ΝΟΤΙCΕ

THIS DOCUMENT HAS BEEN REPRODUCED FROM MICROFICHE. ALTHOUGH IT IS RECOGNIZED THAT CERTAIN PORTIONS ARE ILLEGIBLE, IT IS BEING RELEASED IN THE INTEREST OF MAKING AVAILABLE AS MUCH INFORMATION AS POSSIBLE

JPL PUBLICATION 81-71

Shape Determination and Control for Large Space Structures

Connie J. Weeks

N82-13166

(JPL-Pub-81-71) SHAPE DETERMINATION AND CONTROL FOR LARGE SPACE STRUCTURES (Jet Propulsion Lab.) 175 p HC AC8/MF A01 CSCL 22B

Unclas G3/18 08459



October 1, 1981



National Aeronautics and Space Administration

Jet Propulsion Laboratory California Institute of Technology Pasadena, California

Shape Determination and Control for Large Space Structures

Connie J. Weeks

October 1, 1981

NNSN

National Aeronautics and Space Administration

Jet Propulsion Laboratory California Institute of Technology Pasadena, California The research described in this publication was carried cut by the Jet Propulsion Laboratory, California Institute of Technology, under contract with the National Aeronautics and Space Administration.

يوار مداد

Preface

Statement of Statements

.

and the second second second

.

The work contained in this report was performed while Dr. Weeks was employed at the Jet Propulsion Laboratory. Dr. Weeks is currently an Assistant Professor in the Mechanical and Aerospace Engineering Department at Frinceton University, Princeton, New Jersey.

Acknowledgements

The author wishes to thank Dr. Guillermo Rodriguez for his ideas and encouragement, which have contributed considerably to this work. I also wish to thank Vijay Alwar, Kance Edmunds, Massih Hamidi, Jer-Nan Juang, Yu-Hwan Lin, David Schnechter, Eldred Tubbs and Don Wang, for many valuable discussions.

Finally, I wish to thank our technical typist, Sharon Miller, for her consistently excellent work.

Abstract

An integral operator approach is used to derive solutions to static shape determination and control problems associated with large space structures. Problem assumptions include a linear self-adjoint system model, observations and control forces at discrete points, and quadratic performance criteria for the comparison of estimates or control forces.

Results are illustrated by simulations, in the one dimensional case with a flexible beam model, and in the multidimensional case with a finite element model of a large space antenna.

Modal expansions for terms in the solution algorithms are presented, using modes from the static or associated dynamic model. These expansions provide approximate solutions in the event that a closed form analytical solution to the system boundary value problem is not available.

Table of Contents

•••

			Page
List of	11 ïu	istrations	vii
List of	Tabl	les	viii
Table of	E Syn	nbols	ix
Chapter	1.	Introduction and Summary	1
	1.1	Background	1
	1.2	The Model	3
	1.3	Approach and Procedure	5
	1.4	A Comment on the Approach	7
Chapter	2.	Static Shape Control in One Dimension	9
	2.1	Introduction	9
	2.2	The Boundary Value Problem	10
	2.3	The Green's Function	11
	2.4	The Static Shape Control Problem	15
	2.5	The General Estimation Problem	19
	2.6	Approximations	23
	2.7	Conclusions	25
Chapter	3.	Static Shape Control for the Flexible Beam	27
	3.1	Introduction	27
	3.2	Shape Control for a Simply Supported Beam	27
	3.3	The Control Problem for the Pinned-Free Beam	33
	3.4	The Shape Estimation Problem	37
	3.5	Approximations	40
Chanter	4.	Shape Control of Structures Governed by Partial	
omptor	••	Differential Equations	43
	4.1	Introduction	43
	4.2	The Boundary Value Problem and Green's Function for a Membrane	43
	4.3	The Control Problem for ∇^2 on the Unit Disk	45
	4.4	The Estimation Problem	47
	4.5	Approximate Solutions	47
	4.6	The Static Vibration of a Plate - The Boundary Value Problem and Green's Function	49
	4.7	Control Problem for the Operator $ abla^4$	51
	4.8	The Estimation Problem for ∇^4	53
	4.9	Conclusions	54

-

i

Table of Contents (continued)

.

TANK I AND

Chapter 5. Stat Lar	ic Shape Control for Multidimensional ge Space Structures	55
5.1 Int	roduction	55
5.2 The	Model and the Green's Function	56
5.3 The	Shape Control Problem	63
5.4 The	Shape Determination Problem	70
5.5 App	proximations	72
5.6 Sum	mary and Conclusions	74
Chapter 6. Fini	te Element Models: A Large Space Antenna	75
6.1 Int	roduction	75
6.2 The	Finite Element Model	77
6.3 App	proximations from the Dynamic Model	83
6.4 The	Discrete Control Problem	86
6.5 App	lications to a Large Space Antenna	89
Chapter 7. Conc	clusions and Future Work	111
Appendix A Some	Mathematical Background	113
A.1	A Little Distribution Theory	113
A.2	The Free Space Solution of $\nabla^4 \gamma = -\delta(P Q)$	116
Appendix B The	Flexible Beam Program Listings and Output	119
B.1	The Simply Supported Beam Control Program	120
B.2	The Pinned-Free Beam Control Program	130
B.3	The Simply Supported Beam Estimation Program	139
Appendix C The Out	Large Space Antenna Computer Program and tput	145
C.1	The Large Space Antenna Computer Program	146
Bibliography .		163

Page

List of Illustrations

Page

Chapter 3: The Flexible Beam

 \mathbf{T}^{i}

100 C 100 C

3.1	The Simply Supported Beam	28
3.2	The Green's Function for the Simply Supported Beam	30
3.3	Optimal Shape vs. Desired Shape for the Simple Supported Beam with Two Actuators	32
3.4	The Green's Functions for the Pinned-Free Beam	35
3.5	Shape Control with Rigid Body Modes	38
3.6	Shape Estimation Results for the Simply Supported Beam with Three Sensors	41

Chapter 6: The Large Space Antenna

6.1	Ideal Shape, First, Second, and Third Modes	101
6.2	Fourth, Fifth, Sixth, and Seventh Modes	102
6.3	Eighth, Ninth, Tenth, and Eleventh Modes	103

6.5	U°	+	25	ф ₄		•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	٠	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	٠	•	•	•	105
6.6	U°	÷	20	ф ₇		•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	٠	•	•	•	•	٠	•	•	•	•`	٠	•	•	•	106
6.7	U°	+	15	ϕ_2	+	10	0	^ф 4		•	•	•	•	•	٠	•	٠	•	•	•	•	٠	•	•	•	•	٠	•	٠	٠	107
6.8	U°	÷	10	¢2	+	1(0	ф ₄	+	5	φ	6	٠	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	٠	108
6.9	U°	+	10	^ф 1	+	10	0	φ4	+	5	φ	8	÷	5	^ф 1	.0	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	109
6.10	U°	+	10	^{\$} 1	+	5	φ	2 '	ł	5	¢3	+	• 5	i 4	4	+	5	¢5	,	•	•	•	•	٠	•	•	٠	•	•	•	110

List of Tables

Chapter 6: A Large Space Antenna

.

6.1	Estimation/Control Points on Circle of Different Radii in x Direction	98
6.2	Results of Shape Estimation/Control for Observations/ Controls in the x, y, or x and y Direction	99
6.3	Measurement and Control Applied to x and y Directions and the x Direction	100

Page

-

Table of Symbols

i iy iy

ŕ

. . .

۰.

1

Abbreviat	ions								
BVP	Boundary Value Problem								
Fem	Finite Element Model								
LSS	Large Space Structures								
Greek Let	ters								
Ω	The domain in R ^L								
Г	The boundary of Ω								
ψ	The desired shape								
٨	A diagonal matrix with diagonal elements λ_i (section 6.4)								
Φ _i	Eigenfunctions (modes) of the associated BVP (multidimensional)								
Υ _i	Linear combinations of Green's functions (section 2.4)								
γ	Free space solution (Chapter 4, Appendix A)								
δ	The dirac delta function								
ζ _i	The noise in the observation y_i .								
θ	Angular coordinate of the point P								
λj	Lagrange multiplier (section 2.6)								
۲ _{.j}	Eigenvalue of the Bup								
μ _i	Eigenvalue of the integral operator K. $\mu_i = \frac{1}{\lambda_i}$ (for $\lambda_i \neq 0$)								
ξ,η	x,y coordinates of the point Q in \mathbb{R}^2 (Chapter 4)								
\$. 9	Polar coordinates of Q (Chapter 4)								
°i''	Polar coordinates of P _i (Chapter 4)								
ф	A test function on \mathfrak{N} (Appendix A)								
¢i	Normalized eigenfunction (mode) of the associated boundary value problem								
ω _i	System frequencies: $\omega_i^2 = \lambda_i$								
v^2	The Laplacian Operator (Chapter 4)								

Upper Case English Letters

i. v.

\$

ţ

Ì

,

:

ちち うち ぜんにち 日本のたちを

A	Matrix in the shape control/determination algorithms
B	Vector in the one dimensional shape control law
B _i	$1 \leq i \leq k_0$, the boundary operators for the system LU = F
c _i	Constant matrices operating on the control vectors F_i or the state vectors $U(P_i)$ in the observations
D	A vector in the shape control solution (Chapters 5-6)
D ⁱ	A partial differential operator (Appendix A)
F	The forcing function in the multidimensional BVP
F	The vector of forces $(f_1 \dots f_m)^T$ or $(F_1^T \dots F_m^T)^T$
F _i	The control forces applied at positions P_i in the multidimensional problem
G(PQ)	The n x n matrix Green's function
G _j (P Q)	The jth column of G
н	Variation in the vector of disturbances F in the estimation problem (section 5.4)
I	An identity matrix of appropriate dimension
J	The performance criterion in the shape determination or shape control problem
к	The integral operator representing the inverse of L
K	The stiffness matrix in a FEM (Chapter 6)
L	The linear differential operator, or n x n matrix of differential operators, which acts on the shape function U
M(P)	The mass matrix in the dynamic BVP
м	The mass matrix in the FEM
N	The sum $\sum_{i=1}^{m} n(i)$.
P,Q,R	Points in Ω
P _i	$1 \leq i \leq m$, the points in Ω where control forces are to be applied, or observations taken
R ^L	Euclidean 1 space

R ₁ ,R ₁ ⁻¹	n(i) by n(i) dimensional weighting matrices in the performance criteria of the control, estimation problems
R, K ⁻¹	Block diagonal matrices with diagonal blocks R_i , R_i^{-1} (Chapters 5-6)
R,R ⁻¹	Diagonal matrices with diagonal elements r_i , r_i^{-1} (Chapters 2-4)
т	(superscript) denotes transpose
υ	The multidimensional (vector) shape function
Ū	The vector formed by stacking the vectors $C_j U(P_j)$ (Chapters 5-6)
v	Another vector function defined on Ω
vi	$1 \leq i \leq s$, solutions of the multidimensional homogeneous boundary value problem
w, w ⁻¹	Piecewise-continuous weighting matrices in the multidimensional performance criteria (Chapters 5-6)
x	The vector of optimal pointwise shape estimates $(u(P_1)u(P_m))^T$
x	The state vector in the FEM (Chapter 6)
Y	The vector of observations $(y_1 \dots y_m)^T$ or $(Y_1^T \dots Y_m^T)^T$
Y _i	The $n(i)$ dimensional observation of $C_i U(P_i)$
z	The vector of observation noises $(\zeta_1, \ldots, \zeta_m)^T$
^z i	The noise in the observation Y_{i}

Lower Case Letters

. .

^a ij	Coefficients of the matrix A in the control/estimation laws (Chapters 2-4)
b _i	Coefficients of the vector B in the control law (Chapters 2-4)
^c i, ^c ij	Constant coefficients
e _j	The jth column vector of the identity matrix
f	Scalar function representing non-conservative forces acting on the system
f _i	Constant scalar force at point P_i (or x_i)

g(P[Q),g(x|y) The scalar Green's function A variation in the unknown disturbance function f (section 2) h i,j,k,t Indices of sequences The number of boundary conditions k L The dimension of the domain The length of the flexible beam (Chapter 3) L The number of observations, or control forces m The dimension of the state n n(1) The dimension of the observation vector or control force at the point P, The number of modes (eigenfunctions) used in approximations nm p¹,q¹ The ith coordinate of P, Q The radial coordinate of P (Chapter 4) r r_{i}, r_{i}^{-1} Scalar weights in the performance criteria (Chapters 2-4) The number of solutions of the homogeneous BVP s The scalar shape function (Chapters 2-4) u $1 \le i \le s$, the solutions of the homogeneous BVP V₄ x coordinate of the point P_{i} x Observation of $u(P_1)$ Уi

Norms and Products

 $\begin{array}{ll} < U_{*}V > & \int_{\Omega} U^{T}(P) \ V(P) \ dP \ where \ U \ and \ V \ are \ vector \ functions \ on \ \Omega \\ < X_{*}Y > & where \ X \ and \ Y \ are \ vectors, \ is \ X^{T}Y \\ < X_{*}X >_{R} & is \ the \ weighted \ inner \ product \ X^{T}RX \end{array}$

The norms are those induced by the inner products:

 $||U||^{2} = \langle U, U \rangle$ $||X||_{R}^{2} = X^{T}RX$ $||X||^{2} = X^{T}X$

Other notation is as defined locally.

Static Shape Determination and Control for

こうないないない うちょう ちょうしょう いたいしんしょう

Large Space Structures

Chapter 1. Introduction and Summary

This report presents the results of the development and simulations of algorithms for the static shape determination and shape control of large space structures (LSS). Observations of positions on the structure, and actuators for subsequent shape control, are assumed located at a relatively few discrete points along its surface.

Quadratic performance criteria are defined to provide a means of determining "best" shape estimates and control forces. The resulting constrained optimization problems are solved using an integral operator approach, which proves ideal for the mixture of continuous and discrete problem elements.

Results are illustrated in the one dimensional case with a flexible beam, and in the multidimensional case for a large space antenna.

1.1 Background

The development of the space shuttle has made it possible to design space structures larger than ever before, which may be carried into space and deployed or assembled there. Examples of such structures include the space platform, which would support experiments, laboratories, observation instruments and even habitation modules, and the solar power satellite, which would collect and transmit solar energy.

Large space antennae, ranging in diameter from 50 meters to one kilometer, are also being planned. They will assist in earth communications, radio and high energy astronomy, the deep space network as orbital relay antennae, and the remote sensing of soil moisture, salinity concentration and climatic conditions on the earth. The latter information would assist agricultural productivity around the world.

Satisfactory performance of these large space structures depends upon the competence of their control systems. Three kinds of control systems must be developed: shape, attitude, and orbit transfer and stationkeeping.

In the past, the major deleterious influence on shape was the interaction between the control system, or systems, and the structural dynamics of the spacecraft. Such interactions were minimized at the design stage, by guaranteeing a large separation between the modal frequencies of the structure and the control system bandwidth. This is accomplished either by stiffening the structure, which increases its natural frequency (and often its weight), or by reducing the control system bandwidth, which usually reduces the control system performance.

However, in the case of the space structures now being designed, the enormous size, coupled with shuttle payload considerations, requires the use of lightweight, flexible materials. On the other hand, the performance criteria are extremely stringent. Furthermore, other influences, in particular gravity and temperature gradients, will exert significant torques on the structure. Thus design considerations are no longer adequate for the maintenance of appropriate shape.

The shape control problem is actually the dual problem of shape determination followed by shape control. Shape determination must be accomplished by the processing of possibly inaccurate observations of a number of predetermined positions along the structure. After the shape is estimated, shape control must be accomplished by means of actuators (control

devices) placed at a finite number of discrete (isolated) points, which produce forces or torques in one or more directions at these points. Since the sensing devices and actuators are likely to be both expensive and heavy, in comparison with other structural elements, they will be limited in number and in the choice of their positions.

Thus we require methods for determining and controlling the shape of continuous structures by means of discrete or pointwise observations and control devices. This is referred to as the continuous-discrete nature of the problem.

Within shape control four categories have been identified: dynamic shape control (control of active vibrations), static shape control, model verification, and engineering verification. This report deals with the problem of static shape control for large space structures.

1.2 The Model

In formulating the general system model it is helpful to consider the shape of the dish of a large space antenna. Its ideal or rest shape is a parabolic shape embedded in three dimensional space. If P is a point on the rest shape, the shape of a distorted antenna may be described by a three or six dimensional shape function U(P), which represents the translational and/or rotational displacements in R³ of the distorted shape from the ideal shape.

Thus we consider an n dimensional state function U(P), defined on a simply connected domain $\Omega \in R^{\ell}$. We assume the state is governed by linear dynamics

$$L U(P) = F(P)$$
 for $P \in \Omega$, (1)

where L is an n x n matrix of differential operators.

Associated with the dynamics (1) is a set of linear homogeneous boundary conditions

$$B_{i}(0) = 0$$
, $1 \le i \le k_{0}$, (2)

on Γ , the boundary of Ω , which will determine the number of degrees of freedom of the antenna as a whole. The conditions (2) may represent portions of the boundary which are pinned, simply supported, or free.

We will assume the system (1-2) is self-adjoint.

The n dimensional vector function F(P) in (1) represents forces or torques acting on the system. In the shape estimation problem, F represents the unknown forces producing the shape distortion. F is to be determined, along with the shape itself, by means of a set of, possibly inaccurate, observations

$$Y_i = C_i U(P_i) + Z_i, \qquad 1 \le i \le m, \qquad (3)$$

of the shape at the m positions P_{i} .

In the shape control problem the vector F has the form

$$F(P) = \sum_{i=1}^{m} C_{i}F_{i} \delta(P-P_{i}) .$$
 (4)

The representation (4) for Y corresponds to the assumption that the forces F_i are to be applied in one or more dimensions at the positions P_i . A force applied to a rotational coordinate is a torque.

To provide a measure of the optimal estimates of the shape and disturbance functions, or alternatively the optimal set of control forces, we will define quadratic performance criteria.

Thus the shape determination and shape control problems become constrained optimization problems, consisting of the following problem

elements: A continuous state which satisfies a self-adjoint linear boundary value problem, together with a set of m observations or forces applied at discrete points on the structure, and a quadratic performance criterion, which includes both continuous and discrete components, and serves as a means of comparison of estimates or control forces.

100

1.3 Approach and Procedure

We will apply an integral operator approach to the solution of both the static shape determination and shape control problems in the following manner: for a given forcing function F, the solution U of the boundary problem (1-2) may be expressed in terms of an integral operator K:

$$U(P) = KF = \int_{\Omega} G(P|Q) F(Q) dQ$$
 (5)

where the function G(P|Q) is the Green's function, or influence coefficient, corresponding to the system (1-2). The integral operator K in (5) represents the inverse of the operator L on an appropriate space of functions. The use of the integral expression (5) in place of the differential boundary value problem (1-2) eliminates some or all of the constraints in the optimization problem, and proves particularly advantageous in the case of a continuous-discrete problem mix.

Procedure

We will begin by solving the static shape control and estimation problems for a one-dimensional shape function u, in Chapter 2. The results will be illustrated in Chapter 3 by simulations of a flexible beam, for both simply supported and pinned-free boundary conditions.

Consideration of the one dimensional case has several advantages: It is easier to use intuition about the results, and it is possible to be specific about the identity of the operator L and its inverse K. Thus exact solutions may be computed, and compared with solutions from modal approximations of the type which must be used in the multidimensional case.

In Chapter 4 the results derived in Chapter 2 are applied to the case that L is a partial differential operator. The static shape distortion of a circular membrane and a rectangular plate are considered as examples. The analytical results are similar to those for an ordinary differential operator, but it is clear that even when the operator L is known, the specific Green's function for a system governed by a partial differential equation may be difficult or impossible to compute. Approximate algorithms using the system modes (eigenfunctions), which can still be computed analytically, are also presented.

In Chapters 5 and 6 multidimensional shapes, corresponding to most LSS models, are considered. In Chapter 5 the theory is developed. It parallels the theory for the one dimensional case, with some exceptions. The differential operator and the Green's function are matrix operators. Observations and control forces may be applied to only some of the components of the state at each point. Furthermore, in most cases the differential operator L and the system modes are not explicitly known. Thus the modes must be computed experimentally, or by a modeling method such as the finite element method. Approximate solutions based on eigenfunction expansions corresponding to the static model are presented.

In Chapter 6, in order to apply results to a finite element model of a large space antenna, the methods of Chapter 5 are adapted to the use of eigenfunctions supplied by a dynamic (time-varying) model. A deseription

of the finite element method is presented. The control problem is used to demonstrate the exact correspondence between solutions of the continuous static problem and the finite dimensional static model of the finite element method. Finally, results are illustrated by simulations, using data from a finite element model of a large space antenna.

Conclusions and future work are stated in Chapter 7.

The appendices include program listings and outputs for the simulations of the flexible beam (Appendix B) and the LSS antenna (Appendix C).

Appendix A contains a simplified sketch of distribution theory, the mathematical theory within which the use of the delta "function" may be considered legitimate. It also contains a proof of the identity of the free space solution of $\nabla^4 \gamma = -\delta(P-Q)$, which is a part of the Green's function for the operator ∇^4 .

1.4 A Comment on the Approach

The integral operator approach is ideally suited to the continuousdiscrete problems of LSS shape control and determination. Physically the Green's function represents the response of the system to a unit impulsive force at one point. Thus, the shape control problem, for example, becomes merely the problem of determining the linear combination of Green's functions or responses at each point which produce the best approximation to the desired shape.

The analytical problem of handling a continuous-discrete mathematical mixture can prove messy or awkward. The integral equation approach reduces the elements of the shape control and determination problems either to purely discrete or purely continuous problems which are more easily handled.

In addition, no approximations, other than the initial assumptions of linearity and pointwise application of forces or observations, which are common to most engineering approaches, are applied until the final computation of the solution algorithms. This approach has value in both its simplicity and its generality. Intuition about the behavior of the system can be retained to the final computation stage.

For example, it is easy to determine the additional constraints which must be applied in the case that the system has rigid body modes (eigenfunctions corresponding to zero frequencies), and to understand their physical interpretation.

Furthermore, the shape control and estimation algorithms are not dependent on a particular model, since the only dynamical assumptions are that the system is linear and self-adjoint. A change in the model does not necessitate a change in the method, only a change in the eigenfunctions used to approximate elements in the algorithms. The eigenfunctions can be provided by lumped mass finite element models, which are themselves linear and self-adjoint.

Finally, the use of integral operators rather than differential ones possesses these general advantages:

(1) The expression of a solution as an integral equation automatically incorporates the boundary conditions, which must be stipulated separately if the problem is stated as a differential equation.

(2) The integral operator is usually bounded and often completely continuous, whereas differential operators are unbounded. Thus results concerning eigenfunction expansions, solutions of nonhomogeneous equations etc. are more easily obtained.

(3) Numerical approximations and variational techniques which include several other methods of solving problems with constraints are more easily applied to integral rather than differential equations.

8

.....

Chapter 2. Static Shape Control in One Dimension

2.1 Introduction

In this chapter we present the general theory for a one dimensional shape, which will be illustrated by a flexible beam model in Chapter 3. While the shape of a large space structure is usually modeled as multidimensional, consideration of the one dimensional case possesses several advantages:

1) It is possible to be explicit about the identities of the differential operator L and its inverse, the integral operator K. Thus exact solutions to the shape determination and control problems may be computed.

2) Intuition about the physical meaning of results may be applied more easily to the one dimensional case.

Procedure

In section 2.2 we define the general linear boundary value problem (BVP) satisfied by a one dimensional shape function u, and discuss the existence of solutions. In section 2.3 we define the corresponding Green's function, and demonstrate its role in the solution of the BVP. We discover a mathematical distinction between the problem of shape control and those of attitude control and stationkeeping.

We will state general shape control and determination problems for a one dimensional state in section 2.4 and 2.5, and use the Green's function to derive algorithms for their solution.

In section 2.6 we will present eigenfunction expansions which may be truncated to provide approximations to elements of the shape control and estimation algorithms. Since in the multidimensional case approximations must be used, it is interesting to compare them to the exact solutions available in the one dimensional case.

Conclusions are stated in section 2.7.

41 X ...

Consider a surface which occupies a simple connected region $\Omega \in R^{L}$ and is bounded by the curve Γ .

Assume the surface is acted on at each point $P \in \Omega$ by a force f(P), and that the static deformation u(P) of the surface satisfied the partial differential equation.

$$Lu = f$$
 (6)

where L is a linear ordinary or partial differential operator, related to the stiffness of the structure, which also satisfies linear boundary conditions

$$B_{i}(u) = 0, \qquad 1 \leq i \leq k_{o}, \text{ for } P \in \Gamma.$$
(7)

Assume the boundary conditions (7) are such that the operator L is selfadjoint. That is

$$=$$
(8)

for any pair of functions (u,v) in an appropriate class which satisfy the boundary conditions. (The term "appropriate class" is purposely vague. See Appendix A.) The inner product $\langle u,v \rangle$ is defined to be the integral

$$\langle u, v \rangle = \int_{\Omega} u(Q) v(Q) dQ$$
 (9)

Solutions of boundary value problems do not always exist. Before the Green's function can be defined and its role in the solution of (6-7) discussed, it is helpful to recall the following rule from linear differential equations, which gives sufficient reasons for the existence of a solution: Consider the self-adjoint boundary value problem (6-7) and its corresponding homogeneous problem

$$Lv = 0, \quad B_{i}(v) = 0, \quad 1 \le i \le k_{0}.$$
 (10)

Then (a) The system (6-7) has a unique solution for each f if and only if the homogeneous system (10) has only the trivial solution.

(b) If (10) has non-trivial solutions, the problem (6-7) has no solution unless the consistency condition

$$\langle \mathbf{f}, \mathbf{v} \rangle = \int_{\Omega} \mathbf{f}(\mathbf{Q}) \mathbf{v}(\mathbf{Q}) \, d\mathbf{Q} = \mathbf{0} \tag{11}$$

is satisfied for every v(P) which is a solution of (10). This rule is a simplification of Theorem 5.1 in Chapter 5.

<u>Remark 2.1</u>: If a solution u(P) of (6-7) exists, and v_1, \ldots, v_s are independent non-trivial solutions of (10), then u is not a unique solution, since

$$u + \sum_{i=1}^{s} c_i v_i$$
 (12)

is a solution of (6-7) for any set of constants c_i .

Birth and a strategy and and

<u>Remark 2.2</u>: The consistency condition (11) becomes reasonable when we consider that seeking a solution to (6-7) for any function f in some space is equivalent to seeking the inverse of the operator L on that space. If the null space of L is zero (i.e. the solution of (10) is only the trivial solution) then L is one to one and its inverse may be defined. If (10) has non-trivial solutions, L is not one to one and L^{-1} may be defined, if at all, not uniquely on the range of L. The "consistency condition" guarantees that f has up component in the null space of L, hence (with a little more work) that it is in the range of L.

2.3 The Green's Function

We first consider case (a) of the rule in the previous section. The corresponding homogeneous problem (10) has only the trivial solution. Then the Green's function for the problem (6-7) satisfies

$$Lg(P|Q) = \delta(P-Q) \qquad \text{for } P, Q \in \Omega, \qquad (13)$$

$$B_{i}(g) = 0, \quad 1 \leq i \leq k_{o}, \quad \text{for } P \in \Gamma.$$
(14)

It represents the response of the system at the point P to a unit impulsive force at Q. $\delta(P-Q)$ is the dirac delta function.

Since L is self-adjoint, and both u and g satisfy the boundary conditions, we have

$$\langle u, Lg \rangle = \langle Lu, g \rangle \tag{15}$$

which implies that

$$u(P) = \int u(Q) \ \delta(P-Q) \ dQ = \int_{\Omega} g(P|Q) \ f(Q) \ dQ \ . \tag{16}$$

<u>Remark 2.3</u>: Because the BVP (6-7) is self-adjoint, g(P|Q) is symmetric, that is g(P|Q) = g(Q|P). [2] This is proved in the multidimensional case as Theorem 5.2 in Chapter 5.

Remark 2.4: The Green's function is the kernel of the compact integral op rator K such that

$$Kf = \int_{\Omega} G(P|Q) f(Q) dQ . \qquad (17)$$

K is clearly the inverse of the operator L, where defined on the range of L, since KLu = Kf = u and LKf = Lu = f.

<u>Remark 2.5</u>: The solution of (13) is called a <u>fundamental solution</u>. The equation (13) is satisfied in a distributional rather than a pointwise sense. That is

$$< Lg_{,\phi} > = < G_{,L} *_{\phi} > = \varphi(\xi)$$
(18)

for all test functions ϕ . (A test function is an infinitely differentiable function defined on R^{ℓ} which has compact support. See Appendix A.)

The Modified Green's Function

We now consider case (b). Suppose the problem (10) has a independent solutions v_1, \ldots, v_s , which we assume have been made orthonormal with respect to the inner product (9). We may not define the Green's function as in (13-14) because

$$\langle \delta(P-Q), v_{i} \rangle = \int_{\Omega} v_{i}(Q) \, \delta(P-Q) \, dQ = v_{i}(P) \neq 0$$
 (19)

Thus the consistency condition (11) is not satisfied. Therefore, we define the modified Green's function $g(F|\hat{q})$ which satisfies

$$Lg(P|Q) = \delta(P-Q) - \sum_{i} v_{i}(P) v_{i}(Q)$$
 (20)

$$B_{i}(g) = 0$$
, $1 \le i \le k_{o}$. (21)

We have subtracted the offending components of $\delta(P-Q)$ which lie in the nullspace of L. A solution to this system does exist. It is not unique, however, since the addition of any linear combination of the solutions v_1, \ldots, v_s is also a solution of (20-21). We therefore impose an additional constraint on g:

$$\langle g(P|Q), v_i \rangle = 0$$
, $1 \leq i \leq s$. (22)

The function which satisfies (20-22) is the unique Green's function of minimum norm, that is, the Green's function which itself has no component in the nullupace of the operator L.

We apply the relation (15) to the modified Green's function. We note that

$$\langle \mathbf{g}, \mathbf{L}\mathbf{u} \rangle = \int_{\Omega} \mathbf{g}(\mathbf{P}|\mathbf{Q}) \mathbf{f}(\mathbf{Q}) d\mathbf{Q}$$

and

14

 =
$$\int_{\Omega} u(Q) (\delta(P-Q) - \sum_{i} v_{i}(P) v_{i}(Q))$$
 = $u(P) = \sum_{\substack{i=1 \ s}}^{s} (\int_{\Omega} u(Q) v_{i}(Q) dQ) v_{i}(P)$
 = $u(P) - \sum_{\substack{i=1 \ s}}^{c} c_{i} v_{i}(P) .$

Thus

£--

$$u(P) = \int_{\Omega} g(P|Q) f(Q) dQ + \sum_{i=1}^{s} c_i v_i(P)$$
. (23)

The arbitrary constants c_i are an expected consequence of Remark 2.1. For reasons given in the next segment, we may neglect the last term of (23).

Rigid Body Modes

As will be seen in the examples, the solutions of the homogeneous BVP(10) are the rigid body modes, or degrees of freedom, of the system. They represent changes in position the structure may take as a rigid body. The pinned-free beam in section 3.3 has one rigid body mode: it may rotate about the pinned endpoint.

If a structure has free-free boundary conditions, which represent a structure floating freely in space, it may rotate or translate without a change in its shape. In three dimensions this implies up to six rigid body modes.

If the boundary is firmly fixed, the structure will have no rigid body modes. This is the case with the simply supported beem in Chapter 3, the distorted membrane and plate of Chapter 4, and the large space antenna with fixed hub in Chapter 6.

Since shape distortion is measured with respect to the structure itself, it is reasonable to define a structure-centered coordinate system: the origin and axes are defined to be along the structure. To such a coordinate system the rigid body modes are invisible, and the solution of (6-7) for case (b) becomes (16), as for case (d). Since the constants in (23) are arbitrary, no generality is lost in this assumption. The consistency condition (11) will be seen to imply that no net forces or torques may be applied in the direction of any degree of freedom. Were this not so, an acceleration would result, contradicting the assumed boundary conditions.

r

This condition (11), coupled with condition (22) on g and the arbitrary constants in (23), imply that the rigid body modes are both invisible to the shape control system and beyond its powers of influence. Translational and rotational motions must be controlled by the other control systems. Attitude control, orbit transfer and stationkeeping. This is the mathematical distinction between the systems mentioned in section 2.1.

2.4 The Static Shape Control Problem

In this section we define a general shape control problem for one dimensional shape functions. We first solve the control problem assuming case (a) of the rule in section 2.3. We then discuss the solution for case (b), which is slightly more complicated, due to extra constraints imposed by the consistency condition.

We assume the control devices are located at the points P_i , $1 \le i \le m$, along the structure. The general model for the control problem is

$$Lu = \sum_{i=1}^{m} f_i \delta(P - P_i)$$
(24)

$$B_{j}(u) = 0$$
, $1 \le j \le k_{0}$ (25)

where u(P) is the shape, L is a linear differential operator as before, f_i is a force to be applied at the point P_i , and (25) denotes an appropriate set of boundary conditions.

Let $\boldsymbol{\psi}$ be the desired shape of the space structure. Define the criterion

$$J(F,u) = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=1}^{m} f_{i}^{2} r_{i} + \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} (\psi(Q) - u(Q))^{2} dQ$$
 (26)

as a measure of performance. The constants r_i are arbitrary weights and $F = (f_1 \dots f_m)^T$.

The control problem is to determine the vector of forces F* which together with the corresponding solution u^* of (24-25) minimizes J overall admissible sets (F,u).

Solution of the Control Problem

There are two basic approaches to constrained optimization problems. One is to use Lagrange multiplier theory. We will use this method to solve part of the shape estimation problem.

The other, perhaps more direct method, is to solve the constraints for an expression for some of the variables in terms of the others. This expression is substituted into the function of fewer variables, which can be minimized without constraints.

We will use the second approach in the control problem. We first assume the system has no rigid body modes:

The solution of (24-25) is given by

$$u(P) = \int_{\Omega} g(P|Q) \left[\sum_{i=1}^{m} f_{i} \delta(P_{i}-Q) \right] dQ$$

$$= \sum_{i=1}^{m} f_{i} g(P|P_{i})$$
(27)

where g(P|Q) satisfies (13-14). Substitution of (27) into the criterion (26) yields

$$J(F) = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=1}^{m} f_{i}^{2} r_{i} + \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} (\psi(Q) - \sum_{i=1}^{m} f_{i} g(Q|P_{i}))^{2} dQ , \qquad (28)$$

The constrained optimization problem (24-26) has become the simpler problem of minimizing a function of m unknown constants without constraints. Simultaneous solution of the equations

$$\frac{\partial J}{\partial f_i} = 0 , \qquad 1 \le i \le m , \qquad (29)$$

leads to the following necessary condition for an optimal solution $F^{*} = (f_{1}^{*} \dots f_{m}^{*})^{T},$ $(R + A) F^{*} = B \qquad (30)$

The m x m matrices R and A have coefficients

$$R_{ij} = r_i \,\delta(i-j) \tag{31}$$

$$A_{ij} = \int_{\Omega} g(P_i|Q) g(P_j|Q) dQ$$
(32)

and the m dimensional vector B has coefficients

the second second second

$$B_{i} = \int_{\Omega} g(P_{i}|Q) \psi(Q) dQ . \qquad (33)$$

Once the optimal forces are determined, the optimal shape u^* is given by (27).

Solution of the Control Problem: Case (b)

We assume that the homogeneous BVP corresponding to (24-25) has s independent solutions v_1, \ldots, v_s . This is, of course, equivalent to the assumption that the structure governed by (24-25) has s rigid body modes.

In order for a solution to (24-25) to exist, the consistency condition

$$0 = \langle \mathbf{v}_j, \sum_{i=1}^{m} \mathbf{f}_i \ \delta(\mathbf{P} - \mathbf{P}_i) \rangle = \sum_{i=1}^{m} \mathbf{f}_i \ \mathbf{v}_j \ (\mathbf{P}_i)$$
(34)

must be satisfied for each function v_j . Thus the control problem is to determine the set of forces $\{\xi_i\}$ and shape function u which minimize the criterion (26) subject to the constraints (24-25) and (34).

We will assume the coordinate system is centered on the spacecraft (recall the segment "Rigid Body Modes"). The solution of (24-25) is given by

$$u(P) = \sum_{i=1}^{m} f_{i} g(P|P_{i})$$
(35)

where g is the modified Green's function which satisfies (20-22).

We first solve the s constraints (34) for the forces f_1, \ldots, f_s in terms of the remaining forces f_{s+1}, \ldots, f_m .

$$f_{i} = \sum_{j=s+1}^{m} c_{ij} f_{j}, \qquad 1 \le i \le s.$$
 (36)

It is clear that a necessary condition for any solution to exist is that the number m of forces applied must be at least as great as s, the number of rigid body modes. If we wish to obtain an optimal solution m must be greater than s, since for m = s the condition (34) determines the forces uniquely.

Substitution of (36) into (35) yields

$$u(P) = \sum_{i=s+1}^{m} (g(P|P_i) + \sum_{j=1}^{s} c_{ji} g(P|P_j)f_i)$$
(37)

Define

$$Y_{i}(P) = g(P|P_{i}) + \sum_{j=1}^{s} c_{ji} g(P|P_{j})$$
 (38)

then

$$u(P) = \sum_{i=s+1}^{m} \gamma_{i}(P) f_{i}$$
(39)

We substitute expressions (36) and (39) into the performance criterion, which results in

$$J = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=1}^{s} \left(\sum_{j=s+1}^{m} c_{ij} f_{j} \right)^{2} r_{i} + \sum_{i=g+1}^{m} f_{i}^{2} r_{i}$$
$$+ \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} \left(\psi(P) - \sum_{s+1}^{m} \gamma_{i}(P) f_{i} \right)^{2} dP .$$
(40)

The criterion is now a function of the (m-s) constants f_{s+1}, \ldots, f_m , without constraints. J is minimized by solving simultaneously the (m-s) conditions

$$\frac{\partial J}{\partial f} = 0, \quad i = s+i, \dots, m.$$
(41)

ì

Let \hat{F} and \hat{B} be (m-s) dimensional vectors with components

$$\hat{\mathbf{F}}_{\mathbf{i}} = \mathbf{f}_{\mathbf{i}+\mathbf{s}}^{\star} \tag{42}$$

$$\hat{B}_{i} = \int_{\Omega} \gamma_{i+s}(P) \psi(P) dP$$
(43)

and the (m-s) square matrices \hat{R} and \hat{A} with components

$$\hat{\mathbf{R}}_{ij} = \mathbf{r}_{i+s} \,\delta(i-j) \tag{44}$$

$$\hat{A}_{ij} = \sum r_k c_{ki} c_{kj} + \int_{\Omega} \gamma_i(P) \gamma_j(P) dP . \qquad (45)$$

Then the optimal control law for the control problem (24-26)(34) is

$$(\hat{R} + \hat{A}) \hat{F} = \hat{B} , \qquad (46)$$

Once the optimal forces f_{s+1}^*, \ldots, f_m^* are determined from (46), the optimal forces f_1^*, \ldots, f_s^* may be found from (36), and the resulting optimal shape is given by (35).

The non-constant terms in \hat{A} and \hat{B} are linear combinations of terms of the form (32) and (33) respectively.

2.5 The General Estimation Problem

For the estimation problem we assume the shape u(P) satisfies the boundary value problem

$$Lu = f, B_{i}(u) = 0, \qquad 1 \le i \le k_{0}, \qquad (47)$$

where f(P) is an unknown function representing disturbances or inaccuracies in the model. Sensors placed at the positions P_i , $1 \le i \le m$, yield the observations

$$y_{i} = u(P_{i}) + \zeta_{i}$$
(48)

where ζ_i is an unknown constant representing inaccuracy in the observation at P_i. Let Z = ($\zeta_1 \dots \zeta_m$). We define the performance criterion

$$J(Z,f) = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=1}^{m} \zeta_{i}^{2} r_{i}^{-1} + \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} f^{2}(Q) \, dQ \, .$$

$$= \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=1}^{m} (y_{i} - u(P_{i}))^{2} r_{i}^{-1} + \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} f^{2}(Q) \, dQ \, .$$
(49)

The estimation problem is to determine the pair (u^*, f^*) which jointly satisfy (47-48) and minimize the criterion (49) over all admissible pairs (u, f).

Solution of the Estimation Problem: Case (a)

We assume there are no rigid body modes. Then the solution to (47) is given by

$$u(P) = \int_{\Omega} g(P|Q) f(Q) dQ$$
(50)

where g(P|Q) again satisfies (13-14). Thus

$$u(P_{i}) = \int_{\Omega} g(P_{i}|Q) f(Q) dQ .$$
 (51)

We substitute (51) into the criterion (49), which produces the criterion

$$J(f) = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=1}^{m} (y_i - \int_{\Omega} g(P_i | Q) f(Q) dQ)^2 r_i^{-1} + \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} f^2(Q) dQ .$$
 (52)

The problem is now to minimize the functional J without constraints. A necessary condition for a minimum of J at f^* is that the differential

$$\partial J(f^{*},h) = 0 = \sum_{i=1}^{m} r_{i}^{-1}(y_{i} - \int_{\Omega} g(P_{i} | (Q)f^{*}(Q)dQ)(-\int_{\Omega} g(P_{i} | Q)h(Q)dQ) + \int_{\Omega} f^{*}(Q)h(Q)dQ .$$
(53)

for all admissible variation h. (The unknown noise function f and variation h may be assumed to be in $L_2(\Omega)$, for example.) Thus it may be concluded that

$$f^{*}(P) = \sum_{i=1}^{m} r_{i}^{-1} g(P|P_{i})(y_{i} - u^{*}(P_{i})) .$$
(54)

Substitution of this relation into (50) yields the optimal shape estimate

$$u^{*}(P) = \sum_{i=1}^{m} [r_{i}^{-1}(y_{i} - u^{*}(P_{i}))] \int_{\Omega} g(P|Q) g(P_{i}|Q) dQ] .$$
 (55)

Note that $u^*(x)$ is expressed in terms of the unknown discrete shape estimates $u^*(P_i)$. Let

$$X = (u^{*}(P_{1}) \dots u^{*}(P_{m}))^{T}$$
(56)

and

ţ

$$y = (y_1 \dots y_m)^T$$
 (57)

Evaluation of (55) at $x = x_j$, j = 1, ..., m yields the following necessary condition for the vector X:

$$(I + AR^{-1})X = AR^{-1}Y$$
 (58)

where A and R are the matrices of coefficients (31-32).

Once the vector X has been determined the optimal shape estimate is given by (55).

Solution of the Estimation Problem: Case (b)

We now assume the structure described by (47) has s rigid body modes v_1, \ldots, v_s , which are orthonormal with respect to the inner product (9). The estimation problem is to determine the pair (u*,f*) which minimizes the criterion (49) over all admissible pairs (u,f) which satisfy (47) and the set of consistency conditions

$$\langle \mathbf{f}, \mathbf{v}_{\mathbf{j}} \rangle = \int_{\Omega} \mathbf{f}(\mathbf{Q}) \mathbf{v}_{\mathbf{j}}(\mathbf{Q}) d\mathbf{Q} = \mathbf{0}, \qquad \mathbf{1} \leq \mathbf{j} \leq \mathbf{s}.$$
 (59)

We will show that the solution of the estimation problem for case (b) has the same form as that for case (a):

The solution to (47) is given by (60), where g is the modified Green's function (20-22).

$$u(P) = \int_{\Omega} g(P|Q) f(Q) dQ$$
 (60)

We evaluate (60) at P_i , $1 \le i \le m$, and substitute into the criterion (49) producing the criterion (52). Thus we have eliminated part of the constraints,

the boundary value problem (47). The estimation problem becomes the problem of minimizing the criterion (52) subject to the remaining constraints (59).

We will apply the Lagrange multiplier theorem [3]. We adjoin the constraints to the criterion by means of scalar multipliers $\{\lambda_i\}$:

$$\hat{J} = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=1}^{m} (v_i - \int_{\Omega} g(P_i | Q) f(Q) dQ)^2 r_i^{-1} + \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} f^2(Q) dQ + \frac{1}{2} \sum_{j=1}^{s} \lambda_j \int_{\Omega} f(Q) v_j(Q) dQ .$$
(61)

A necessary condition for a minimum of J at f* is that the differentials of J with respect to f and λ_j , $1 \le j \le s$, are 0. We have

$$\frac{\partial J}{\partial \lambda_{j}} = 0 = \int_{\Omega} f(Q) v_{j}(Q) dQ , \qquad 1 \le j \le s , \qquad (62)$$

and

$$\partial J(f,h) = \sum_{i=1}^{m} (y_i - u(P_i))r_i^{-1} (-\int_{\Omega} g(P_i|Q)h(Q)dQ) + \int_{\Omega} f(Q)h(Q)dQ + \sum_{j=1}^{s} \lambda_j \int_{\Omega} h(Q) v_j(Q) dQ = 0.$$
(63)

We factor the variation h to one side:

$$\int_{\Omega} h(Q) \, dQ \, \left[-(y_{i} - u(P_{i}))r_{i}^{-1} \, b(P_{i}|Q) + f(Q) + \sum_{j=1}^{s} \lambda_{j} \, v_{j}(Q) \right] = 0$$

Since this must be true for all admissible variations h, the bracketed term must be zero. We have

$$f(Q) = (y_{i} - u(P_{i}))r_{i}^{-1} g(P_{i}|Q) - \sum_{j=1}^{s} \lambda_{j} v_{j}(Q) .$$
 (64)

We apply the other necessary conditions (62).

$$0 = \langle f, v_{k} \rangle = \sum_{i=1}^{m} r_{i}^{-1} (y_{i} - u(P_{i})) \left(\int_{\Omega} g(P_{i} | Q) v_{k}(Q) dQ \right) - \sum_{j=1}^{s} \lambda_{j} \langle v_{j}, v_{k} \rangle, \quad k = 1, ..., s.$$
(65)
The set v_j was chosen orthonormal, so $\langle v_j, v_k \rangle = \delta(j-k)$.

Furthermore, from condition (22) on the modified Green's function we know that

$$\int_{\Omega} g(P_{i}|Q) v_{k}(Q) dQ = 0, \qquad k = 1,..., s.$$
 (66)

Thus we have $\lambda_k = 0$ for $k = 1, \dots, s$.

We may conclude that

$$f^{\star}(Q) = \sum_{i=1}^{m} g(P_{i}|Q) r_{i}^{-1}(y_{i} - c_{i} u(P_{i}))$$
(67)

as in case (a), and therefore that the optimal shape estimate u* is also given by (55).

<u>Remark 2.6</u>: Note that because of condition (22) on g, the optimal shape estimate has no component in the direction of the rigid body modes. There may be components in the actual shape, but a shape control system has no means of determining them.

2.6 Approximations

If the Green's function is known, the shape determination and shape control problems may be solved exactly by the methods of this chapter. However, it will be seen in Chapter 4 that when L is a partial differential operator it can be difficult to determine the Green's function. For large space structures, which are multidimensional, the determination of the matrix differential operator L, and consequently the Green's function, is usually impossible.

However, the Green's function, and the terms in the shape control and determination algorithms which involve the Green's function, may be expressed in terms of series expansions involving eigenvalues and eigenfunctions corresponding to the BVP (6-7). Truncations of those series can serve as approximations of the relevant terms. Even when L is not known the eigenfunctions and frequencies can be computed numerically, for example by the finite element method.

Let ϕ_1 , ϕ_2 ,... be the normalized eigenfunctions of the boundary value problem (6-7), corresponding to the non-zero eigenvalues λ_1 , λ_2 , ... Then $\{\phi_i\}$ and $\{\lambda_i\}$ satisfy

$$L \phi_j(P) = \lambda_j \phi_j(P)$$
 for $P \in \Omega$, (68)

$$B_{i}(\phi_{j}) = 0, \qquad 1 \leq i \leq k_{o} \text{ for } P \in \Gamma.$$
(69)

Eigenfunctions corresponding to zero eigenvalues are rigid body modes. We have the following expansions:

$$g(P|Q) = \sum_{j} \frac{1}{\lambda_{j}} \phi_{j}(P) \phi_{j}(Q)$$
(70)

and

$$\int_{\Omega} g(P|Q) f(Q) dQ = \sum_{j} \frac{1}{\lambda_{k}} \phi_{j}(P) \langle \phi_{j}, f \rangle .$$
(71)

Substitution of (70) for f in (71) yields

$$\int_{\Omega} g(P|Q) g(Q|R) dQ = \sum_{j} \frac{1}{\lambda_{j}^{2}} \phi_{j}(P) \phi_{j}(R) . \qquad (72)$$

The expressions (71) and (72) provide approximations for the terms B_j and A_{ij} defined by (33) and (32) in the control and estimation algorithms.

The series expansions (70-72) are standard results of linear operator theory [2]. They are based on the assumptions that the integral operator K defined by

$$Kf = \int_{\Omega} g(P|Q) f(Q) dQ$$

is a symmetric Hilbert-Schullt operator. The symmetry follows from the self-adjointness of the boundary value problem. An operator K is Hilbert-Schmidt if

$$||\kappa|| = \left(\int_{\Omega} \int_{\Omega} |g(P|Q)|^2 dP dQ\right)^{1/2} < \infty .$$
(73)

In the case that L is an ordinary linear differential operator, as in Chapter 3, the Green's function is continuous on the compact domain Ω , which implies (73). If g is not known precisely, the property (73) must be assumed.

2.7 Conclusions

An integral operator approach to the continuous-discrete optimization problems of static shape estimation and control proves ideal for these problems. Solutions reduce to the solution of linear equations of dimension less than or equal to the number of observations, or control forces.

A distinction must be drawn between the solutions for systems with rigid body modes and those without. The control law for a system with rigid body modes is more complicated, due to the imposition of extra constraints on the forces, which represent the requirement of zero net forces and/or torques in the directions of these modes.

The estimation procedure for a system with rigid body modes is the same as for a system without them, but the resulting estimate has no component in the direction of the rigid body modes, because they are invisible to the shape estimator. The rigid body modes represent changes in attitude and translational movement, which must be the concern of the attitude control, orbit transfer and stationkeeping systems.

In the event that the Green's function cannot be precisely known, approximations to the terms in the control and estimation algorithms may be computed from eigenfunction expansions available from linear operator theory. The eigenfunctions, often called modes or mode shapes, may be computed numerically even when the operator L is not known.

ļ

Ċ,

i. j

Chapter 3. Static Shape Control for the Flexible Beam

3.1 Introduction

A flexible beam provides a perfect illustration of static shape distortion and subsequent shape control. Consider a flexible beam which is supported at the end points, and is intended to serve as a bookshelf. The desired shape, or rest shape in the absence of outside forces, is strictly horizontal. However, the forces of gravity act continuously along the beam, causing it to sag in the center.

In order to achieve the desired horizontal shape, we apply a third support under the center of the beam. The natural stiffness of the beam together with the application of this additional force at the center approximately counteract the effects of the gravitational force. Thus we observe static shape control by means of one pointwise force in the ordinary brick and board bookcase.

In this chapter we will solve static shape control and estimation problems for a flexible beam of length l, and boundary conditions representing simply supported, or pinned-free endpoints.

3.2 Shape Control for a Simply Supported Beam

Consider the problem of controlling the static deflection of an elastic beam of length l. Define a coordinate system such that the x-axis passes through the endpoints of the beam, with one end at the origin and the other at x = l. Suppose control is to be implemented by means of transverse forces f_i at positions $x_i, 1 \le i \le m$, where $0 \le x_1 \le x_2 \dots \le x_m \le l$. See Fig. 3.1.

At each point $x \in [0, \ell]$ denote the deflection by u(x). Assuming no net tensile force on a cross-section, the shape of the beam is governed by the

differential equation

$$\frac{d^{4}u}{dx^{4}} = \sum_{i=1}^{m} f_{i} \delta(x-x_{i})$$
(74)

The ends of the beam satisfy the boundary conditions

$$u(0) = u''(0) = 0$$
 $u(k) = u''(k) = 0$. (75)



Figure 3.1 The Simply Supported Beam

Let $\psi(x)$ be the desired shape of the beam. As a measure of performance we define the criterion

$$J(u,F) = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=1}^{m} f_{i}^{2} r_{i} + \frac{1}{2} \int_{0}^{k} (u(x) - \psi(x))^{2} dx$$
(76)

where F is the vector of forces $(f_1 \dots f_m)^T$ and r_i are non-negative constant weights whose values are optional.

The object is to determine the set of forces f_i^* which together with the solution u*(x) of (74) minimizes (76) over all possible pairs (u,F).

The existence and uniqueness of a solution to (74-75) follows from the fact that the associated homogeneous system

$$\frac{d^{4}v}{dx^{4}} = 0, \quad v(0) = v''(0) = 0, \quad v(l) = v''(l) = 0$$
(77)

has only the trivial solution. Consequently the solution of (74-75) is given by

$$u(x) = \sum_{i=1}^{m} g(x|x_i) f_i$$
(78)

where $g(x|\xi)$ is the Green's function which satisfies

$$\frac{d^4g(x|\xi)}{dx^4} = \delta(x-\xi)$$
(79)

$$g(0|\xi) = g''(0|\xi) = 0$$
, $g(\ell|\xi) = g''(\ell|\xi) < 0$. (80)

The Green's function represents the response of the beam shape to a unit impulsive force at $x = \xi$.

The solution of (79-80) is

·

いたち ちっかいたい いいてん ちゃく アン・シングル かんたちま たいちゃく

$$g(x|\xi) = \begin{cases} \frac{(\xi-\ell)x}{6\ell} (x^2 - 2\ell\xi + \xi^2) & 0 \le x \le \xi \\ \frac{(x-\ell)\xi}{6\ell} (x^2 - 2\ellx + \xi^2) & \xi \le x \le \ell. \end{cases}$$
(81)

Figure 3.2 displays the Green's functions which correspond to impulsive forces at positions $\xi = n \left(\frac{k}{8}\right)$, n = 1, ..., 7.

The solution of the control problem: Substitution of the solution into the criterion (?6) yields

$$J(F) = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=1}^{m} f_{i}^{2} r_{i} + \frac{1}{2} \int_{0}^{\ell} \left(\sum_{i=1}^{m} g(x|x_{i})f_{i} - \psi(x) \right)^{2} dx$$
(82)

The problem of minimizing the criterion (76) subject to the constraints (74-75) has become the problem of minimizing a function of m unknown constants without constraints. A necessary condition for J to have a minimum at F^* is

$$\frac{\partial J}{\partial f_{i}} \quad (F^{*}) = 0 \qquad 1 \le i \le m$$
(83)



Figure 3.2 The Green's Function for the Simply Supported Beam

This condition becomes

$$f_{i}r_{i} + \sum_{j=1}^{m} f_{j}(\int_{0}^{\ell} g(x|x_{i}) g(x|x_{j}) dx = \int_{0}^{\ell} \psi(x) g(x|x_{i}) dx .$$
(84)

If we define

$$\mathbf{a_{ij}} = \int_{C} g(\mathbf{x}|\mathbf{x_{i}}) g(\mathbf{x}|\mathbf{x_{j}}) d\mathbf{x} , \quad 1 \leq i, j \leq m$$
(85)

and

$$b_{i} = \int_{0}^{\ell} \psi(\mathbf{x}) g(\mathbf{x}_{i-i}) d\mathbf{x} , \qquad 1 \leq i \leq m , \qquad (86)$$

then the necessary condition for a minimum of J at F* is that F* satisfy

$$(R + A) F^* = 3$$
 (87)

where R is the m x m diagonal matrix

A is the m x m matrix with coefficients (85), and B is the m dimensional vector with coefficients (86).

The Shape Control Algorithm for the Simply Supported Beam

1) Compute the constants a_{ij} and b_j defined by (85-86). Define R, A, B.

2) Solve (87) to obtain F*.

3) The optimal shape $u^*(x) = \sum_{i=1}^{m} f_i^* g(x|x_i)$.

Figure 3.3 displays the optimal shape vs. the desired shape $\psi(x) = \sin \frac{2\pi x}{\ell}$, the second mode of the system (74-75), for two actuators at 1/4% and 3/4%.



 $\psi = \sin \frac{2\pi x}{L}$

3.3 The Control Problem for the Pinned-Free Beam

A modification of the control algorithm is necessary if the system has rigid body modes, as is the case with the pinned-free beam.

The beam with one pinned and one free end point satisfies the differential equation (74) with boundary conditions

$$u(0) = u''(0) = 0$$
 $u''(l) = u''(l) = 0$. (89)

We will again use the performance criterion (76). The object is to determine the set of forces $\{f_i\}$ which together with the solution u(x) of (74) (89) minimizes (76) over all possible pairs ($\{f_i\}$, u).

The system (74) (89) has the rigid body mode $v_1(x) = \sqrt{\frac{3}{\ell^3}} x$ (normalized). Physically this means the beam can have a non-zero slope or tilt as a rigid body. Mathematically it means that the corresponding homogeneous system

$$\frac{d^4 v}{dx^4} = 0 \qquad v(0) = v''(0) = 0 \qquad v''(l) = v'''(l) = 0$$
(90)

has the non-trivial solution $v_1(x)$. Thus the system (74)(89) has a solution only if the inner product

$$\left(\sum_{i=1}^{m} f_{i} \delta(x-x_{i}), v_{1}\right) = \sqrt{\frac{3}{\ell^{3}}} \sum_{i=1}^{m} f_{i}x_{i} = 0$$
 (91)

The additional constraint (91) must be added to the problem of determining the optimal control forces.

A solution to (79) with pinned-free boundary conditions does not exist because the inner product $\langle \delta(x-\xi), v_1 \rangle$ is not zero. The "modified" Green's function which is appropriate to the system (74)(89) satisfies

$$\frac{d^4 g_m(x|\xi)}{dx^4} = \delta(x-\xi) - \frac{3}{\xi^3} x\xi$$
 (92)

$$g_{m}(0|\xi) = g_{m}''(0|\xi) = 0 \qquad g_{m}''(\ell|\xi) = g_{m}''(\ell|\xi) = 0$$
 (93)

We make the additional requirement that $g_m(x|\xi)$ have no component in the subspace spanned by the rigid body mode.

$$(g_{m}(x|\xi),v_{1}) = \sqrt{\frac{3}{\ell^{3}}} \int_{0}^{\ell} g_{m}(x|\xi) x dx = 0$$
 (94)

The modified Green's function which satisfies (92-94) is given by

$$g_{m}(x|\xi) = x\xi \quad (\frac{33\ell}{140} + \frac{\xi^{2} + x^{2}}{4\ell} - \frac{\xi^{4} + x^{4}}{40\ell^{3}}) - \begin{cases} \frac{\xi^{3}x}{2} + \frac{x^{3}}{6} & 0 \le x \le \xi \\ \frac{x^{2}\xi}{2} + \frac{\xi^{2}}{6} & \xi \le x \le \ell \end{cases}$$
(95)

Condition (94) guarantees that $g_m(x|\xi)$ is symmetric and of minimum norm among all solutions of (92,93). Figure 3.4 displays $g_m(x|\xi)$ for impulsive forces at intervals of 1/8 &.

The Green's function (95) represents the response of the pinned-free beam to one of a set of unit impulsive forces which satisfy (91). Figure 3.4 displays the Green's functions for impulsive forces at positions n $(\frac{c}{8})$, n = 1,...,7.

The solution of (74)(89)(91) is given by

$$u(x) = \sum_{i=1}^{m} f_{i} g_{m} (x | x_{i})$$
(96)

We solve (91) for f_1 in terms of the outer forces and substitute that expression together with (94) into the criterion (76), which results in

$$J(\hat{F}) = \frac{r_1}{2} \left(\sum_{i=2}^{m} -\frac{-x_i}{x_1} f_i \right)^2 + \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=2}^{m} f_i^2 r_i + \frac{1}{2} \int_0^{\hat{v}} \left(\sum_{i=2}^{m} f_i (g_m(x|x_i) - \frac{x_i}{x_1} g(x|x_i)) - \psi(x) \right)^2 dx$$
(97)

where F is the vector $(f_2, ... f_m)^T$.

ţ

Again, the optimization problem is reduced to one of minimizing a function of unknown constants.





The necessary condition for a minimum at F* is

$$\frac{\partial J}{\partial f_1} (\hat{\mathbf{F}}^*) = 0 \qquad 2 \le 1 \le \mathbf{E}$$

These conditions result in the following algorithm.

(i) Compute the m dimensional vector B and m x m matrix A whose coordinates are

$$b_{i} = \int_{0}^{L} g_{m}(x|x_{i}) \psi(x) dx$$
(99)
$$a_{ij} = \int_{0}^{L} g_{m}(x|x_{i}) g_{m}(x|x_{j}) dx .$$
(100)

(ii) Compute the (m-1) dimensional vector \hat{B} and (m-1) x (m-1) matrix \hat{A} whose coordinates are

$$\hat{b}_{i} = b_{i+1} - \frac{x_{i+1}}{x_{1}} b_{1}$$
(101)

$$\hat{a}_{ij} = r_{1} + a_{11} \frac{x_{i+1}x_{j+1}}{x_{1}^{2}} + a_{i+1,j+1} - a_{1,j+1} \frac{x_{j+1}}{x_{1}} - a_{1,j+1} \frac{x_{i+1}}{x_{1}}$$
(102)

Let R be the $(m-1) \times (m-1)$ diagonal matrix

$$\hat{R} = \begin{pmatrix} r_2 & & \\ & \cdot & \\ & & \cdot & \\ & & \cdot & \\ & & & r_m \end{pmatrix}$$
(103)
(103)
(103)
(103)
(103)

$$(\hat{R} + \hat{A})\hat{F}^* = \hat{B} .$$
(104)

The optimal force f_1^* is found from (91).

1. 1. 1.

(iv) The optimal shape
$$u^{*}(x) = \sum_{i=1}^{m} f_{i} * g_{m}(x|x_{i})$$
.

Since the optimal shape u* is a linear combination of Green's functions which satisfy (94), it will have no component in the subspace of the rigid body mode. If the desired shape $\psi(x)$ does have such a component, that is if (ψ, v_1) is not zero, the optimal shape will approximate the shape

$$\psi(\mathbf{x}) - \langle \psi, \mathbf{v}_1 \rangle | \mathbf{v}_1(\mathbf{x}) .$$
 (105)

That is, it will approximate the desired shape minus its component in the subspace spanned by $v_1(x)$.

As an example, Figure 3.5 displays the desired shape $\psi(x) = \ell x - x^2$, the shape which approximates $\frac{3}{4}\ell x - x^2$, and the optimal shape plus the missing rigid body mode component $\frac{1}{4}\ell x$.

Those components of the desired shape in the subspace spanned by rigid body modes must be added by the attitude control system. A shape control system constrained to satisfy the boundary conditions cannot affect these components.

3.4 The Shape Estimation Problem

To illustrate the shape estimation algorithm we consider a simply supported beam of length l and unknown shape u(x), which satisfies

$$\frac{d^4 u}{dx^4} = f(x) \text{ on } 0 \le x \le \ell, \qquad (106)$$

and

ł

$$u(0) = u''(0) = 0 \qquad u(k) = u''(k) = 0 \tag{107}$$

The function f(x) represents minor model inaccuracies or random disturbances acting on the beam.

Assume sensors at positions x_i , $0 < x_1 < \ldots < x_m < l$, produce observations





$$y_{i} = u(x_{i}) + \zeta_{i}, \quad 1 \le i \le m$$
 (108)

As a measure of the accuracy of shape estimates we define the criterion

$$J(f,u) = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=1}^{m} (y_i - u(x_i))^2 r_i^{-1} + \frac{1}{2} \int_0^\ell f^2(x) dx . \qquad (109)$$

The object is to determine the function f^* which together with the solution u^* of (106-107) minimizes (109) cover all possible pairs (f,u).

The solution of (106-107) is given by

$$u(x) = \int_{0}^{\ell} g(x|\xi) f(\xi) d\xi$$
 (110)

where $g(x|\xi)$ is the Green's function (81). We substitute (110) into the criterion (109); resulting in the criterion

$$J(f) = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=1}^{m} r_{i}^{-1} (y_{i} - \int_{0}^{\ell} g(x_{i}|\xi)f(\xi) d\xi)^{2} + \frac{1}{2} \int_{0}^{\ell} f(\xi)^{2} d\xi .$$
 (111)

The estimation problem has reduced to one of minimizing (111) without constraints. A necessary condition for J to have a minimum at f* is that the Frechet differential

$$\partial J(f,h) = \sum_{i=1}^{m} r_i^{-1} (y_i - \int_0^{\ell} g(x_i|\xi) f^{\star}(\xi) d\xi) (-\int_0^{\ell} g(x_i|\xi) h(\xi) d\xi) + \int_0^{\ell} f^{\star}(\xi) h(\xi) d\xi = 0$$

for all admissible variations h. This implies

$$f^{\star}(\xi) = \sum_{i=1}^{m} r_{i}^{-1} g(x_{i} | \xi) (y_{i} - u^{\star}(x_{i})) . \qquad (112)$$

Then

$$u^{\star}(x) = \sum_{i=1}^{m} r_{i}^{-1}(y_{i} - u^{\star}(x_{i})) \int_{0}^{\ell} g(x|\xi)g(x_{i}|\xi) d\xi . \qquad (11^{2})$$

Let

2

$$X = (u^{*}(x_{1}) \dots u^{*}(x_{m}))^{T}$$

and

$$Y = (y_1 \dots y_m)$$
.

Evaluation of (113) at $x = x_j$ and regrouping of terms yield the following necessary condition for the vector X:

$$(I + AR^{-1}) X = A R^{-1} Y$$
 (114)

where A is the matrix of coefficients (85), and R^{-1} is the diagonal matrix with diagonal entries r_i^{-1} .

The Shape Estimation Algorithm

(i) Compute the elements of the matrix A given by (85), and define X, R, Y.

(ii) Solve the system (114) for the vector X.

(iii) The optimal error estimates are given by (112) and

 $\zeta_i = y_i - u^*(x_i), \ 1 \leq i \leq m.$

(iv) The optimal shape estimate is given by (113).

This algorithm is equally valid for the static beam with other boundary conditions, provided the appropriate Green's function is used.

Figure 3.6 displays the optimal shape estimate versus the actual shape

$$\sin(\frac{\pi x}{\ell}) + \frac{1}{2}(\frac{2\pi x}{\ell})$$
,

for three exact observations at $\frac{1}{4}$ l, $\frac{1}{2}$ l, and $\frac{3}{4}$ l.

3.5 Approximations

The approximations presented in section 2.6 take the following form on the domain [0,l] of the x axis:

$$g(x|\xi) = \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\lambda_k} \phi_k(x) \phi_k(\xi)$$
(115)

$$a_{ij} = \int_{0}^{\ell} g(x|x_{i}) g(x|x_{j}) dx = \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\lambda_{k}^{2}} \phi_{k}(x_{i}) \phi_{k}(x_{j})$$
(116)

$$b_{j} = \int_{c}^{\ell} g(x|x_{j}) \psi(x) dx = \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \phi_{k}(x_{j}) \langle \phi_{k}, \psi \rangle$$
(117)

....,

11. VAR.

£



Figure 3.6 Shape Estimation Results for the Simply Supported Beam with Three Sensors

where $\{x_i\}$ are the actuator or sensor positions, λ_k are the non-zero eigenvalues, and ϕ_k are the corresponding normalized eigenfunctions of the associated boundary value problems.

Thus for the simply supported beam the approximations based on the first term of each expansion are given by

$$\hat{a}_{1j} = 2 \frac{t^7}{\pi^8} \sin(\frac{\pi x_1}{t}) \sin(\frac{\pi x_1}{t})$$
(118)

$$\hat{b}_{1} = 2 \frac{L^{3}}{\pi^{4}} \sin(\frac{\pi x_{1}}{L}) \left(\int_{0}^{L} \psi(x) \sin(\frac{\pi x}{L}) dx \right).$$
(119)

For the pinned-free beam

$$\hat{a}_{1j} = \frac{l^7}{\mu^8} \frac{\sin(\frac{\mu x_1}{L})}{\cos \mu} + \frac{\sinh(\frac{\mu x_1}{L})}{\cosh \mu} \frac{\sin(\frac{\mu x_1}{L})}{(\cos \mu} + \frac{\sin(\frac{\mu x_1}{L})}{\cosh \mu}$$
(120)

where $\mu = 3.927$ satisfies tan $\mu = \tanh \mu$.

$$\hat{b}_{i} = \frac{t^{3}}{u^{4}} \left[\frac{\sin(\frac{ux_{i}}{L})}{\cos u} + \frac{\sinh(\frac{ux_{i}}{L})}{\cosh u} \right] \int_{0}^{L} \psi(x) \left(\frac{\sin \frac{ux}{L}}{\cos u} + \frac{\sinh(\frac{ux}{L})}{\cosh u} \right) dx \quad (121)$$

(the normalizations are approximate).

Approximate algorithms constructed from the first term in the eigenfunction expansions were included in the simulations of the examples in this chapter. The graphs of approximate vs. optimal results were indistinguishable. Numerical results are included in the program outputs in Appendix B.

It is misleading to generalize from the approximations for the onedimensional case, for which satisfactory approximations result using only the first term. The expansions (118-121) telescope rapidly, because the magnitude of the eigenvalues increases rapidly. The frequencies ω_n of large space structures increase relatively slowly ($\lambda_n = \omega_n^2$), as can be observed in the output of the shape control program for a large space antenna, in Appendix C. For multidimensional structures many more modes (eigenfunctions) must be used.

Chapter 4. Shape Control of Structures Governed by

Partial Differential Equations

4.1 Introduction

In Chapter 3 static shape control and estimation problems for one dimensional cases were solved using Green's function techniques. In this chapter corresponding results for structures defined on multidimensional domains, governed by partial differential equations, are presented. It will be observed that the solutions are very similar to those for one dimensional domains. The major difference is that it becomes difficult to determine the analytical form of the Green's function, so that expressions in terms of eigenfunction expansions must be used.

We consider as examples the shape distortion of membranes and plates which in equilibrium position lie in a plane. A membrane, such as a drumhead, or the mesh of an antenna, is distinguished from a plate by the absence of bending resistance. The restoring forces of a membrane are due exclusively to tension whereas plates have bending stiffness. Consequently, membranes may be considered to be governed by the harmonic operator ∇^2 , while plates are governed by the biharmonic operator $\nabla^4 = \nabla^2(\nabla^2)$.

This distinction between second and fourth order dynamics is analogous to the modeling distinction between a string and a flexible beam in the one dimensional case.

For convenience, in this chapter we consider only systems without rigid body modes.

4.2 The Boundary Value Problem and Green's Function for a Membrane

Under suitable assumptions the shape distortion of a membrane is modeled by the differential equation

$$\nabla^2 u = f(P)$$
, $F \in \Omega$ (122)

where ∇^2 is the Laplacian operator and certain known physical constants have been incorporated into the forcing function f. Eq. (122) is known as Poisson's equation.

We will choose the boundary conditions so that conditions (6-8) are satisfied for the operator $\nabla^2 = L$. We will then discuss the determination of the Green's function g(P|Q), and exhibit the solutions to the control and estimation problems for the unit disk. Finally we will exhibit approximate solutions using the eigenfunction expansions (70-72).

Green's theorem for the Laplacian operator takes the usual form

$$\int_{\Omega} (\mathbf{v} \nabla^2 \omega - \omega \nabla^2 \mathbf{v}) d\mathbf{P} = \int_{\Omega} (\mathbf{v} \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial n} - \omega \frac{\partial \mathbf{v}}{\partial n}) d\mathbf{s} .$$
 (123)

If we impose either of the boundary conditions u(P) = 0 or $\frac{3u}{\partial n} = 0$ for $P \in \Gamma$, the right side of (123) will be zero for functions ω and v which satisfy the boundary condition, and the operator ∇^2 will be self-adjoint.

For convenience we eliminate the latter boundary condition, since the homogeneous system

$$V^2 u = f , \frac{\partial u}{\partial n} = 0$$
 (124)

has the non-trivial solution $u \equiv C_*$

The Green's Function

The Green's function for the system

$$\nabla^2 u = f$$
, $u(P) = 0 P \varepsilon P$ (125)

satisfies

$$\nabla^2 g(x,y,\xi,\eta) = \delta(x-\xi) \ \delta(y-\eta) \tag{126}$$

in rectangular coordinates P(x,y), $Q(\xi,y)$ and

$$\nabla^2 g(r,\theta,\rho,\phi) = \frac{\delta(r-\rho) \delta(\theta-\phi)}{r}$$
(127)

in the polar coordinates $P = re^{i\theta}$, $Q = \rho e^{i\phi}$. In both cases g = 0 on Γ .

The function $\gamma = \frac{1}{2\pi} \log R$, where R is the distance \overline{QP} , can be shown to satisfy $\nabla^2 \gamma = \delta(P|Q)$. It is called the <u>free space</u> solution since it is not required to satisfy the boundary conditions.

Thus the Green's function is given by

$$g(P|Q) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \log R + \hat{g}(P|Q)$$
 (128)

where $\hat{g}(P|Q)$ satisfies

$$V^2 \hat{g} = 0 \text{ on } \Omega, \ \hat{g} = -\frac{1}{2\pi} \log R \text{ on } \Gamma.$$
 (129)

The theory of analytic functions may be applied on convenient regions to determine \hat{g} , hence also to determine g. For Ω equal to the unit circle |z| < 1,

$$g(\mathbf{r},\theta,\rho,\phi) = \frac{1}{4\pi} \log \left[\frac{r^2 - 2r\rho \cos(\theta - \phi) + \rho^2}{1 - 2r\rho \cos(\theta - \phi) + r^2 V^2} \right]$$
(130)

for P,Q in polar coordinates [7].

Remark 4.1: Through the use of conformal mapping it is possible to determine the Green's function for some other regions, but in general it is not possible to determine the exact function g.

4.3 The Control Problem for ∇^2 on the Unit Disk

The control problem for the Laplacian on the unit disk corresponds to the problem of controlling the shape of a circular net or drumhead to a desired shape $\psi(\mathbf{r}, \theta)$ by means of pointwise forces. Thus we desire to determine the set of forces $\{f_j\}$ at positions $P_j = \rho_j e^{i\phi_j}, 1 \leq j \leq m$ which together with the solution $u(r,\theta)$ of

$$\nabla^2 u(\mathbf{r}, 6) = \sum_{j=1}^{m} f_j \frac{\delta(\mathbf{r} - \rho_j) \delta(\theta - \phi_j)}{\mathbf{r}}$$
(131)

$$\mathbf{u}(\mathbf{1},\boldsymbol{\theta}) = \mathbf{0} \tag{132}$$

minimizes the performance criterion

$$J(F,u) = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{j=1}^{m} f_{j}^{2} r_{j} + \frac{1}{2} \int_{0}^{2\pi} \int_{0}^{1} [\psi(r,\theta) - u(r,\theta)]^{2} r \, dr \, d\theta \qquad (133)$$

over all possible sets (u,F), where

$$F = (f_1 \dots f_m)^T$$
 (134)

The optimal shape for the problem (131-132) is given by

$$u^{*}(\mathbf{r},\theta) = \sum_{j=1}^{m} f_{j}^{*} g(\mathbf{r},\theta,\rho_{j},\phi_{j})$$

= $\frac{1}{4\pi} \sum_{j=1}^{m} f_{j}^{*} \log \left[\frac{r^{2} - 2r\rho_{j} \cos(\theta - \phi_{j}) + \rho_{j}^{2}}{1 - 2r\rho_{j} \cos(\theta - \phi_{j}) + r^{2}\rho_{j}^{2}} \right]$ (135)

and the vector of optimal forces F* satisfies (R+A)F* = B, where $R = (R_{ij})$ and $A = (A_{ij})$ are m x m matrices such that

$$R_{ii} = r_i \delta(i-j)$$

and

$$A_{ij} = \int_{0}^{2\pi} \int_{0}^{1} g(r,\theta,\rho_{i},\phi_{j}) g(r,\theta,\rho_{j},\phi_{j}) r dr d\theta$$
(136)

and $B = (b_i)$ is an m dimensional vector such that

$$b_{i} = \int_{0}^{2\pi} \int_{0}^{1} \psi(r,\theta) g(r,\theta,\rho_{i},\phi_{i}) r dr d\theta.$$
 (137)

4.4 The Estimation Problem

The corresponding estimation problem for ∇^2 on the unit disk is, given the shape observations

$$y_{i} = u(\rho_{i},\phi_{i}) + \zeta_{i}, \qquad 1 \leq i \leq m, \qquad (138)$$

at positions $P_i = \rho_i e^{i\phi_i}$, to determine the error function $f(r,\theta)$ and corresponding shape function $u(r,\theta)$ which satisfy

$$\nabla^2 u(\mathbf{r},\theta) = f(\mathbf{r},\theta) , u(1,\theta) = 0$$
 (139)

and minimize the criterion

$$J(F,u) = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=1}^{m} (y_i - u(y_i, \phi_i)^2 r_i^{-1} + \frac{1}{2} \int_0^{\pi} \int_0^1 f^2(r, \theta) r \, dr \, d\theta. \quad (140)$$

The results of Section 2.4 yield the optimal error estimates

$$\zeta_{i}^{*} = y_{i} - u^{*}(\rho_{i}, \phi_{i})$$

$$f^{*}(r, \theta) = \frac{1}{4\pi} \sum_{i=1}^{m} r_{i}^{-1} \zeta_{i}^{*} \log \left[\frac{r^{2} - 2r\rho_{i} \cos(\theta - \phi_{j}) + \rho_{j}^{2}}{1 - 2r\rho_{j} \cos(\theta - \phi_{j}) + r^{2}\rho_{j}^{2}} \right]$$
(142)

where the vector $X = (u^*(P_1) \dots u^*(P_m))^T$ satisfies

$$(I + AR^{-1}) X = AR^{-1}Y$$
 (143)

The matrices R and A are as in (136) and Y is the vector of observations $(y_1 \dots y_m)^T$. The corresponding optimal shape estimate is then given by

$$\mathbf{u}^{*}(\mathbf{r},\theta) = \sum_{i=1}^{m} \left[\mathbf{r}_{i}^{-1} \boldsymbol{\zeta}_{i}^{*} \int_{0}^{\pi} \int_{0}^{1} g(\mathbf{r},\theta,\rho,\phi) g(\mathbf{r},\theta,\rho_{i},\phi_{i},\phi_{i}) \rho d\rho d\phi\right] .$$
(144)

4.5 Approximate Solutions

For simplicity it may be desirable to compute approximations to the solution (135-137) and (141-143) using eigenfunction expansions. The eigenvalues and (normalized) eigenfunctions corresponding to

are

$$\nabla^{2} \phi(\mathbf{r},\theta) = \lambda \phi(\mathbf{r},\theta), \ \phi(1,\theta) = 0$$

$$\phi_{on}(\mathbf{r}) = \sqrt{\frac{1}{\pi}} \frac{J_{o}(\lambda_{on} \mathbf{r})}{\frac{1/2}{J_{1}}} \qquad n = 1,2, .$$

corresponding to the eigenvalues $\lambda_{\mbox{on}}$ which satisfy

$$J_{o}(\lambda_{on}) = 0$$
, $n = 1, 2, ...$

and

$$\theta_{\rm mnc}(\mathbf{r},\theta) = \sqrt{\frac{2}{\pi}} \left(\frac{J_{\rm m} (\lambda_{\rm mn} \mathbf{r})}{\frac{1/2}{J_{\rm m+1}} (\lambda_{\rm mn})} \right) \cos \mathbf{m}\theta$$

$$\int_{\overline{2}} \left(J_{\rm m} (\lambda_{\rm mn} \mathbf{r}) \right)$$

1/2

corresponding to the eigenvalues λ_{mn} which satisfy

$$\frac{1/2}{J_{m}(\lambda_{mn}) = 0}$$

where J_i , $0 \le i \le \infty$ are, of course, the Bessel functions.

Thus, a first approximation to the forces $\{f_i\}$ in the control law, using the eigenvalue $\lambda_{00} = (2.405)^2$ and eigenfunction

$$\phi_{00}(r) = \sqrt{\frac{1}{\pi}} - \frac{J_0(2.405 r)}{J_1(2.405)}$$

satisfies

$$(\mathbf{R} + \hat{\mathbf{A}})\hat{\mathbf{F}} = \hat{\mathbf{B}}, \qquad (145)$$

where R is as before, $\hat{F} = (\hat{f}_1 \dots \hat{f}_m)^T$ is the vector of approximate forces, and \hat{A} and \hat{B} are the approximate matrix and vector with coefficients

$$\hat{a}_{ij} = \frac{1}{\lambda_{00}^2} \Phi_{00} (\rho_i) \Phi_{00} (\rho_j)$$
(146)

$$\hat{\mathbf{b}}_{\mathbf{j}} = \frac{1}{\lambda_{00}} \phi_{00}(\rho_{\mathbf{j}}) \langle \phi_{00}, \psi \rangle, \qquad \mathbf{l} \leq \mathbf{i}, \mathbf{j} \leq \mathbf{m}.$$
(147)

The shape corresponding to the approximate forces in (145) is given by

'n

$$\hat{\mathbf{u}}^{*}(\mathbf{r},\boldsymbol{\theta}) = \sum_{i=1}^{m} \hat{f}_{i} g(\mathbf{r},\boldsymbol{\theta},\boldsymbol{\rho}_{i},\boldsymbol{\phi}_{i})$$
(148)

since the Green's function still represents the response to a unit force at $P_i = \rho_i e^{i\phi_i}$.

Using the same approximations (146) for the matrix A, the pointwise shape estimation vector X may be approximately computed from

$$(I + \hat{A}R^{-1})\hat{X} = \hat{A}R^{-1}Y$$
 (149)

where $\hat{X} = (\hat{u}(Q_1) \dots \hat{u}(Q_m))$ is the approximation to X, and R⁻¹ and Y are as in (136)(138). The approximate estimates are then given by

$$\hat{\zeta}_{i} = y_{i} - \hat{u} (P_{i}), \qquad 1 \leq i \leq m, \qquad (150)$$

$$\hat{\mathbf{f}}(\mathbf{r}) = \frac{1}{\lambda_{00}} \sum_{i=1}^{m} \mathbf{r_i}^{-1} \hat{\boldsymbol{\zeta}}_i \, \boldsymbol{\Phi}_{00}(\mathbf{r}) \, \boldsymbol{\Phi}_{00}(\boldsymbol{\rho}_i) \tag{151}$$

$$\hat{u}(\mathbf{r}) = \frac{1}{\lambda_{00}^2} \sum_{i=1}^{m} \mathbf{r_i}^{-1} \hat{\zeta}_i \phi_{00}(\mathbf{r}) \phi_{00}(\rho_i)$$
(152)

Approximations of greater accuracy may be obtained by including the next largest eigenvalues and their corresponding eigenfunctions.

4.6 The Static Vibration of a Plate - The Boundary Value Problem and Green's Function

The static vibrations of a plate may be modeled by the partial differential equation

$$\nabla^4 u = f(P), \quad P \in \Omega \tag{153}$$

where $\nabla^4 = \nabla^2 (\nabla^2)$ is the biharmonic operator, and again certain physical constants have been included in the forcing function f for simplicity.

We wish again to choose the boundary conditions such that the boundary value problem is self-adjoint. Green's theorem for the operator ∇^4 takes the form

$$\int_{\Omega} (v\nabla^4 \omega - \omega\nabla^4 v) dP = \int_{\Gamma} [v \frac{\partial}{\partial n} (\nabla^2 \omega) - \omega \frac{\partial}{\partial n} (\nabla^2 v) + (\nabla^2 v) (\frac{\partial \omega}{\partial n}) - (\nabla^2 \omega) \frac{\partial v}{\partial n}]. \quad (154)$$

The problem of boundary conditions for plate vibrations is much more difficult than for the membrane. A useful discussion of boundary conditions is contained in [4].

The Simply Supported Rectangular Plate

Consider a uniform rectangular plate on the domain $\Omega = \{(x,y) \mid 0 \le x \le a, 0 \le y \le b\}$. The boundary conditions for a simply supported edge are

$$u = 0 \text{ and } \frac{\partial^2 u}{\partial n^2} + \frac{v}{R} \frac{\partial u}{\partial n} = 0$$
 (155)

where n is the normal vector to the edge and R is the radius of curvature. For a straight edge $R = \infty$. Furthermore, since u is constant along the edge, $\frac{\partial u}{\partial x} = 0$. Thus

$$\nabla^2 u = \frac{\partial^2 u}{\partial n^2} + \frac{1}{R} \frac{\partial u}{\partial n} + \frac{\partial^2 u}{\partial s^2} = \frac{\partial^2 u}{\partial n^2}$$
(156)

and the boundary conditions for a simply supported straight edge are

$$\mathbf{u} = \nabla^2 \mathbf{u} = \mathbf{0} \,. \tag{157}$$

Clearly the conditions (157) make the right side of (154) equal to zero. Thus ∇^4 is self-adjoint for the simply supported rectangle.

The Green's Function

The Green's function for the simply supported rectangle should satisfy

$$\nabla^4 g(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{y}, \boldsymbol{\xi}, \mathbf{n}) = \delta(\mathbf{x} - \boldsymbol{\xi}) \ \delta(\mathbf{y} - \mathbf{n}) \tag{158}$$

$$g = \nabla^2 g = 0$$
 on $x = 0$, a and $y = 0$, b. (159)

The free space solution $\Upsilon(P|Q)$ which satisfies $\nabla^4 \gamma = \delta(P|Q)$ is

$$\gamma(P|Q = \frac{-1}{8\pi} r^2 \log r$$
 (160)

where r represents the distance \overline{PQ} . This is proved in Appendix A. Thus, the Green's function

$$g(P|Q) = \gamma(P|Q) + g(P|Q)$$
(161)

where the function \hat{g} satisfies $\nabla^4 g(P|Q) = 0$, plus boundary conditions such that g satisfies (157).

The function g in (161) is no longer necessarily harmonic, as was the function in (129). It must in addition satisfy two sets of boundary conditions. Thus it is much more difficult to determine the exact function g(P|Q) for a given set of boundary conditions. The Green's functions and solutions to the shape control and estimation problems will therefore be exhibited in terms of eigenfunction expansions.

4.7 Control Problem for the Operator ∇^4

On the rectangle $0 \le x \le a$, $0 \le y \le b$, we desire to determine the set of forces $\{f_i\}$ at positions $P_i = (x_i, y_i), 1 \le i \le m$, which together with the solution u(x,y) of

$$\nabla^4 \mathbf{u} = \sum_{i=1}^{m} \mathbf{f}_i \, \delta(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{x}_i) \, \delta(\mathbf{y} - \mathbf{y}_i) \tag{162}$$

$$u = \nabla^2 u$$
 on $x = 0$, a and $y = 0$, b (163)

minimize the performance criterion

$$J(F,u) = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=1}^{m} f_{i}^{2} r_{i} + \frac{1}{2} \int_{0}^{a} \int_{0}^{b} (\psi(x,y) - u(x,y))^{2} dy dx$$
(164)

overall admissible pairs (F,u).

The optimal shape for the problem (162-164) is given by

$$u^{*}(x,y) = \sum_{i=1}^{m} f_{i}^{*} g(x,y,x_{i},y_{i})$$
(165)

where the vector of optimal forces $F^* = (f_1^* \dots f_m^*)$ satisfies

$$(\mathbf{R} + \mathbf{A})\mathbf{F}^{\dagger} = \mathbf{B} \tag{166}$$

The m x m matrices R^{-1} and A have coordinates

$$R_{ij} = r_i \delta(i-j) \tag{167}$$

$$a_{ij} = \int_{0}^{a} \int_{0}^{b} g(x,y,x_{i},y_{j}) g(x,y,x_{j},y_{j}) dy dx$$
(168)

and the vector B has coordinates

$$b_{i} = \int_{0}^{a} \int_{0}^{b} \psi(x,y) g(x,y,x_{i},y_{j}) dy dx.$$
 (169)

Since a complete analytical form for the Green's function is not known, we use the eigenfunctions

$$\phi_{ki}(x,y) = \frac{2}{\sqrt{ab}} \sin \frac{k\pi x}{a} \sin \frac{i\pi y}{b}$$
(170)

and corresponding eigenvalues

$$\lambda_{k,k} = \pi^4 \left[\left(\frac{k}{a} \right)^2 + \left(\frac{k}{b} \right)^2 \right]^2$$
(171)

to represent the solutions (166-169). Thus

$$u^{\dagger}(x,y) = \sum_{i=1}^{m} \sum_{k,l=1}^{\infty} 4 f_{i} \frac{\sin \frac{k\pi x}{a} \sin \frac{k\pi x}{a} \sin \frac{\ell\pi y}{b} \sin \frac{\ell\pi y_{i}}{b}}{\pi^{4} ab \left[\left(\frac{k}{a}\right)^{2} + \left(\frac{\ell}{b}\right)^{2}\right]}$$
(172)

where the forces f_1 satisfy (166), and the coefficients of the matrix A and vector B in (167-168) are given by

$$a_{ij} = \sum_{k,l=1}^{\infty} \frac{4}{ab\lambda_{kl}^2} \left(\sin \frac{k\pi_{x_i}}{a} \sin \frac{k\pi_{x_j}}{a} \sin \frac{l\pi_{y_i}}{b} \sin \frac{l\pi_{y_j}}{b} \right)$$
(173)

$$b_{i} = \sum_{k,\ell=1}^{\infty} \frac{2}{\sqrt{ab^{*}\lambda_{k\ell}}} \left(\sin \frac{\pi x_{i}}{a} \sin \frac{\ell \pi y_{i}}{b} \right) \langle \phi_{k\ell}, \psi \rangle$$
(174)

where

$$\langle \phi_{k\ell}, \psi \rangle = \sqrt{\frac{4}{ab}} \int_0^a \int_0^b \psi(x,y) \left(\sin \frac{k\pi x}{a}\right) \left(\sin \frac{\ell\pi y}{b}\right) dy dx$$
 (175)

· · · · · · · ·

Approximations are available by taking the first few terms in k and L.

4.8 The Estimation Problem for ∇^4

The shape estimation problem for a rectangular plate is given the shape observations

$$Y_{i} = u(x_{i}, y_{i}) + \zeta_{i}, \qquad 1 \leq i \leq m, \qquad (176)$$

to determine the error function f(x,y) and corresponding shape function u(x,y) which satisfy

$$\nabla^4 u(x,y) = f(x,y)$$
, (177)
 $u = \nabla^2 u = 0$ for $x = 0$, a and $y = 0$, b

and minimize the criterion

$$J(f_{i}u) = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i}^{m} (Y_{i} - u (x_{i}, y_{i}))^{2} r_{i}^{-1} + \frac{1}{2} \int_{0}^{a} \int_{0}^{b} f^{2}(x, y) dy dx . \qquad (178)$$

The necessary condition for an optimal solution is that the vector $X = (u^{*}(x_{1},y_{1}) \dots u^{*}(x_{m},y_{m}))$ satisfy $(I + A R^{-1} X) = A R^{-1} Y$

where $u^{\star}(x_{i}, y_{i})$ is the optimal shape estimate at the point (x_{i}, y_{i}) , the matrices A and R are defined by (167-168), and $Y = (Y_{1} \dots Y_{m})$. The optimal noise estimates are

$$\zeta_{i} \star = Y_{i} - u^{n}(x_{i}, y_{i}), \quad 1 \leq i \leq m,$$
 (180)

$$f^{*}(x,y) = \sum_{i=1}^{m} r_{i}^{-1} \zeta_{i}^{*} G(x,y,x_{i},y_{i})$$
(181)

and the optimal shape estimate is

$$u^{\dagger}(x,y) = \sum_{i=1}^{m} [r_{i}^{-1} \zeta_{i}^{\dagger} \int_{0}^{a} \int_{0}^{b} g(x,y,\xi,\eta) g(x_{i},y_{i},\xi,\eta) d\eta d\xi.$$
(182)

(179)

To compute the vector X in (179) we use (173) for the elements of the matrix A. Then

$$f^{*}(x,y) = \sum_{i=1}^{m} \sum_{k,l=1}^{\infty} \frac{4}{ab\lambda_{kl}} \left[\sin \frac{k\pi x}{a} \sin \frac{k\pi x_{i}}{a} \sin \frac{l\pi y}{b} \sin \frac{l\pi y_{i}}{b} \right]. \quad (183)$$

Finally, applying the expansion (72) to the optimal shape estimate (182),

$$u^{*}(x,y) = \sum_{i=1}^{m} \sum_{k,l=1}^{\infty} \left[r_{i}^{-1} \zeta_{i}^{*} \frac{4}{ab\lambda_{kl}^{2}} \sin \frac{k\pi x}{a} \sin \frac{k\pi x_{i}}{a} \sin \frac{\ell\pi y}{b} \sin \frac{\ell\pi y}{b} \right] (184)$$

Again, approximations are obtained by taking the first few terms in k and l.

4.9 Conclusions

Green's function techniques have been applied to the solution of shape control and estimation problems which have associated boundary value problems involving partial differential equations, in a manner analogous to those involving ordinary differential equations. In the case of a multidimensional domain, however, precise knowledge of the analytical form of the Green's function is usually not available. Solutions may be expressed in terms of eigenfunction expansions.

Although this chapter deals with systems which do not have rigid body modes, the techniques and solutions bear such a resemblance to those of the one dimensional case that an extension to systems with rigid body modes follows readily.

Chapter 5. Static Shape Control for Multidimensional Large Space Structures

5.1 Introduction

This chapter addresses the problems of static shape control and shape determination for multidimensional structures. Chapters 2-4 have addressed these problems for scalar shape functions, representing displacement in one direction, defined on one or multidimensional domains. However, large space structures are modeled as multidimensional states, representing translations and/or rotations in three dimensional space.

We again use an integral operator approach based on assumptions of linear self-adjoint dynamics and boundary conditions. As might be expected, algorithms which are similar in appearance arise.

However, there are important differences in interpretation and procedure. These include matrix, rather than scalar, differential and integral operators, controls and observations applied to only a part of the state, and the necessity for using approximate eigenfunctions provided by experimental or numerical methods, since the exact operators and corresponding eigenfunctions are usually not known. The algorithms derived in this chapter will be adapted to the use of modes from a dynamic finite element model, and illustrated by simulated results, in Chapter 6.

Procedure

In section 5.2 we define the multidimensional linear boundary value problem for a large space structure, and discuss the existence of solutions. We then define Green's functions for a multidimensional boundary value problem, both with and without rigid body modes, and derive solutions to the boundary value problem for both cases. In section 5.3 we define and solve the shape control problem for a large space structure. We discuss examples of the constraints imposed on the control forces by the presence of rigid body modes. In section 5.4 we define and solve the shape determination problem.

We present eigenfunction expansions for the more general multidimensional terms in the algorithms, which involve Green's functions, in section 5.5. A summary and conclusions are stated in Section 5.6.

5.2 The Model and the Green's Function

Consider a multidimensional system represented by the n dimensional state U(P), defined on a simply connected domain $\Omega \in \mathbb{R}^{L}$. Suppose the system is governed by linear dynamics

$$LU = F \qquad \text{for } Y \in \Omega \tag{185}$$

where L is an n x n matrix of differential operators. F(P) is an n dimensional vector function, or distribution, defined on Ω , which represents forces or torques acting on the system.

Suppose the system satisfies k linear boundary conditions

 $B_i(U) = 0$, $1 \le i \le k_0$, for $P \in \Gamma$ (186)

where Γ is the boundary of Ω . We will assume the boundary value problem (185-186) is self-adjoint, that is that L* = L and

where U and V are any two admissible functions which satisfy the boundary conditions and $\langle U, V \rangle$ is the inner product

$$\langle U, V \rangle = \int_{\Omega} U^{T}(P) V(P) dP$$
 (188)

We will also require the usual vector inner product

$$\langle X, Y \rangle = X^{T}Y = Y^{T}X .$$
 (189)

We will use the norms induced by (188-189) and the weighted seminorm

$$||x||_{R}^{2} = \langle x, x \rangle_{R} = x^{T} R x$$
 (190)

X and Y are vectors in the same space and R is a symmetric square matrix of appropriate dimension such that R > 0.

The reasons for the model formulation (185-186) become apparent when one considers an LSS (large space structure) antenna. The domain consists of the subset of three dimensional space occupied by the undistorted ideal shape, a perfect paraboloid. The state might be three dimensional also, representing vector displacements of points on the distorted antenna from their ideal positions. Boundary conditions represent a pinned antenna which may not rotate or translate as a rigid body in any direction, a freefree antenna which may rotate or translate along any of the three axes, or conditions between these two extremems.

Other state representations are possible. It may be convenient to consider a six dimensional state which represents translations and rotations of a point about the three axes. This is the case if torques are to be as control mechanisms, in addition to translational forces. A torque can be considered an impulsive force applied to a rotational coordinate of the state.

Solutions of Boundary Value Problems

We consider under what circumstances solutions to boundary value problem (185-186) exist, and what form the solutions take if they do exist.

We will apply the following alternative theorem for boundary value problems:

Theorem 5.1: Consider the boundary value problem

 $LU = F, B_{i}(U) = 0, \qquad 1 \le i \le k_{0}, \qquad (191)$

its corresponding homogeneous problem

$$LU = 0$$
, $B_{i}(U) = 0$, $1 \le i \le k_{o}$, (192)

and the related homogeneous adjoint problem

$$L*V = 0$$
, $B_i*(V) = 0$, $1 \le i \le k_0$. (193)

L is an n x n matrix of linear differential operators, L* is its adjoint, U and V are vector functions defined on the simply connected domain Ω , and B_i and B_i^* are adjoint linear boundary operators defined on Γ , the boundary of Ω .

Then: (a) if the problem (192) has only the trivial solution $U \equiv 0$, so does the problem (193), and (191) has a unique solution.

(b) if (192) has s independent solutions U_1, \ldots, U_s , then (193) has s independent solutions V_1, \ldots, V_s , and (191) has solutions if and only if

$$\langle V_i, F \rangle = \int_{\Omega} V_i^T(P) F(P) dP = 0$$
, $1 \leq i \leq s$. (194)

If the conditions (194) are satisfied, the general solution of (191) has the form

$$U(P) = \hat{U}(P) + \sum_{i} c_{i} U_{i}(P)$$
(195)

where \hat{U} is a particular solution of (191), the c_i are constants and U_i, $1 \le i \le s$ are the solutions of (192).

For discussions and proof of alternative theorems see [2].

We have assumed the linear operator L and boundary conditions $B_i = 0, 1 \le i \le k$, are such that the boundary value problem (191) is selfadjoint, that is that $L^* = L$ and $B_i^* = B_i, 1 \le i \le k$. Thus (192) and (193) are equivalent for our purposes.

To observe the form the solutions actually take, we define Green's functions for the cases (a) and (b) of Theorem 5.1.

58

-
Green's Functions

We first consider case (a) of Theorem 5.1, that the homogeneous boundary value problem has only the solution $U \equiv 0$. This is equivalent to the physical assumption that the system has no rigid body modes.

Define the n vector functions $G_{j}(P|Q)$, $1 \leq j \leq n$, to satisfy

$$L G_{j}(P|Q) = e_{j} \delta(P-Q)$$

= $e_{j} \delta(P^{1}-q^{1}) \dots \delta(P^{\ell}-q^{\ell})$ (196)

$$B_{i}(G_{j}) = 0, \qquad 1 \leq i \leq k_{o}, \qquad P \in \Gamma$$
(197)

The unit vector e_j has zeros in all coordinates except the jth, where it has the value one. The points $P(p^1 \dots p^\ell)^T$ and $Q(q^1 \dots q^\ell)$ in (196) lie in Ω .

 $G_j(P|Q)$ represents the response of the system to a unit impulsive force applied to the jth coordinate of the structure at the point Q.

Define G(P|Q) to be the nxn matrix function with columns G_{j} . $G(P|Q)_{j}$ is the desired Green's function for the boundary value problem (191). The ijth coordinate G_{ij} (P|Q) represents the response of the ith coordinate of the state at P to a unit impulsive force applied to the jth coordinate of the state at Q. We may write

$$LG(P|Q) = I_{n} \delta(P-Q) \tag{198}$$

 $B_i(G) = 0$, $1 \le i \le k_o$, (199)

if it is understood that the boundary conditions in (199) are to be applied to each column of G individually,

The property derived in the next theorem will be useful when writing the solution of (191) in terms of the Green's function G.

Theorem 5.2 Let G(P|Q) be the function defined by (196-197). Then $G(P|Q)=G^{T}(Q|P)$.

<u>Proof</u>: For the moment we drop the assumption that the boundary value problem (191) is self-adjoint. Let $G_j(P|Q)$ and $H_i(P|R)$ be functions defined on Ω such that

$$L G_{j}(P|Q) = e_{j} \delta(P-Q) , B_{v}(G_{j}) = 0, \qquad 1 \le v \le k .$$

L* $H_{i}(P|R) = e_{i} \delta(P-R) \quad B_{v}^{*}(H_{i}) = 0 , \qquad 1 \le v \le k .$

Since G_j and H_i satisfy adjoint boundary value problems,

$$\langle G_j, L^{H_i} \rangle = \langle LG_j, H_i \rangle, \qquad 1 \leq i, j \leq n.$$

Thus

$$\int_{\Omega} G_{j}^{T}(P|Q) e_{j} \delta(P-R)dP = \int_{\Omega} e_{j}^{T} \delta(P-Q)H_{j}(P|R)dP .$$

Evaluation of the integrals yields

$$G_{j}^{T}(R|Q) e_{i} = e_{j}^{T} H_{i}(Q|R) .$$

$$G_{ij}(R|Q) = H_{ji}(Q|R)$$
(200)

Eut now we recall that L*=L and $B_i *=B_i$. Thus $H_{ji}(Q|R) = G_i(Q|R)$. Substitution into (200) yields

$$G_{jj}(R|Q) = G_{ji}(Q|R), \qquad 1 \le i, \quad j \le n \cdot #$$

We now seek the solution to the boundary value problem (191), assuming case (a) of Theorem 5.1. Let U(P) be a solution of (191). Then

$$\langle \mathbf{U}_{\mathbf{x}} \mathbf{L} \mathbf{G}_{\mathbf{j}} \rangle = \int_{\Omega} \mathbf{U}^{\mathbf{T}}(\mathbf{P}) \mathbf{e}_{\mathbf{j}} \delta(\mathbf{P}-\mathbf{Q}) d\mathbf{P} = \mathbf{U}_{\mathbf{j}}(\mathbf{Q})$$

where the U_i is the jth coordinate of U. By Green's theorem

$$< L G_j, U > = < G_j, LU > = \int_{\Omega} G_j^T(P|Q) F(P) dP.$$

Thus,

Same an

$$U_{j}(Q) = \int_{\Omega} G_{j}^{T}(P|Q) F(P) dP, \qquad 1 \leq j \leq n.$$

If we apply this argument to all coordinates $1 \leq j \leq n$, we have

$$U(Q) = \int_{\Omega} G^{T}(P|Q) F(P) dP = \int_{\Omega} G(Q|P) F(P) dP$$

by Theorem 5.2. A change of variables yields the solution

$$U(P) = \int_{\Omega} G(P|Q) F(Q) dQ . \qquad (201)$$

The Modified Green's Function

We now consider case (b) of Theorem 5.1. We assume the boundary value problem (191) has s independent solutions V_1, \ldots, V_s , which we assume are orthonormal. If they are not, a Gram-Schmidt orthogonalization process can be applied to generate an orthonormal set.

Define the following vector functions:

$$LG_{j}(P|Q) = [\delta(P-Q) - \sum_{i=1}^{S} V_{i}(P) V_{i}^{T}(Q)] e_{j}$$
(202)

$$B_{i}(G_{j}) = 0$$
, $1 \le i \le k$, (203)

where e, is the jth column of the nxn identity matrix.

Note that the right hand side of (202) has zero components in the space spanned by the functions $\{V_i\}$, that is that its inner product with these functions is zero. Thus by Theorem 5.1 a solution, in the distributional sense, to these problems exists.

The solutions G_j which satisfy (202) are not uniquely determined, since the addition of any linear combination of solutions to the homogeneous problem (192) yields another solution. Thus we are free to impose another condition. We require that

$$\langle G_j, V_i \rangle = 0$$
, $1 \leq i \leq s$, $1 \leq j \leq n$. (204)

Mathematically this means we seek the solutions to (202-203) of minimum norm, those which lie in the orthogonal complement of the nullspace of the operation L - the space spanned by the solutions $\{V_i\}$. Thus the functions G_j have no components in the direction of the rigid body modes. Solutions of (202-204) are unique. Let G(P|Q) be the n x n matrix function whose columns are the functions G_{j} which satisfy (202-204), that is $G = [G_{1} | \dots | G_{n}]$. Then G satisfies $LG = I_{n} \delta(P-Q) - \sum_{i=1}^{s} V_{i}(P) (V_{i}(Q))^{T}$ $B_{i}(G) = 0$, $1 \leq i \leq k$. $\langle G, V_{i} \rangle = 0$, $1 \leq i \leq s$. (205)

G(P|Q) is called the <u>modified</u> Green's function for the system (191), assuming case (b) of Theorem 5.1. The property derived in Theorem 5.2 may also be shown to be true for modified Green's functions.

We seek a solution U to the boundary value problem (191) for case (b) of Theorem 5.1. We assume

$$\langle \mathbf{F}, \mathbf{V} \rangle = \mathbf{C}, \quad \mathbf{1} \leq \mathbf{i} \leq \mathbf{s},$$
 (206)

since without these conditions a solution does not exist. We will apply Green's theorem to the inner product <u, LG>. From (205)

 =
$$\int_{\Omega} U^{T}(P) [I_{n} \delta(P-Q) - \sum_{i=1}^{S} V_{i}(P) V_{i}^{T}(Q)] dP$$

= $U^{T}(Q) - \sum_{i=1}^{S} (\int_{\Omega} U^{T}(P) V_{i}(P) dP) V_{i}(Q)^{T}$.

But

$$\langle U, V_i \rangle = \int_{\Omega} U^T(P) V_i(P) dP$$

= some constant c_i .

Thus

$$\langle U, LG \rangle = U^{T}(Q) - \sum_{i} c_{i} V_{i}(Q)^{T}$$
 (207)

On the other hand, because the boundary value problem is self-adjoint

$$= = \int_{\Omega} F^{T}(P) G(P|Q) dP$$
 (208)

Equating (207) & (208) and taking the transpose, we have

$$U(Q) = \sum c_i V_i(Q) + \int_{\Omega} G^T(P|Q) F(P) dP .$$

We apply Theorem 5.2 and a change of variables:

$$U(P) = \int_{\Omega} G(P|Q) F(Q) dQ + \sum_{i} c_{i} V_{i}(P) . \qquad (209)$$

As one might expect from Theorem 5.1, the solution includes an arbitrary linear combination of rigid body modes, or solutions to the homogeneous problem.

<u>Remark 5.1</u> Naturally if a force is applied which does not satisfy the constraints (206), the system will still respond, but the boundary conditions will be violated. The conditions (206) usually translate physically into conditions that net forces or torques in one or more directions must be zero.

Without loss of generality, we can define a coordinate system with respect to the space vehicle itself. In the case of the antenna we define the xy plane tangent to the hub of the antenna and the z axis along the axis of the paraboloid. We may fix the x axis along a particular rib. With the coordinate system so defined, we may ignore the rigid body modes, since rotations and translations of the antenna as a rigid body occur with respect to another coordinate system.

We can then consider the solution of (191) to be

$$U(P) = \int_{\Omega} G(P|Q) F(Q) dQ$$
 (210)
where $G(P|Q)$ is the modified Green's function which satisfies (202-204).

5.3 The Shape Control Problem

Static shape control forces may be applied to some or all of the coordinates of the multidimensional state. Thus we define the following control problem:

Let $\psi(P)$ be the desired shape of the space structure. Determine the set of control vectors F_i of (predetermined) dimension n(i), $1 \le i \le m$, such that the resulting shape U(P), which satisfies the dynamics

$$LU = \sum_{i=1}^{m} C_i F_i \delta(P - P_i)$$
(211)

and boundary conditions

$$B_{i}(U) = 0$$
, $1 \le i \le k_{o}$, (212)

most closely approximates the desired shape ψ on Ω . The measure of best approximation is that the set $(F_1^*, \dots, F_m^*, U^*)$ minimize the performance criterion

$$J = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=1}^{m} ||F_{i}||_{R_{i}}^{2} + \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} ||\psi(P) - U(P)||_{W(P)}^{2} d) . \qquad (213)$$

over all possible sets which satisfy (211-212).

The constant n x n (i) matrices C_i distribute the control vector F_i over the coordinates of the state U at P_i . $\delta(P-P_i)$ is the dirac delta function for the multidimensional point P_i .

The n(i) x n(i) matrices R_i are symmetric and $R_i \ge 0$.

W(P) is a piecewise continuous symmetric positive definite matrix defined on Ω .

We first assume the homogeneous system

 $LU = 0, B_{i}(U) = 0, \qquad 1 \le i \le k_{0}, \qquad (214)$ has only the solution $U \equiv 0.$

We apply the solution derived in section 5.2 to the boundary value problem (211-212):

$$U(\mathbf{P}) = \int_{\Omega} G(\mathbf{P}|\mathbf{Q}) \left[\sum_{i=1}^{m} C_{i} F_{i} \delta(\mathbf{Q} - \mathbf{P}_{i}) \right] d\mathbf{Q}$$

$$= \sum_{i=1}^{m} G(\mathbf{P}|\mathbf{P}_{i}) C_{i} F_{i}$$
(215)

where G(P|Q) is the appropriate Green's function. We substitute (215) into the criterion (213), which becomes a functional depending solely on the discrete unknowns F_1 .

$$J = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=1}^{m} ||F_{i}||_{R_{i}}^{2} + \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} |\psi(P) - \sum_{i=1}^{m} G(P|P_{i}) C_{i}F_{i}||_{W}^{2} dP .$$
(216)

We seek the minimum of J with respect to the constant vectors F_i :

$$\frac{\partial J}{\partial F_{j}} = F_{j}^{T} R_{j} + \int_{\Omega} \left[\Psi(P) - \sum_{i=1}^{m} G(P|P_{i})C_{i}F_{i} \right]^{T} W(P) \left[-G(P|P_{j})C_{j} \right] dP \quad (217)$$
$$= 0, \qquad 1 \leq j \leq m.$$

Thus

$$R_{j}F_{j} + \sum_{i=1}^{m} C_{j}^{T} \left(\int_{\Omega} G(P_{j}|P)G(P|P_{i}) dP \right) C_{i}F_{i}$$

$$= C_{j}^{T} \int_{\Omega} G(P_{j}|P)W(P) \psi(P) dP \quad \text{for } 1 \leq j \leq m.$$
Let $N = \sum_{i=1}^{m} n(i)$.
(219)

Let R be the block diagonal square matrix with diagonal blocks R_1, \ldots, R_m .

Let A be the N x N matrix of n(i) by n(j) blocks A_{1j}, where

$$\mathbf{A}_{\mathbf{ij}} = \mathbf{C}_{\mathbf{i}}^{\mathbf{T}} \left(\int_{\Omega} \mathbf{G}(\mathbf{P}_{\mathbf{i}} | \mathbf{P}) \mathbf{W}(\mathbf{P}) \mathbf{G}(\mathbf{P} | \mathbf{P}_{\mathbf{j}}) \mathbf{d} \mathbf{P} \right) \mathbf{C}_{\mathbf{j}} .$$
(220)

Let D be the N dimensional vector

$$D = \begin{bmatrix} D_1^T \dots D_m^T \end{bmatrix}^T$$
(221)

where

$$D_{j} = C_{j}^{T} \int_{\Omega} G(P_{j}|P) W(P) \psi(P) dP.$$

Let F be the N dimensional vector of unknown control forces:

$$\mathbf{F} = (\mathbf{F}_1^{\mathrm{T}} \dots \mathbf{F}_m^{\mathrm{T}})^{\mathrm{T}} .$$
 (222)

Then the vector F* of the optimal control forces satifies

$$(R + A) F^* = D$$
. (223)

Once the vector F* has been determined, the optimal shape U*(P) is given by

$$U^{\star}(P) = \sum_{i=1}^{m} G(P|P_{i}) C_{i}F_{i}^{\star}.$$
(224)

The Shape Control Problem for Systems with Rigid Body Modes

We now assume that the homogeneous boundary value problem has s solutions $V_1(P), \ldots, V_s(P)$. We let G(P|Q) denote the modified Green's function which satisfies (205).

In order for a solution (211,212) to exist, the right hand side of (211) must satisfy the additional set of constraints (206). That is

$$\langle V_i, \sum_{j=1}^{m} C_j F_j \delta(P-P_j) \rangle = 0, \qquad 1 \leq i \leq s,$$

which by definition is the set of conditions

$$\int V_{i}^{T}(P) \sum_{j=1}^{m} C_{j}F_{j} \delta(P-P_{j}) dP = 0 , \quad 1 \leq i \leq s .$$

Evaluating the integral yields

$$\sum_{j=1}^{m} v_{j}^{T}(P_{j}) C_{j}F_{j} = 0, \qquad 1 \le i \le s.$$
 (225)

The shape control problem is now to find the set of forces $\{F_i\}$ and shape U(P) which satisfy (211-212) (225), and minimize the criterion (213) over all possible sets.

Examples of Constraints

Example 5.1: A three dimensional static with three rigid body modes. Suppose the state U(P) is three-dimensional, representing the displacement vector of the actual position of the structure corresponding to the point P from its ideal position, and the antenna has three rigid body modes representing translations along any of the three axes. An orthogonal basis for the space spanned by these rigid body modes is

$$\mathbf{v}_{1} = \begin{pmatrix} 1 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad \mathbf{v}_{2} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 1 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} \text{ and } \quad \mathbf{v}_{2} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \\ 1 \end{pmatrix}.$$

Note that if U(P) is a three-dimensional state then

 $U(P) + \sum_{i=1}^{3} c_i V_i$

does represent a translation of that state.

The constraints (225) become

$$\sum_{j=1}^{m} (C_{j}F_{j})^{i} = 0 \qquad 1 \le i \le 3.$$
 (226)

where $(C_jF_j)^i$ is the ith coordinate of C_jF_j . This is equivalent to the condition that the net force applied in any direction of the state U over all the points P_i is zero. If the sum of the forces in any direction is zero, no net acceleration is applied to the structure as a whole, which is in keeping with the free boundary conditions.

Example 5.2: A six-dimensional state.

If torques are to be applied as part of the control scheme it may be convenient to consider a six-dimensional state, the first three components of which represent displacements as before, and the second three components of which represent rotations, A torque is an impulsive force applied to a rotational coordinate. Suppose that the system has six rigid body modes, representing constant translations or rotations from an ideal position. A basis for the space of rigid body modes is $(1 \ 0 \ 0 \ 0 \ 0)^{T}$, $(0 \ 1 \ 0 \ 0 \ 0)^{T}$, $(0 \ 0 \ 1 \ 0 \ 0)^{T}$, $(0 \ 0 \ 1 \ 0 \ 0)^{T}$, $(0 \ 0 \ 0 \ 0 \ 1 \ 0)^{T}$ and $(0 \ 0 \ 0 \ 0 \ 1)^{T}$. The later three vectors represent unit rotations about the three axes.

The constraints (225) again become

$$\sum_{j=1}^{m} (C_j F_j)^{i} = 0, \qquad 1 \le i \le 6.$$
 (227)

These constraints represent the fact that the net sum of forces <u>or torques</u> applied to any coordinate of the state must be zero, a requirement which guarantee zero translational or rotational acceleration applied to the state.

Example 5.3: A three-dimensional state with six rigid body modes.

Suppose for computational convenience we wish to consider a threedimensional state, but the vehicle is allowed to both rotate and translate along three axes as a rigid body. One basis for the six rigid body modes is

$$v_1 = (1 \ 0 \ 0)^T$$
 $v_2 = (0 \ 1 \ 0)^T$ $v_3 = (0 \ 0 \ 1)^T$
 $v_4(P) = T_1 P$ $v_5(P) = T_2 P$ $v_6(P) = T_3 P$

where

1 - The states

$$T_{1} = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \cos\theta & -\sin\theta \\ 0 & \sin\theta & \cos\theta \end{pmatrix} \qquad T_{2} = \begin{pmatrix} \cos\theta & 0 & \sin\theta \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ -\sin\theta & 0 & \cos\theta \end{pmatrix}$$

and
$$T_{3} = \begin{pmatrix} \cos\theta & -\sin\theta & 0 \\ \sin\theta & \cos\theta & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}.$$

 T_1 , T_2 and T_3 represent rotations by an angle θ about the x, y, and z axes respectively.

The first three constraints yield the same conditions as in example 5.1. The last three constraints yield

$$\sum_{j=1}^{m} P_{j}^{T} T_{i}^{T} C_{j}F_{j} = 0 \qquad 1 \le i \le 3.$$
 (228)

For the rigid body mode $V_{\zeta}(P) = T_1 P$ this is

$$\sum_{j=1}^{m} [p_j^{1}, (p_j^{2} \cos\theta - p_j^{3} \sin\theta), (p_j^{2} \sin\theta + p_j^{3} \cos\theta)] C_j F_j = 0. \quad (229)$$

This expression is the requirement that the sum of the forces applied times the displacements at the points where the forces are applied must be zero. But this is just one of the constraints which resulted from rotational rigid body modes in example 5.2: the sum of the torques must be zero.

It is easily seen that the condition that the sum of the torques be zero for each coordinate is satisfied if the constraints (228) are satisfied. Thus, the constraints for six rigid body modes are the same, however the state vector is defined.

The procedure for finding the set of optimal control vectors for systems with rigid body modes is as follows:

- i) Substitute the solution (215) into the criterion (213)
- Solve the constraints (225) for some of the control vectors in terms of the others.
- iii) Substitute the expressions derived in (ii) into the criterion J,which now becomes a function of fewer control vectors.
- iv) Minimize J with respect to this smaller set of control vectors. The minimization process will result in a system of linear equations which, when solved, yield the identity of the optimal set of these vectors. The other control vectors may then be determined from (ii).

The pinned-free beam in section 3.3 was an example of this procedure in the case of a one-dimensional state.

5.4 The Shape Determination Problem

The desired shape ψ in the control problem in the last section will be based on the difference between the estimated shape and the ideal parabolic shape. The estimated shape must be computed from observations of some or all of the components of the state, taken at a number of predetermined points along the structure.

Thus we seek to determine the estimates of the noise vector F(P) and shape function U(P), defined on Ω , based on the observations

$$Y_{i} = C_{i} U(P_{i}) + Z_{i}, \quad 1 \le i \le m,$$
 (230)

which minimize the performance criterion

$$J = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=1}^{m} ||Y_{i} - C_{i} U(P_{i})||_{R_{i}}^{2} - 1 + \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} ||F(P)||_{W^{-1}(P)} dP \qquad (231)$$

over all admissible sets {U,F} which satisfy

$$LU = F, F \in \Omega$$
 and $B_i(U) = 0$ $1 \le i \le k_0$, $P \in \Gamma$. (232)

Thus we stant matrices C_i are $n(i) \ge n$, the n(i) dimensional vectors Z_i represent noise or inaccuracies in the observations Y_i , W(P) is a continuous positive definite matrix on Ω , and R_i are $n(\mathbb{C}) \ge n(i)$ constant positive definite matrices.

We will assume the boundary value problem (232) has no rigid body modes. The estimation algorithm for systems with rigid body modes is the same, with the exception of the fact that the rigid body modes themselves cannot be estimated. The derivation of this fact follows as in section 2.5.

We will evaluate the solution (210) of the boundary value problem (232) at the points P_i , $1 \le i \le m$, and substitute into the criterion J.

$$u(P_i) = \int_{\Omega} G(P_i|Q) F(Q) dQ . \qquad (233)$$

$$J = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=1}^{m} ||Y_{i} - C_{i}| \int_{\Omega} G(P_{i}|Q) F(Q) dQ||_{R_{i}}^{2} + \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} ||F(Q)||_{W^{-1}}^{2} dQ . \qquad (234)$$

The criterion is now solely a function of the continuous unknown vector function F(Q). To minimize J with respect to F we find the Frechet derivative $\partial J(F,H)$, where H is any admissible variation, and set it equal to zero.

$$\partial J(F,H) = \sum_{i}^{m} [Y_{i} - C_{i} \int_{\Omega}^{G} (P_{i}|Q) F(Q) dQ]^{T} R_{i}^{-1} [-C_{i} \int_{\Omega}^{G} (P_{i}|Q) H(Q) dQ] + \int_{\Omega} F(Q)^{T} W^{-1}(Q) H(Q) dQ = 0 .$$

If we transpose the equation, factor out H and recall (233), we have

$$\int_{\Omega} H^{T}(Q) W^{-1}(Q) [F(Q) + \sum_{i=1}^{m} G(Q|P_{i}) C_{i}^{T}R_{i}^{-1}(C_{i} u(P_{i}) - Y_{i})] = 0$$

Since this must be true for all Imissible variations H, we have

$$F(Q) = W(P) \sum_{i=1}^{m} G(Q_{i}^{i}) C_{i}^{T} R_{i}^{-1} (Y_{i} - C_{i}^{U}(P_{i})) .$$
(235)

We still do not know the optimal estimate of F at this point, because the estimates $C_i U(P_i)$ are still not known. We substitute (235) into (233).

$$U(P_{j}) = \int_{\Omega} G(P_{j}^{l}Q) W(Q) \left[\sum_{i=1}^{m} G(Q|P_{i})C_{i}^{T}R_{i} (Y_{i} - C_{i}^{U}(P_{i}))\right] .$$
(236)

Then we have, for $1 \leq j \leq m$,

$$U(P_{j}) + \sum_{i=1}^{m} \left(\int_{\Omega} G(P_{j} | Q) \ \forall(Q) \ C(Q | P_{i}) \ dQ) \ C_{i}^{T} R_{i} \ C_{i} \ U(P_{i}) \right)$$

=
$$\sum_{i=1}^{m} \int_{\Omega} G(P_{j} | Q) \ Q(Q) \ G(Q | P_{i}) \ dQ) \ C_{i}^{T} R_{i} \ Y_{i} .$$
(237)

We will solve this set of m matrix equations for the vectors $C_j \cup (P_j)$, $1 \leq j \leq m$. Multiply both sides on the left by C_j . Again define $N = \sum_{i=1}^{m} u(i)$. (Recall that n(i) is the dimension of Y_i .) Let A be the matrix of m blocks by m blocks, where the jth block

$$A_{ji} = C_{j} \left(\int_{\Omega} G(P_{j} | Q) Q(Q) G(Q | P_{i}) dQ \right) C_{i}^{T} R_{i}$$
(238)

is an n(j) by n(i) matrix. Thus A is N x N.

Let
$$R^{-1}$$
 be the N x N block diagonal matrix with blocks
 $R_{ij}^{-1} = R_i^{-1} \delta(i-j)$. (239)

Let $U^*(P_i)$ be the optimal estimate of the shape function U at P_i , and let \overline{U} be the N dimensional vector formed by "stacking" the n(i) dimensional vectors C_i Ut(D)

vectors
$$C_i \cup (P_i)$$
 (240)

Let Y be the N dimensional vector

$$(\mathbf{Y}_1^{\mathsf{T}} \dots \mathbf{Y}_m^{\mathsf{T}})^{\mathsf{T}}.$$
 (241)

Then the vector \ddot{U} satisfies the system of linear equations

$$(I_N + AR^{-1}) \bar{U} = A R^{-1} Y$$
 (242)

Once the vector \overline{U} is known, the optimal estimate F* of the noise vector F is given by

$$F^{*}(P) = W(P) \sum_{i=1}^{m} G(r|P_{i}) C_{i}^{T} R_{i}^{-1} (Y_{i} - C_{i}^{U^{*}}(P_{i})) . \qquad (243)$$

The optimal shape estimate $U^*(P)$ is then given by

$$U^{*}(P) = \sum_{i=1}^{m} \left(\int_{\Omega} G(P|Q) W(Q) G(Q|P_{i}) dQ \right) C_{i}^{T} R_{i}^{-1} (Y_{i} - \gamma_{i} U^{*}(P_{i})). \quad (244)$$

5.5 Approximations

In this section approximations will be presented, which involve eigenfunctions corresponding to the static boundary value problems (211-212) (232) which parallel those in section 2.6.

However, most finite element models for large space structures are dynamic, rather than time-invariant. Therefore, in the next chapter, approximations will be developed for the use of eigenfunctions from the dynamic model corresponding to (185-186). It was demonstrated in Theorem 5.2, section 5.2, that G(P|Q) was symmetric. We will also assume that G(P|Q) is a Hilbert-Schmidt kernel, that is that

$$\int_{\Omega} ||G(P|Q)||^2 dPdQ < \infty .$$
(245)

Let K be the integral operator with the Green's function as kernel. Then for F(P) in the domain of K,

$$Kf = \int_{\Omega} G(P|Q) f(Q) dQ . \qquad (246)$$

Let $\mu_1 \geq \mu_2 \geq \mu_3 \geq \ldots$ be the non-zero eigenvalues of K, and ϕ_1, ϕ_2, \ldots be the associated eigenfunctions, such that

$$K \phi_{i} = \mu_{i} \phi_{i} .$$
 (247)

The non-zero eigen alues $\{\mu_i\}$ of K are the inverses of the non-zero eigenvalues of L. and the eigenfunctions $\{\phi_i\}$ are also the corresponding eigenfunctions of L.

We will assume the eigenfunctions $\{\phi_i\}$ have been normalized with respect to the inner product (188).

From integral operator theory we have the following expansion for the Green's function:

$$G(P|Q) = \sum_{i=1}^{\infty} \mu_i \phi_i(P) \phi_i^T(Q)$$
(248)

If we assume, as is Chapter 2, that W is the identity (matrix) on Ω , we have the following expansions:

$$\int_{\Omega} G(P|Q) G(Q|R) dQ = \sum_{i} \mu_{i}^{2} \phi_{i}(P) \phi_{i}^{T}(R)$$
(249)

and

$$\int_{\Omega} G(P|Q) \psi(Q) dQ = \sum_{i} \mu_{i} \phi_{i}(P) \langle \phi_{i}, \psi \rangle .$$
(250)

These expressions are generalizations to the multidimensional case of the approximations offered in Chapter 2.

If W is not the identity matrix, (249-250) become

$$\int_{\Omega} G(P|Q) W(Q) G(Q|R) dQ = \sum_{i j} \sum_{i j} \mu_{i} \mu_{j} \phi_{i}(P) \phi_{j}^{T}(Q) \langle \phi_{i}, \phi_{j} \rangle_{W}$$
(251)

and

$$G(P|Q) W(Q) \psi(Q) dQ = \sum_{i=1}^{\infty} \mu_{i} \phi_{i}(P) < \phi_{i}, \psi > W.$$
(252)

5.6 Summary and Conclusions

Procedures for static shape control and determination of multidimensional large space structures were derived in this chapter, under the assumptions that the structures were continuous, governed by linear self-adjoint boundary value problems, and that the control forces are applied and observations taken at a number of predetermined points along the structure. Approximate optimal control functions and shape estimates, in terms of eigenfunctions corresponding to the static model, were presented.

As one would expect, the problem formulations and solutions for multidimensional states bear a strong resemblance to those for scalar state formulations derived in Chapter 2. This is due to the commonality among linear self-adjoint systems.

However, there are significant differences in interpretation and procedure. The differential and integral operators become matrix operators rather than scalar. Observations and control forces may now be applied to parts of the state, on to linear combinations of state components, rather than to all of the state. The additional constraints imposed in the case of rigid body modes must be interpreted and handled with more care.

Finally, it is now nearly impossible to know the differential and integral operators, or their eigenfunctions, with analytical precision. Approximations <u>must</u> be supplied using eigenfunctions computed experimentally or by a numerical method such as the finite element method.

Chapter 6. Finite Element Models: A Large Space Antenna

6.1 Introduction

In Chapter 5 static shape determination and shape control algorithms were derived for a multidimensional model defined on a multidimensional domain, the situation most likely to correspond to large space structures. It was assumed the structural models satisfied static self-adjoint linear boundary value problems of the form

$$L U(P) = F(P)$$
, $B_i U(P) = 0$, $1 \le i \le k_o$, (253)

where U(P) represents an n dimensional state vector of displacements at the point P $\epsilon \Omega$, L is an n x n matrix of differential operators and B_i, $1 \leq i \leq k_0$, are linear boundary operators defined on the boundary Γ of Ω .

Terms in the solution algorithms for the static shape estimation and control problems involved the Green's function, or impulse coefficient, of the associated boundary value problem. Since it is highly unlikely that the precise Green's function for such a problem is known, approximations to these terms by means of expansions involving the eigenvalues and eigenfunctions which satisfy the corresponding eigenvalue problem

 $L \phi_{i} = \lambda_{i} \phi_{j}, \quad B_{i} \phi_{j} = 0, \quad 1 \leq i \leq k_{o},$ (254)

were presented.

However, it is likely that the most convenient eigenfunctions will be those supplied by a finite element model, which approximate those for the dynamical boundary value problem

$$M(P) \frac{\partial^2 U(P,t)}{\partial t^2} + L U(P,t) = F(P,t), P \in \Omega, \qquad (255)$$

$$\mathbf{B}_{\mathbf{i}} U(\mathbf{P}, \mathbf{t}) = 0, \qquad 1 \leq \mathbf{i} \leq \mathbf{k}_{0}, \ \mathbf{P} \in \Gamma$$
(256)

associated with the static problem (253). These eigenfunctions satisfy

$$L \hat{\phi}_{j}(P) - \lambda_{j} M(P) \hat{\phi}_{j}(P) = 0, \quad P \in \Omega, \quad (257)$$

$$B_{i}\hat{\phi}_{j}(P) = 0, \qquad 1 \leq i \leq k_{o}, P \in \Gamma, \qquad (258)$$

and are orthonormal with respect to the norm induced by the weighted inner product

$$\langle U, V \rangle_{M} = \int_{\Omega} U^{T}(P) M(P) U(P) dP$$
 (259)

rather than the usual inner product

$$\langle U, V \rangle = \int_{\Omega} U^{\mathrm{T}}(P) V(P) dP$$
, (260)

This chapter investigates the modifications necessary for the use of the eigenfunctions $\{\hat{\phi}_j\}$ which satisfy (257-258), rather than those for the static problem.

The finite element method is outlined in section 6.2. In section 6.3 eigenfunction approximations are derived for terms which involved the static Green's function, using eigenfunctions for the dynamic problem. In comparison, we solve the discrete static control problem in section 6.4 in order to demonstrate the remarkable consistency between the discrete and continuous solutions.

Finally in section 6.5 we present specific examples of algorithms for multidimensional shape determination and control, which are illustrated by simulations using an available finite element model of a large space antenna. Tables and plots of results are included at the end of the chapter.

For convenience, only the case that there are no rigid body modes, or non-trivial solutions of the unforced (homogeneous) boundary value problem, will be considered. The extension of these results to the case of system does have rigid body modes is obvious.

6.2 The Finite Element Model

The finite element method is a modification of the Rayleigh-Ritz procedure for solving self-adjoint boundary value problems. The Rayleigh-Ritz method will be described briefly first. It is based on two principles:

 The unique solution of the self-adjoint boundary value problem which governs a system is equivalent to the unique function in a certain class which minimizes an integral, or functional, which usually

represents the energy of the system.

Examples of such equivalences are the following:

Example 6.1: The solution of the system of linear equations A $x^* = b$, where A is a symmetric matrix, is equivalent to the unique vector x^* which minimizes the functional $J(x) = \frac{1}{2} \langle Ax, x \rangle - \langle b, x \rangle$.

This equivalence is equally applicable if A is a self-adjoint linear operator. [10]

Example 6.2: The function $y \in C^{2}[0,1]$ is the unique solution of the boundary value problem

$$-\frac{d}{dx}(p(x)\frac{dy}{dx}) + q(x)y = f(x), \quad 0 \le x \le 1, \quad (261)$$

$$y(0) = y(1) = 0$$
 (262)

if and only if y is the unique function in $C_0^2[0,1]$ which minimizes the integral

 $J(u) = \int_{0}^{1} \{p(x)[u'(x)]^{2} + q(x)[u(x)]^{2} - 2f(x)u(x)\} dx , \qquad (263)$ (Ref. [11]).

2) The second principle of the Rayleigh-Ritz method is that the functional J is not minimized over all appropriate functions (in example 6.2, for example, J is minimized over those functions in $C_0^2[0,1]$ which satisfy (262)). It is minimized over a smaller set consisting of linear

combinations of certain basis functions ϕ_1, \ldots, ϕ_n , referred to as coordinate functions, which are defined on the region and satisfy the boundary conditions.

Thus, the solution of the linear boundary value problem becomes the question of determining the set of constants C_1, \ldots, C_n such that the function $f = \sum_{i=1}^{n} c_i \phi_i$ minimizes J overall such sets, a finite dimensional problem. In effect we are finding the best approximation of the solution to the original problem in terms of the functions ϕ_i . The trick in the Rayleigh-Ritz method is to find a sequence of suitable functions $\{\phi_i\}$ such that as n goes to infinity the functions $f_n = \sum_{i=1}^{n} c_i \phi_i$ converge to the solution of the boundary value problem. Frequently used sets $\{\phi_i\}$ are piecewise linear polynomials and cubic splines.

The finite element method is a modification of the Rayleigh-Ritz method for more complicated structures, which cannot be described accurately by as simple an equation as (261). The domain of the structure is divided into smaller regions, or elements, which are interconnected at a discrete number of nodal points.

The displacements of the correcture at the nodal points form the unknown constants. The displacements at one node represent translations, rotations or higher order terms in one or several dimensions. Within an element, a set of displacement functions is chosen to define displacements between the nodal points in terms of the displacements at them. These functions correspond to the coordinate functions of the Rayleigh-Ritz method.

A state vector X representing the displacements at all the nodal points is formed. The usual order in the vector is that all displacements for the first node are first, followed by all displacements for the second node, and so on.

The object of the finite element method is to determine the state vector, or displacements, which will yield the closest approximation to the actual displacement pattern of the structure. The derivation of the equation that this vector satisfies is an application of the following principle which is analogous to the first principle of the Rayleigh-Ritz method.

Hamilton's Principle: Let L = T-V be the Lagrangian of a system, where T is the total kinetic energy and V is the potential energy. Then the actual path of the system in time, X(t), renders the integral

$$\int_{t_1}^{t_2} L(X, \dot{X}, t) dt$$

stationary with respect to all possible neighboring paths the system may take between times t_1 and t_2 . Therefore the Frechet differential

$$\partial J(X,H) = \frac{d}{d\alpha} \int_{t_1}^{t_2} L(X + \alpha H, \dot{X} + \alpha H, t) dt \bigg|_{\alpha=0} = 0$$

for all admissible variations H. This is a classical problem in the Calculus of Variations, which leads to the Euler-Lagrange equations for the system:

$$L_{x}(X,\dot{X},t) - \frac{d}{dt}L_{\dot{X}}(X,\dot{X},t) = 0$$
 (264)

(Ref. [3], p. 181).

For dynamic finite element models

$$T = \frac{1}{2} \dot{x}^{T} M \dot{x}$$
 and $V = \frac{1}{2} X^{T} K X$. (265)

M and K are square symmetric matrices and M is positive definite.

The mass matrix M arises out of an analysis of the inertial forces acting at the nodes. The coefficients M_{ij} of M are referred to as mass influence coefficients, which relate the accelerations at the nodes to the resulting inertial forces. M_{ij} is the force at coordinate i due to a unit acceleration at coordinate j. The total inertial forces acting on the system may be expressed in vector form by $F_{ij} = M\ddot{X}$. The stiffness matrix K arises out of an analysis of the elastic force relationships at the nodes. The stiffness influence coefficient k_{ij} represents the force at the coordinate i due to a unit displacement of coordinate j. In vector form the elastic forces acting on the system X may be written $F_s = K X$. The stiffness matrix K in the discrete system corresponds to the linear operator L in the continuous systems (253) or (255).

The coefficients of M and K are computed by integrations over each element using the coordinate functions.

If the Euler-Lagrange equations (264) are evaluated for the finite element model the following equations result:

for a conservative system: MX + KX = 0 (256) and, if a vector of nonconservative (outside) forces F(t) is acting on the system: MX + KX = F(t). (267)

In a static system $\ddot{X} = 0$, which yields a system of linear equations as a necessary condition for the state X:

$$KX = F$$
 (268)

The final step in the finite element method is to solve (267) or (268) for X, the vector of nodal displacements, given a known force vector F.

The system (267) is self-adjoint if and only if the weighted inner produce

$$\langle X, Y \rangle_{M} = X^{T}MY = Y^{T}MX$$
 (269)

is used. Consequently there exists a complete set of eigenvectors (modes) $\{\hat{\phi}_i\}, 1 \leq i \leq N_o$, where N_o is the dimension of the state X, and corresponding eigenvalues $\{\hat{\lambda}_i\}$, such that

$$\hat{\lambda}_{i} M \hat{\phi}_{i} = K \hat{\phi}_{i}, \quad 1 \leq i \leq N_{o}. \quad (270)$$

The eigenvalue $\hat{\lambda}_{i} = \omega_{i}^{2}$, where ω_{i} is the frequency corresponding to the mode, or eigenvector, $\hat{\phi}_{i}$.

Eigenvectors corresponding to different eigenvalues are orthogonal under the norm (269). We assume they have been normalized with respect to that norm. The solution of (267) is given by

1

$$X(t) = \sum_{i=1}^{N} C_{i}(t) \hat{\phi}_{i}$$
where $C_{i}(t)$ satisfied $\ddot{C}_{i} + \omega_{i}^{2} C_{i} = \langle F_{i}, \hat{\phi}_{i} \rangle_{M}$. (271)

Thus, given a known vector F of non-conservative forces the solution of (269) is expressed in terms of the eigenvectors $\hat{\phi}_i$ and frequencies which satisfy (270). These are the modes and frequencies supplied by the finite element method, which must be used to approximate the static shape control and determination algorithms.

Because of computational limitations, only a fraction of the tocal number of modes are actually computed.

The solution of (268) is discussed in section 6.4.

In summary, the basic steps of the finite element method are as follows:

Summary of the Finite Element Method

i) The domain is divided into a number of elements, which are interconnected at a discrete number of nodal points.

ii) A state vector X is formed, representing the displacements of which knowledge is desired at each node. Displacements within an element are expressed in terms of coordinate functions. The unknown constants in the displacement functions are the displacements at surrounding nodes.
iii) The mass matrix M and stiffness matrix K are computed. The state vector X there satisfies MX + KX = F, for dynamical systems, or KX = F, for static systems, where F is a vector representing outside forces acting on the system.

iv) The modes $\{\hat{\phi}_i\}$ and frequencies $\{\omega_i\}$ which satisfy $\omega_i^2 \stackrel{2}{=} \stackrel{2}{K} \stackrel{2}{\phi_i} = \stackrel{2}{K} \stackrel{2}{\phi_i} = \stackrel{2}{K} \stackrel{2}{\phi_i}$ are then computed. Solutions to the model may be expressed in terms of these modes.

The Lumped Mass Method

A simplification of the finite element method, the lumped mass method, is frequently used for models of large space structures at JPL. The entire mass of the structure is assumed to be concentrated at the nodal points, which are interconnected by massless segments. Thus no coordinate functions need be defined. The mass matrix is a diagonal matrix, with identical entries for all translations corresponding to the same node, and zeros for rotations or higher order terms [12].

6.3 Approximations from the Dynamic Model

Given the eigenfunctions $\{\hat{\phi}_i\}$ which satisfy (257-8) and are orthonormal with respect to the weighted norm (259), we wish to generate approximations to terms in the shape control and determination algorithms. The eigenfunctions (270) supplied by the finite element method are discrete approximations to those of (257-8).

If the Green's function G(P|Q) is not known, we require approximations for the following quantities:

$$\int_{\Omega} G(P|Q) W(Q) G(Q|R) dQ$$
(273)

$$\int_{\Omega} G(P|Q) W(Q) \psi(Q) dQ$$
(274)

where $\psi(Q)$ is a known function and W(Q) is a symmetric positive definite matrix.

We will first assume that we have available the continuous eigenfunctions for which the finite element method provides approximations. For convenience from this point forward we drop the hats on these eigenfunctions, which satisfy the following properties:

$$L \phi_{i}(P) = \lambda_{i} M(P) \phi_{i}, P \in \Omega$$
(275)

$$B_{i}\phi_{j}(P) = 0, \qquad 1 \leq i \leq k_{o}, \quad P \in \Gamma$$
(276)

$$\langle \phi_{j}, \phi_{i} \rangle_{m} = \int_{i} \phi_{j}^{T}(P) M(P) \phi_{i}(P) dP = \delta(i-j)$$
 (277)

Properties (275) and (277) easily yield the following property:

$$\langle \phi_{j}, L\phi_{i} \rangle = \int_{\Omega} \phi_{j}^{T}(P) h \phi_{i}(P) dP = \lambda_{j} \delta(i-j)$$
 (278)

The application of the Green's function (198-9) to solve the boundary value problem (275-6) yields

$$\phi_{j}(P) = \lambda_{j} \int_{\Omega} G(P|Q) M(Q) \phi_{j}(Q) dQ . \qquad (279)$$

If there are no eigenfunctions ϕ_i corresponding to the eigenvalue $\lambda = 0$, that is, if the nullspace of the operator L is only the zero vector, the functions $\{\phi_i\}$ form a complete set for all functions in a suitable class which satisfy the boundary conditions.

If there are eigenfunctions corresponding to $\lambda = 0$, the modified Green's Function defined in Chapter 5 has no component in the nullspace which is spanned by these functions. Therefore in either case the column vector $G_j(P|Q)$ can be expanded in terms of the eigenfunctions ϕ_j corresponding to non-zero eigenvalues:

$$G_{j}(P|Q) = \sum_{i} \phi_{i}(P) \gamma_{ji}(Q)$$
(280)

where $\gamma_{ji}(Q)$ are continuous scalar functions defined on Ω . If we define $\gamma_{j}(Q) = (\gamma_{j1}(Q) \dots \gamma_{jn}(Q))$, then

$$G(P|Q) = \sum_{j} \phi_{j}(P) \gamma_{j}(Q) , \qquad (281)$$

In order to determine γ_j , we multiply both sides of (281) on the left by $\phi_i^T(P)$ M(P) and integrate over Ω .

$$\int_{\Omega} \varphi_{i}^{T}(P) M(P) G(P|Q) dP = \sum_{j} \int_{\Omega} \varphi_{i}^{T}(P) M(P) \phi_{j}(P) \gamma_{j}(Q) dP$$

If we apply the orthogonality relationship (277):

$$\int_{\Omega} \phi_{\mathbf{i}}^{\mathrm{T}}(\mathbf{P}) \, M(\mathbf{P}) \, G(\mathbf{P}|\mathbf{Q}) \, d\mathbf{P} = \gamma_{\mathbf{i}}(\mathbf{Q}) \, . \tag{282}$$

If (282) is compared with (279) it is observed that $\gamma_i(Q) = \frac{1}{\lambda_i} \phi_i^T(Q)$, and

$$G(P|Q) = \sum_{i} \frac{1}{\lambda_{i}} \phi_{i}(P) \phi_{i}^{T}(Q) , \qquad (283)$$

where the sum is over the non-zero eigenvalues and eigenfunctions of the system (255-6).

We use the expression (283) to find expansions for (273-4):

$$\int_{\Omega} G(P[Q) W(Q) \psi(Q) dQ = \sum_{i} \frac{1}{\lambda_{i}} \int_{\Omega} \phi_{i}(P) \phi_{i}^{T}(Q) W(Q) \psi(Q) dQ$$
$$= \sum_{i} \frac{1}{\lambda_{i}} \phi_{i}(P) \int \phi_{i}^{T}(Q) W(Q) \psi(Q) dQ$$
$$= \sum_{i} \frac{1}{\lambda_{i}} \phi_{i}(P) <\phi_{i}, \psi_{W} . \qquad (284)$$

Finally we evaluate expression (273):

$$\int_{\Omega} G(P|Q) W(Q) G(Q|R) dQ$$

$$= \int_{\Omega} (\sum_{i} \frac{1}{\lambda_{i}} \phi_{i}(P) \phi_{i}^{T}(Q)) W(Q) (\sum_{j} \frac{1}{\lambda_{i}} \phi_{j}(Q) \phi_{j}^{T}(R)) dQ$$

$$= \sum_{i} \sum_{j} \frac{1}{\lambda_{i}\lambda_{j}} \phi_{i}(P) \phi_{j}^{T}(R) \langle \phi_{i}, \phi_{j} \rangle_{W}$$
(285)

In the event that the matrix W(P) is chosen to be the mass matrix M(P), the relation (285) becomes

$$\int_{\Omega} G(P|Q) M(Q) G(Q|R) dQ = \sum_{i} \frac{1}{\lambda_{i}^{2}} \phi_{i}(P) \phi_{i}^{T}(Q) .$$
 (286)

The expressions for (272-4) in terms of eigenfunctions for the dynamic problem are very similar to those in terms of eigenfunctions for the static problem. The major difference is the loss of orthogonality with respect to an unweighted inner product.

$$< -2$$

Section 6.4 The Discrete Control Problem

It is satisfying, although not unexpected, to note the resemblence between the solutions of the shape control and determination problems for continuous and discrete models. For example, the discrete control problem analogous to the problem (211-212) is as follows:

Let X be an N_o dimensional state vector representing the displacements for a sequence of nodal points along a structure. Let Y represent the vector of desired displacements. Suppose m scalar forces F_j are to be applied to coordinates r(j) of the vector X in order to achieve the desired "shape" Y. Then the control problem is to determine the control vector X which is the solution of

$$\mathbf{KX} = \mathbf{CF} \tag{287}$$

and minimizes the criterion

$$J = \frac{1}{2} ||F||_{R}^{2} + \frac{1}{2} ||X-Y||_{M}^{2}$$
(288)

over all pairs (F,X) which satisfy (287).

C is an N_o x m matrix with entries $C_{ij} = \delta(i - r(j))$. R is a symmetric constant m x m matrix, and M is the mass matrix of the corresponding dynamical model. Since we are considering systems without rigid body modes, there are no nontrivial solutions of KX = 0. Thus K is non-singular, and the solution of (287) is given by

$$X = K^{-1} CF$$
 (289)

when F is known.

Finding K^{-1} is analogous to finding the inverse of the operator L, that is to finding the Green's function such that the solution of LU = F plus boundary conditions may be expressed as

$$U = L^{-1} F = \int_{\Omega} G(P|Q) F(Q) dQ ,$$

As in the continuous case, while it is easy to refer to K^{-1} in theory, in practice the system dimension N_o is on the order of 10³, so it is desirable to find a means of approximating K^{-1} rather than actually computing it.

We substitute (289) into the criterion J:

$$J = \frac{1}{2} (F^{T}RF) + \frac{1}{2} (K^{-1}CF - Y)^{T} M(K^{-1}CF - Y).$$
(290)

We minimize (290) with respect to the unknown vector F:

$$\frac{\partial J}{\partial f} = F^{T}R + (K^{-1}CF - Y)^{T} M K^{-1} C = 0$$
.

This equation results in the following necessary condition for F:

$$(R + C^{T}K^{-1}MK^{-1}C) F = C^{T}K^{-1}MY.$$
(291)

Once F is known from this m dimensional system of equations, the optimal shape X is given by (289).

Since it is awkward to compute K^{-1} , we seek eigenfunction expansions for it, and the terms $K^{-1} \ M \ K^{-1}$ and $K^{-1} \ M \ Y$. We assume we have available the eigenfunctions and eigenvalues of the corresponding dynamical system $M\ddot{X} + KX = F$, which satisfy (270), together with the orthogonality conditions

$$\langle \phi_{i}, \phi_{j} \rangle_{M} = \delta(i-j)$$
 (292)

and

$$\langle \phi_{i}, \phi_{j} \rangle_{K} = \phi_{i}^{T} K \phi_{j} = \lambda_{i} \tilde{c}(i-j)$$
 (293)

Let ϕ be the N_o by N_o matrix $[\phi_1 | \dots | \phi_{N_o}]$. Then

$$\phi^{\mathrm{T}} \mathbf{K} \phi = \Lambda$$
 (294)

where A is the diagonal matrix with diagonal entries λ_i , $1 \leq i \leq N_0$. Thus

$$K = (\phi^{-1}) \wedge \phi^{-1}$$

and

٢ţ

ķ

ł

....

$$\mathbf{K}^{-1} = \mathbf{\Phi} \Lambda^{-1} \mathbf{\Phi}^{\mathrm{T}} = \sum_{i=1}^{N_{\mathrm{o}}} \frac{\mathbf{\Phi}_{i} \mathbf{\Phi}_{i}}{\lambda_{i}} .$$
(295)

Furthermore

••

$$K^{-1} M K = \left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} \frac{1}{\lambda_{i}} \phi_{i} \phi_{i}^{T}\right) M\left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} \frac{1}{\lambda_{j}} \phi_{j} \phi_{j}^{T}\right)$$
$$= \sum_{i=1}^{N} \sum_{j=1}^{N} \frac{1}{\lambda_{i}\lambda_{j}} \phi_{i} \phi_{j}^{T} \langle \phi_{i}, \phi_{j} \rangle_{M}$$
$$= \sum_{i=1}^{N} \frac{1}{\lambda_{i}^{2}} \phi_{i} \phi_{i}^{T}, \qquad (296)$$

and

$$K^{-1} M Y = \sum_{i=1}^{N} \frac{1}{\lambda_{i}} \phi_{i} \langle \phi_{i}, Y \rangle_{M} .$$
 (297)

Note the marked resemblance between the discrete expressions (295-7) the analogous expressions (283-4)(286) in the continuous problem.

6.5 Applications to a Large Space Antenna

In this section we present actual algorithms for the shape determination and control of a large space structure, subject to the choice of certain constants, which may be varied in simulations. The algorithms are illustrated using eigenfunctions and frequencies provided by a finite element model of a large space antenna, which has been developed at JPL.

The model is constructed by the lumped mass method described at the end of section 6.2. It assumes 18 ribs and 882 nodal points locatea on 14 concentric circular cross-sections of the mesh. The ribs are assumed to be very stiff in comparison with the mesh. The hub of the antenna is assumed to be firmly fixed to the bus of a more massive spacecraft, so that there are no rigid body modes.

Available data on the model includes the rest coordinates in R³, which represent the positions of the nodes on the ideal shape U°, the masses at each node, and 33 modes and frequencies.

We will restate the problems and algorithms to incorporate two subtle refinements necessary for the application to a large space antenna.

The first arises from the fact that the mode shapes and Green's function represent displacements of the antenna from its ideal shape. The actual antenna shape is the sum of its ideal, or rest shape U°, a perfect paraboloid, and its displacement. Thus the Green's function represents the <u>displacement</u> of the antenna from its ideal shape due to a unit impulsive force at one point.

The second refinement is that shape estimation is accomplished first, and the resulting shape estimate U* is used as the desired shape in the control problem. Once the forces necessary to control the ideal shape to

the shape estimate are determined, the negative of those forces will bring the estimated shape to the optimal corrected shape.

After the full algorithms are stated, we state the corresponding approximations used in the simulations, which are based on the expansions developed in section 6.3.

The results of the simulations include tables representing comparisons of results for varying choices of control and observation positions, number of modes in the approximations, weighting matrices and choices of actual distorted shapes. Plots of the first eleven mode shapes, and the actual distorted shape, estimated shape and corrected shape for various initially distorted antenna.

The computer program listing and output for the shape control of a large space antenna are found in Appendix C.

The Shape Estimation Problem

Consider an n dimensional space structure, the shape U(P) of which satisfies the following linear self-adjoint boundary value problem on the ℓ dimensional domain Ω with boundary Γ :

 $LU(P) = F(P), P \in \Omega$ (298)

$$B_{j} U(P) = 0, \qquad l \leq j \leq k_{o}, P \in \Gamma, \qquad (299)$$

L is an nxn matrix of linear differential operators, which is related to the stiffness of the structure. B_j , $1 \le j \le k_0$, are linear homogeneous boundary conditions. F is a vector function of unknown disturbances.

The shape estimation problem is to determine the unknown disturbance function F* and shape function U*, based on the m observation vectors

$$Y_{i} = C_{i} U(P_{i}) + Z_{i}, \qquad 1 \le i \le m, \qquad (300)$$

which satisfy (298-9) and minimize the performance criterion (301) over all possible pairs (F,U) which satisfy (298-9). The vectors Z_i represent noise in the observations.

$$J = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=1}^{m} || z_i ||_{R_i}^{2-1} + \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} || F(P) ||_{W}^{2-1}(P) dP .$$
 (301)

R_i and W are symmetric positive definite weighting matrices of appropriate dimensions.

The Static Shape Control Problem

Given the optimal shape estimate $U^*(P)$, the shape control problem is to determine the set of m control forces \hat{F}_i , applied at the positions P_i , which together with the resulting shape $\hat{U}(P)$ which satisfies

$$LU(P) = \sum_{i=1}^{m} C_{i} F_{i} \delta(P-P_{i}), \qquad P \in \Omega$$
(302)

$$B_{j} U(P) = 0, \qquad 1 \le j \le k, \quad P \in \Gamma$$
(303)

minimizes the criterion

÷

í

$$\hat{J} = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{n} ||F_{1}||_{\hat{R}_{1}}^{2} + \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} ||U(P) - U^{*}(P)||_{\hat{W}(P)}^{2} dP$$
(304)

over all possible sets $\{U, \{F_i\}\}$ which satisfy (302-3). The matrices \hat{R}_i are positive semidefinite and the matrix \hat{W} is positive definite.

The forces F_i , $1 \le i \le m$, when applied to the positions P_i of the ideal shape U°, will produce the closest approximation to U* obtainable by the pointwise application of forces at those positions. Consequently, because the system is linear, the application of the negatives of the forces \hat{F}_i to positions P_i on the estimated shape U* will produce the optimal shape correction of U* to the desired shape U°.

The Shape Determination Algorithm

Assume the positions P_i , observations Y_i and their directions determined by C_i are known. Choose the weighting matrices R_i and W in the criterion (301). Then

i) . Compute the block matrices A_{ij} , $1 \leq i$, $j \leq m$, given by

$$A_{ij} = C_i^T \left(\int_{\Omega} G(P_i|P) W(P) G(P|P_j) dP \right) C_j$$
(305)

where G(P|Q) is the associated Green's function for the system.

ii) Form the matrix A whose block coordinates are A_{ij} and the diagonal block matrix R^{-1} whose diagonal blocks are R_i^{-1} . Form the vector Y by "stacking" the observations Y_i .

iii) Compute the solution \overline{U} of the system

$$[I + AR^{-1}] \overline{U} = A R^{-1} Y$$
(306)

The vector \overline{U} contains the optimal pointwise shape estimates C, $U^*(P_1)$.

iv) The estimate of the continuous optimal shape distortion ΔU^* is given by $\Delta U^*(P) = \sum_{i=1}^{m} \left(\int_{\Omega} G(P|Q) W(Q) G(Q|P_i) dQ \right) C_i^T R_i^{-1} (Y_i - C_i U^*(P_i)) + (307)$ The optimal shape estimate is $U^* = U^* + \Delta U^*$.

The Optimal Shape Control Algorithm

Assume again that the positions P_i and matrices C_i , $\hat{R_i}$ and \hat{W} have been chosen. Assume also that the desired shape or optimal shape estimate U* is available. Then

i) Compute the block matrices A_{ij} given by (305) and the vector elements D_i given by

$$D_{j} = C_{j}^{T} \int_{\Omega} G(P_{j}|P) \ U^{*}(P) \ dP \ . \tag{308}$$

- ii) Form the block matrix whose block components are A_{ij} , $1 \le i$, $j \le m$. Form the block diagonal matrix \hat{R} whose diagonal elements are \hat{R}_i , and the vector D by "stacking" the vectors D_i .
- iii) Solve the system (309) of linear equations for the vector of optimal forces \hat{F} .

$$(R + A) F = D$$
 (309)

iv) The optimal shape correction resulting from the application of these forces at the points P_4 is

$$\Delta \hat{U} = \sum_{i=1}^{m} G(P|P_i) C_i F_i^* .$$
 (310)

If the negative of the forces \hat{F}_i is applied to the shape estimate U*, the resulting shape is U* - $\Delta \hat{U}$, the optimal corrected shape.

Approximate Algorithms

We assume the weighting matrices W and W are chosen to be the mass matrix of the dynamical model which corresponds to the static model (253). The eigenfunctions ϕ_k and frequencies ω_k for that model satisfy

$$\omega_k^2 M \phi_k = L \phi_k$$

Then an approximate Green's function, based on the first n_m modes, is given by

$$G(P|Q) = \sum_{k=1}^{n_{m}} \frac{1}{\omega_{k}^{2}} \phi_{k}(P) \phi_{k}^{T}(Q) . \qquad (311)$$

Furthermore, the elements A_{ij} and D_{j} in the shape control and determination algorithms are given by

$$A_{ij} = C_{i}^{T} \left(\sum_{k=1}^{n_{m}} \frac{1}{\omega_{R}^{4}} \phi_{k}^{(P_{i})} \phi_{k}^{T} (P_{j}) \right) C_{j}$$
(312)

and

$$D_{j} = C_{j}^{T} \sum_{k=1}^{n_{m}} \frac{1}{\omega_{k}^{2}} \phi_{k}(P_{j}) \langle \phi_{k}, U^{*} \rangle_{M}$$
(313)

Substitution of (311) into the expression (307) for the optimal shape estimate U* yields

$$U^{\star}(P) = \sum_{i=1}^{m} \sum_{k=1}^{n_{m}} \frac{1}{\omega_{k}^{4}} \phi_{k}(P) \phi_{k}^{T}(P_{i}) C_{i}^{T} R_{i}^{-1} (Y_{i} - C_{i}^{U^{\star}}(P_{i}))$$
(314)

Thus the coefficient of the mode $\phi_k(P)$ in the approximate shape estimate is

$$\frac{1}{\omega_{k}^{\prime}} \sum_{i=1}^{m} (C_{i} \phi_{k}(P_{i}))^{T} R_{i} (Y_{i} - C_{i} U^{*}(P_{i})) . \qquad (315)$$

These computed estimated modal coefficients may be compared to the actual coefficients of the known distorted shape. Representative comparisons may be found in the tables at the end of this chapter.

Substitution of expression (311) into the expression (310) of the optimal shape correction ΔU yields

$$\Delta \hat{U} = \sum_{i=1}^{m} \sum_{k=1}^{n_{m}} \frac{1}{\omega_{k}^{2}} \phi_{k}(P) \phi_{k}^{T}(P_{i}) C_{i}\hat{F}_{i}$$
(316)

Thus the coefficient of the mode $\phi_k(P)$ in the optimal shape correction $\hat{\Delta U}$ is

$$\frac{1}{\omega_{k}^{2}} \sum_{i=1}^{m} \phi_{k}(P_{i}) C_{i}\hat{F}_{i}$$
(317)

Comparisons of these terms with the actual coefficients are also found in the tables.

Results of the Simulations

The tables 6.1-6.3 at the end of this chapter exhibit representative results for the following choices of variables. Figures 6.4-6.10 illustrate the results of shape determination and control simulation for selected distorted shapes.

<u>Control/Observation Positions</u>: The control and observation points were chosen colocated both in position and direction. Since conventional stability questions do not arise in static problems, colocation serves
the convenience of the programmer, but is not necessary for accuracy.

Either nine or eighteen points were chosen on a given circle. Thus they were located on every rib or every other rib on the circle. The second, fifth, eighth and eleventh circles were tried. [Table 6.1]

The forces/observations were chosen to be all in the x direction $(C_i = (1 \ 0 \ 0))$, the y direction $(C_i = (0 \ 1 \ 0))$, the z direction $(C_i = (0 \ 0 \ 1))$, or both in the x and y directions at each point $(U_i = (1 \ 1 \ 0))$. Table 6.2 compares results for the same shape and varying numbers of points and directions. The results for the z direction are not included (see remarks below).

<u>Modes</u>: The number of modes used in the approximations was either 7 or 11. Plots of the first eleven modes are contained in Figure 6.1 - 6.3.

<u>Weighting Matrices</u>: The weighting matrix W(P) was chosen to be the mass matrix M of the finite element model. This is a natural choice when using modes from the same model, since the inner product for the space spanned by the modes is weighted by M.

The weights R_i and R_i are scalars in these simulations. They are chosen to be the same number R in both the control and estimation problems. The criteria was that R be as small as possible, while large enough that the matrix (RI + A) is invertible. The correct choice of R varies from circle to circle, but appears to be half-way in order of magnitude from the minimum and maximum elements of the matrix A.

Observations: A good test of an estimation algorithm is its performance when given exact observations of a known shape distortion. This provides a means of comparison of the accuracy of the results. The program was provided with the modal coefficients of several known distorted shapes, from which it computed exact observations. It uses the exact observations in the shape estimation algorithm. It should be remembered when observing results that the mode shapes represent <u>displacements</u> of the antenna from its natural or ideal shape U° . Thus if ΔU represents the combination of modes in the distorted shape of the antenna, the actual shape in $U^{\circ} + \Delta U = U$.

Results

1) As long as the value of the weighting factor R is chosen small enough, it does not appear to mauter on which circle the observations are chosen. [Table 6.1] There is one exception: the innermost circle may not be used. Because of the assumption that the hub is fixed, the values of all the modes on this circle are zero.

2) Good results are obtained from observation/control forces applied only in the x direction, or aquivalently only in the y direction. Thus if observations and/or control forces may be applied in these, or in radial directions, satisfactory results can be obtained. [Table 6.2]

On the other hand, when observations/control forces were applied <u>ir the z direction</u>, results were very poor (and are not included in the tables). Examination of the modes reveals two reasons: The first is that in the lower order modes there is very little displacement in the z direction. This is due to the assumption that the ribs are very stiff in comparison with the mesh, so the lower order modes consist of ribs being pinched together at some points and spaced apart in others. (Figures 6.1-6.3). The second reason is that the changes in the z direction do not vary much on the same circle. Control/observation points on two circles simultaneously were tried, but vesults, although better, were still poor.

For a fixed number of observations, slightly better results are obtained if they are taken at different points in one direction, rather than in several directions at fewer points [Tables 6.2 and 6.3].

3) More control/observation points than modes should be used. Aside from the fack that this is easily observed from the data, it is a matter of common sense. Both problem: involve the determination of the coefficients of each of the modes. One must have at least as many pieces of independent data as one has unknowns.

However, it is estimated that there will be from 50 to 150 observations taken of LSS antenna. Since it is unlikely that 150 modes will be, or could be, used in the modeling, this restriction does not actually pose a problem.

Table Symbols

- ϕ_i The ith mode.
- U^o The rest shape, or ideal shape, of the antenna.
- AU The modal displacements of the actual distorted shape.

U The actual distorted shape: $U = U^{\circ} + \Delta U$.

 ΔU^* The modal displacements of the shape estimate.

- U^* The estimated shape: $U^* = U^* + \Delta U^*$.
- ΔU The modal displacements of the shape resulting from the application of the control forces.
- U The antenna shape resulting from the application of control forces: $\hat{U} = U^{\circ} + \Delta \hat{U}$.

Table 6.1

Estimation/Control Points on Circles of Different Radii

9 observation points, x direction, 7 modes. Actual Shape = $U^{\circ} + 10\phi_1 + 5\phi_2 + 5\phi_3 + 5\phi_4 + 5\phi_5$

th Circle 10 ⁻⁸	۵Û	6.997	4.997	4.993 4.994	5.001	003
Eleven R =	∆U *	9.997	4.999	4.996 4.996	5.000 .003	001
Sircle 10-9	۵Û	666.6	5.001	4.998 4.997	5.002	.000
Eight (R = 1	ΔU*	10.000	5.002	4.999	5.000	.001
Circle LO-LO	۵Û	6.997	5.002	4.996	5.000 .005	000
Fifth (R =	ΔU *	9.998	5.001	4.998 4.997	4.999 .004	.001
Circie 10-12	ΔÛ	9.998	4.999	4.995	5.004	002
Second R =	4U ★	10.000	5.000	4.997 4.998	5.004	001
Actual Coeff.	ΔU	1 10.	2 5.	3 5. 4 5.	6 5. 6 0.5	7 0.

The class of the second

Ť

.•

Table 6.2

A Construction and the second s

;;;

3

Kesults of Shape Estimation/Control for Observations/Controls

On the Fifth Circle, with 7 or 11 modes used in approximations, and 9 or 18 points in the x, y or x and y direction. The actual shape is $U^{\circ} + 10\phi_{4} + 5\phi_{6}$. R = 10^{-10} .

d1r.	es ,	R	004	10.0		•00•	966.6	100.	966 7		002	007	.00.	110		006	
18 pts, x	11 mod	<u> </u>	003	10.001		.004	9.997	.001	4 00K		002	006	.007	110	110.	006	
: 9x, 9y	odes	۵Ú	004	10.0		003	666°6	.0.	7007		004	002	002		700.	003	
18 obs	11 9	¥07	004	0 000		003	10.0	-0.		0.0	003	033	073		.051	.070	
dfr.	des	* N	-1.538	0 261	107.6	-2.047	8.200	1.238		6 .0/4	-1.926	-1.149	.194		-1.079	004	
9 ofs. X	11 1100	AU*	-1.447	100	167.6	-1.965	8.275	1.186		6.028	- 1.843	-1.122	190		-1.001	004	
	y ult.	ŝĽ,	.004		666.6	001	6.997	.004		5.004	002	0.	c		••	0.	
0 210	y pcs, 7 m	*07	.033		10.0	002	9.998	,004		5.004	003	c	; ;		Ċ.	0.	
	x dir. nodes	Å,	- 003		10.0	001	9.994	- 003		5.003	003				0.	0.	
	9 pts, 7 m	*.v	003		10.0	001	995	- 002		5.004	003	c		.0	0.	0.	
•	Actual Coeff.				10.	.0	01) (•	5.	с. С			.0	0.	0	
				ب ر و	4,	، ر ج		,4 ◆ •	∿ ≯	\$	0 (+		6 8	¢ 0	¢	¢ ¹	77

99

Table 6.3

Measurements and Controls applied to both x and y directions at 9 points vs. x direction only at 18 points, on the fifth circle

Actual Shape: $U^{\circ} + 10\phi_1 + 16\phi_4 + 5\phi_8 + 5\phi_{10}$

11 modes used in approximations. $R = 10^{-10}$.

Actual Coefficient		9 x,	9_y	18 x		
	U°	U*	ΰ	ປ*	ິ້	
¢ ₁	10.	10.010	10.010	10.0	9.994	
¢2	0.	.000	.000	001	001	
¢3	0.	.004	.004	000	001	
ф ₄	10.	10.011	10.010	9.996	9.994	
¢5	0.	006	006	.004	.005	
^ф 6	0.	003	003	.001	.001	
¢ ₇	0.	.007	.007	.001	.002	
^ф 8	5.	5.255	5.111	4.996	4.994	
¢9	0.	551	559	.003	.003	
¢10	5.	4.644	4.791	5.003	5.003	
^ф 11	0.	.488	.530	.000	.000	

For a fixed number of observations, it appears better to take them at different points in the same direction, rather than to take observations of several directions at fewer points.











ì





ACTUAL SHAPE U^o + 20 ϕ_7







CORRECTED SHAPE

Figure 6.6 $U^\circ + 20 \psi_7$





1.08



ACTUAL SHAPE $U^{0} + 10\phi_{1} + 10\phi_{4} + 5\phi_{8} + 5\phi_{10}$





Chapter 7. Conclusions and Future Work

It is possible to accurately determine and control the static shape of a large space structure by means of a number of control devices and sensor measurements at discrete points along the structure.

An integral operator approach to the continuous-discrete optimization problems of static shape estimation and control proves ideal for these problems. Solutions reduce to the solution of linear equations of dimension less than or equal to the number of observations, or control forces.

Elements of the linear equations involve the Green's function, or influence coefficient, of the structure, which represents the response of the structure to a force at one point. In the event that the Green's function cannot be computed analytically, approximations based on modal expansions have been presented, involving modes either from the static or associated dynamics model, which may be computed experimentally, or numerically.

The distinction between the shape control system and the attitude control, orbit and stationkeeping system arises in connection with the rigid body modes of the structure. The rigid body modes represent translations and/or rotations in space of the structure as a whole, clearly a concern of the attitude control, orbit and stationkeeping systems.

On the other hand, the rigid body modes are indetectable to the shape control system. Furthermore, a shape control system may not apply a net force in the direction of a rigid body mode, to correct it, since this would violate the boundary assumptions upon which shape control forces are computed. The latter restriction places additional constraints on the shape control forces in the case that rigid body modes are possible.

The use of modal expansions for terms in the shape control and determination algorithms invites the inevitable trade-off between accuracy

and computational difficulty. If a few modes are used and the structural distortion involves significant components in higher order modes, the shape control and determination schemes will not be accurate. On the other hand, the use of many modes increases the necessary storage, time and expense of computation. A compensating factor is that while dynamic shape control must be accomplished on board the spacecraft, and within a short response time, static shape control may be accomplished by ground computers over a much longer period of time. Thus, the use of modal approximations may not present a difficulty.

Future Work

The solutions of both the shape determination and control problems depend on the solutions of linear systems which have dimensions on the order of the number of observations or control forces applied. It is estimated that actual large space antennae will require from 50 to 150 observation points for static control. It is therefore desirable to develop a geometric scanning algorithm, which would successively process data sets of antenna sections in an adaptive manner.

Despite the fact that linearity and self-adjointness are common engineering assumptions, it is probable that large space structures will not always have these characteristics. It is anticipated that the integral equation techniques used here will be applied to an iterative technique for the solution of non-linear problems, and that it will be adapted for the solution of non-self-adjoint problems.

Appendix A. Some Mathematical Background

A.1 A Little Distribution Theory

We should give some consideration to what is meant mathematically by a solution to (13-14) or (24-25).

A classical or strict solution to an ath order differential equation Lu = f is an n times differentiable function y which "satisfies" the differential equation: Ly = f on [a,b].

Clearly it is not possible for a function to be both n times differentiable and to exhibit delta function behavior in a combination of its derivatives.

A rigorous development of the theory of solutions of equations of the type (13) may be found in distribution theory:

Distribution theory was developed to provide a rigorous framework for "functions" such as the delta function. One cannot deduce from the definition

F()		S	0	X	¥	0
0(X)	-)	•	x		0

that $\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \delta(x) dx = 1$, (318) or $\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \delta(x) \phi(x) dx = \phi(0)$, (319)

or even that such expressions are meaningful. Thus a pointwise definition of the δ function does not characterize it.

On the other hand, if the δ function is defined by (319), the other information about it can be deduced. Yous $\delta(x)$ is defined by its action on other functions through the inner product

 $\langle \delta, \phi \rangle = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \phi(\mathbf{x}) \ \delta(\mathbf{x}) \ d\mathbf{x} = \phi(\mathbf{0}) \ .$

In distribution theory this concept is extended to an entire collection of <u>generalized functions</u>, or distributions. Rather than characterizing distributions by pointwise values, they are defined by their "action" on a specific class of functions, called test functions. Test functions are infinitely differentiable functions on R^{L} which vanish outside of some bounded domain. Eligible test functions for boundary value problems on the interval [a,b] must vanish outside of [a,b]. For problems defined on Ω , the test functions must vanish outside of Ω .

On one dimensional domains, a distribution t "acts" on a test function through the inner product

 $\langle t, \phi \rangle = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} t(x) \phi(x) dx$.

Two distributions t_1 and t_2 are <u>equal</u> if $(t_1, \phi) = (t_2, \phi)$ for all eligible test functions ϕ .

The derivative of a distribution t is defined by $\langle t', \phi \rangle = \langle t, -\phi' \rangle$. The nth derivative is defined by $\langle t^{(n)}, \phi \rangle - \langle t_1 (-1)^n \frac{d}{dx^n} \phi \rangle$. Note that again the definition describes actions on test functions rather than some pointwise behavior.

If $u \in \mathbb{R}^{\ell}$, we denote a partial differential operator on u by $u^{k} = \frac{\frac{k_{1} + \dots + k_{\ell}}{\frac{\lambda_{1}}{2} + \dots + \frac{k_{\ell}}{2}}$

where K is the vector (k_1, \ldots, k_k) and $|K| = k_1 + \ldots + k_k$. As an example of this notation, if k = 3, a point in \mathbb{R}^3 is denoted by (x_1, x_2, x_3) , and K = (2, 0, 5), then

$$v^{K} = \frac{v^{7}}{2 v_{1}^{2} v_{3}^{2} v_{3}^{5}}$$

In R¹ a distribution T acts on a test function 4 through the inner product

$$\langle T, \Phi \rangle = \int_{\Omega} T(P) \Phi(P) dP$$
.

2

Again, two distribution T_1 and T_2 are equal if $(T_1, \phi) = (T_2, \phi)$ for all eligible test functions ϕ , and the derivatives of T are defined by

$$< D^{K}T, \phi > = (-1)^{|K|} < T, D^{K}\phi > .$$

By this new definition of the derivative, since test functions are infinitely differentiable, distributions are infinitely differentiable.

Finally, the distribution T is a <u>generalized solution</u> of LU = F if $\langle LT, \phi \rangle = \langle F, \phi \rangle$ for all test functions ϕ . This removes the problem with finding solutions to (13), that is, how a function may be n times differentiable and yet have delta function behavior in a combination of its derivatives.

If T corresponds to a pointwise defined function which satisfies LT = F but is not sufficiently differentiable it is called a <u>weak</u> sclution. If T corresponds to a function which is sufficiently differentiable sc that the differential operations in LT = F may be performed in the classical sense, T is a <u>classical</u> solution, or <u>strict</u> solution. Classical solutions are easily shown to be generalized (distributional) solutions, so none of these solutions is lost by appealing to distribution theory.

Examples

- A.1) $X \frac{dt}{dx} = 0$ has the <u>classical</u> solution t = C. It also has the <u>weak</u> solution t = H(x) (the heavy side step function).
- A.2) $X^2 \frac{dt}{dx} = 0$ has the generalized or distributional solution $t = \delta(x)$, which is neither a weak solution nor a strict solution.
- A.3) Green's functions, which are solutions of Lt = $\delta(x-\xi)$ are weak solutions, since they may be defined pointwise but lack sufficient differentiability to be strict solutions.

The use of the alternative theorem 6.1, and the assumption of the existence of complete orthonormal eigenfunction expansions which are the basis of the approximations, depend on the assumption that the operators L and K be defined in Hilbert spaces. The Hilbert spaces which can accommodate members such as the delta function are known as Sobolev spaces. An excellent treatment of Sobolev spaces is contained in [9].

A.2 The Free Space Solution of $\nabla^4 \gamma = -\delta(P|Q)$

The equation

$$\nabla^4 \gamma = -\delta(\mathbf{P}|\mathbf{Q}) \tag{320}$$

represents the response of a plate in free space at the point P to a unit negative impulsive force at Q.

Theorem: A fundamental solution of (320) is given by

$$\gamma(x,y,\xi,\eta) = \frac{1}{8\pi} R^2 \log R$$
 (321)

where R is the distance \overline{PQ} .

<u>Proof</u>: We wish to show that (321) defines a solution in the distributional sense. Thus it is necessary to show that

$$\langle \nabla^4 \gamma_s \phi \rangle = \langle \gamma_s (\nabla^4)^* \phi \rangle = - \phi(Q)$$

for all test functions ϕ , where the inner produce $\langle u, v \rangle$ in free space is $\langle u, v \rangle = \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} u(P) v(P) dP$.

Let R_{ϵ} be a circle of radius ϵ about Q.



The function (321) is continuous except for a removable singularity at R = 0. Thus it is locally integrable and

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \gamma(P) (\nabla^4 \phi(P)) dP = \lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \int_{\mathbb{R}^2 - \mathbb{R}_{\varepsilon}} \gamma(P) (\nabla^4 \phi(P)) dP.$$

We apply Green's theorem, making use of the fact that ϕ vanishes for sufficiently large R to eliminate the surface integral at infinity. Thus

$$\int_{R^{2}-R_{\varepsilon}} \gamma(P) (\nabla^{4}\phi(P)) dP = \int_{R^{2}-R_{\varepsilon}} \nabla^{4}\gamma(P) \phi(P) dP$$
$$- \int_{\partial R_{\varepsilon}} \left[\frac{\partial}{\partial n} (\nabla^{2}\phi) - \phi \frac{\partial}{\partial n} (\nabla^{2}\gamma)\right] ds$$
$$- \int_{\partial R_{\varepsilon}} \left[(\nabla^{2}\gamma) \frac{\partial \phi}{\partial n} - \nabla^{2}\phi(\frac{\partial \gamma}{\partial n})\right] ds.$$

On $\mathbb{R}^2 - \mathbb{R}_{\varepsilon}$, $\nabla^4 \gamma = 0$. The first integral on the right is zero. On the boundary of \mathbb{R}_{ε} , ds = $\varepsilon d\theta$ and $\frac{\partial}{\partial n} = -\frac{\partial}{\partial \mathbb{R}}$.

Therefore
$$\int_{R^{2}-R_{\varepsilon}}^{\gamma(P) \nabla^{4}\phi(P) dP} = \varepsilon \int_{0}^{2\pi} \left[\frac{\partial}{\partial R} (\nabla^{2}\phi) - \phi \frac{\partial}{\partial R} (\nabla^{2}\gamma) \right] d\theta + \varepsilon \int_{0}^{2\pi} \left[\nabla^{2}\gamma \left(\frac{\partial\phi}{\partial R} \right) - \nabla^{2}\phi \left(\frac{\partial\gamma}{\partial R} \right) \right] d\theta$$
(322)

Now $\frac{\partial \gamma}{\partial R} = \frac{r}{4\pi} (\log r + \frac{1}{2})$,

$$\nabla^2 \gamma = \frac{1}{2n} (\log r + 1)$$
,

and

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial r} (\nabla^2 \gamma) = \frac{1}{2\pi r} \, .$$

Furthermore, the test function ϕ has continuous derivatives of all orders which have compact support in \mathbb{R}^2 . Hence ϕ and any of the derivatives are bounded on all of \mathbb{R}^2 . Thus

$$\left|\frac{\partial}{\partial R} (\nabla^2 \phi)\right| \leq M_1, |\nabla^2 \phi| \leq M_2 \text{ and } \left|\frac{\partial}{\partial R}\right| \leq M_3 \text{ in } R^2.$$

We apply these relations to the elements of (322):

$$\left| \varepsilon \int_{0}^{2\pi} \gamma \frac{\partial}{\partial R} (\nabla^{2} \phi) d\theta \right| \leq M_{1} \varepsilon^{3} \log \varepsilon (2\pi) = o(\varepsilon) .$$

$$\left| \varepsilon \int_{0}^{2\pi} \nabla^{2} \gamma \left(\frac{\partial \phi}{\partial R} \right) d\theta \right| \leq \frac{\varepsilon}{2\pi} (\log \varepsilon + 1) M_{3} (2\pi) = o(\varepsilon)$$

$$\left| \varepsilon \int_{0}^{2\pi} \nabla^{2} \phi \left(\frac{\partial \gamma}{\partial R} \right) d\theta \right| \leq M_{2} \left(\frac{\varepsilon}{4\pi} \right)^{2} (\log \varepsilon + \frac{1}{2}) (2\pi) = o(\varepsilon) .$$

Finally,

$$- \varepsilon \int_{0}^{2\pi} \phi(\mathbf{R}) \frac{\partial}{\partial \mathbf{R}} (\nabla^{2} \gamma) d\theta = \frac{-1}{2\pi} \int_{0}^{\pi} \phi(\theta) d\theta.$$

Taking the limit as $\varepsilon \to 0$, only the last term provides a contribution. We can conclude

$$\int_{R} \gamma(\nabla^{4}\phi) \, dQ = -\phi(Q) \, . \qquad \#$$

Appendix B. The Flexible Beam Program Listings and Output

- B.1 The Simply Supported Beam Control Program
- B.2 The Pinned-Free Beam Control Program

l

B.3 The Simply Supported Beam Estimation Program

į

į

1+		COMMON STARTOPSTAROMMINOHMAXOERMAXOXLOKEYOXZ(14) OAM
2+		RÊAL A(13+13)+6(13)+ - HORK(53)+A3(13+13)
3+		REAL 2(50)+U(50)+FS1(50)+UEL
		RFAL AA(10,10) (R3(10) (UA(50)
5+		REAL Y2(10)+YY(1GC)
		REAL G(12)
7.		
94		
10.		
114	r	
12.	ž	
134	2	
1.0.	č	
1 6 4	~	THIS BRACHAN CANDITES THE ADTIMAL LISCERTS SARRYS
124	č	THIS FRUERAR CUPPLIES THE UPITAL DISCHETE FUNCES
10*	Ļ	FUR THE SHAPE CONTROL PROBLET FOR THE START STROKTED
1		DEALY AND ONALTS ITE RESULTING SHARE VS THE DESIMED SHARES
10+	L L	THE CONDUCTION TO A CONTRACTOR
20-	Ľ	
234	L C	BUCKER (FRINE THE CALLANTING MARTINES
21.	L L	FLEASE GEFINE INE FULUWING VAFIADLES.
224	ç	AL IS INC LENGIN OF INC DEAM. NM IC TLE NUMBER AC ALTIATORE
6 J T		NE IS THE RUDDER OF ACTUATORS.
244	<u>د</u>	HT IS THE NUMBER OF FUTUIS REAMS THE DEAM AT WHICH THE
62 .	<u> </u>	WISH IFE BRAFHS IN BE FEUTIES.
20-	Ľ,	NT IS LESS IMAN UN EVUNE 10 33.
214	L A	AZTITA 1=10ONT ARE THE ALTUATOR PUBLICAS.
28.	C	de Certain Az(1) is belieted J. And Ale
£ ¥*	ç	ULI): 1-10
3.1.	C	IN THE SUADRATIC US ST CRITERION.
31*	C	IF CLIDEDALC IN THE MATRIX GAA MAY BE SINGULARN RESULTING
32+	C	IN NO SOLUTION.
33*	Ç	RECOMPEND OF 1.E-S = XL+#7
34 +	C	
35*	C	
30*	Ļ	PLEASE CHOOSE ONE OF THE FOLLOWING UPILOUS.
2/*	L.	
28•	L	JUPIEL ONLY EXALL SPITHAL FORCES ALL SE LONSIDERED.
34*	C	JOPIEZ EXACT OPTIMAL FORCES AND FIRST APPEAR TICKS
43.	C	BASED ON EIGENFUNCTION EXPANSIONS ARE TO BE CONSIDENES.
41.	C	
424	Ĺ	THE PERSON PLACE IN THE PADER ALL METERSTAN
4 38	C .	THE DESTRED SUBLE TS THE BARADULA TEREVOILAX - XAY
444	L C	
454	C	
46.*	L	PLEASE GHOUSE JNE DE THE BOLLOWING OPTIONS.
47+	L	KOFI DETERMINES WHAT GRAPMS ARE GENERATED.
4 A +	C	
49+	C	ROPTES NO GRAPHS. THE OPTIMAL FORLES, SHAFE AND LOST
50*	Ĺ	AILL SE PRIVID.

) } }

i

ł

51+ C KUPT=2 EXACT OPTINAL SHAPE VS. DESIRED SHAPE. DESIRED VS. APPROXIMATE SHAPES 52+ C KOPT=3 53+ С KOPT =4 EXACT: APPROXIMATE: AND DESIRED SHAPES ON ONE GRAPH. KOPT=5 BOTH 2 AND 3. 54+ C 55+ C KOPT=6 80TH 4 AND 5. 56. С 57+ C 58+ NM=2 59+ KOPT=4 60. JOPT=2 61 + IF (KOPT.GT.2) JOPT=2 62+ 63+ PI=3.14159 64+ NP=20 65+ XL=103. DEL=XL/NP 67+ NP=NP+1 WRITE(0+1) XL 68+ 69= 1 FORMAT (////1X+25HT HE LENGTH OG THE BEAM 15+F10+24 70+ WRITE(6+2) 71+ 2 FORMAT (////) 72+ С 73+ С THE FOLLOWING VARIABLES ARE NECESSARY FOR THE JPL DJAURATJRES SUGROUTINE. 74+ ¢ 75+ C START=U. 76+ 77+ HSTAR=.31+XL 78+ HMIN=_001+XL 794 HMAX=.35+XL ERMAX=1.E-4 80+ 81+ KEY=J С 62+ 83+ С THESE CONSTANTS ARE NECESSARY FOR THE PLOTTING SUBROUTINES. 84+ C 85+ C NG=1 86+ T1C5=*X* 87+ NT5=-1 NT1=2 89+ 40+ NT2=2 NT3=2 91+ 42+ TIC1=*6* TIC2=+++ 93+ 94+ T103=*/* **95**+ XLEN=8. 96. YLEN=6. DO 495 IN=1+3 970 98+ NHIIN 99. 00 7 NXZ=1+IN x2(NXZ)=NX2+XL/(1A+1) 100+ 101+ 7 CONTINUE CALL VOUTIG+NM+17+17HOTHE WEIGHTS G(1)) 102+ 193+ CALL VOJT (XZ+NM+33+33HUTHE VECTOR OF ACTUATOR POSITIONS) 104+ L HERE THE EXACT A GATRIX AND & VECTOR ARE COMPUTED. 105+ С 1660 C 137+ C

.

l

ł

ţ

```
108+
               THE SUBROUTINE BVID COMPUTES THE EXACT VECTOR B.
         C
109+
          C
110.
                CALL BVEC(8)
111.
                00 50 I=1+NM
112+
                x=x2(1)
113+
                C1=X+ (X-2.+XL)
                00 50 J=1+NM
114+
115+
                YFXZ(J)
116+
         С
117+
                C2=Y+Y-2.+XL+Y
                C3=X+X+Y+Y
114.
119+
                C4=X+X+Y+Y
120 .
         С
121+
                A(1+J)=({X-XL}+{Y-XL}/(36+XL+XL})+ ({X++7}/7++{X++2})+ (X++5)+(C1+C2)/5++
               1 (x++3)+C1+C2/3.)+(x+Y/(36.+XL+XL))+({XL++7-Y++7}/7.+XL+Y++6-XL++7
122.
               2 +.2+(XL++5-Y+=5)+(13.+XL+XL+C3)-(XL++4-Y++4)+(3.+XL++3+XL+C3)
123+
               3 + ( XL + + 3 - Y + + 3 ) + (1 - /3 - ) + (5 - + XL + XL + C3 + 4 - + XL + + C4 ) - (XL + (L - Y + Y ) + ( XL +
124+
125+
               4 (4+(XL++3)+C3)+(XL+Y)+(XL+XL+C4)) + {X/(36++XL++2))+(Y-XL)+((Y
               5 ++7-X++7)/7.-XL+.5+(Y++6-X++6)+.2+(Y++5-X++5)+(C2+2.+XL+X+X)+
126+
               6 .25• (Y••4-X=•4) • (3 .• XL+C2+XL+X+X) + (Y++3-4+3) •C2 + (X+X+2 .• XL+XL */
127+
128+
               73.-(Y+Y-X+X)+.5+(XL+X+X+C2))
129+
          50
                CONTINUE
130+
                40 51 J=2+NH
                11=1=1
131.
132+
                00 51 [=1+JJ
133+
                A(J+1)=A(1+J)
         51
                CONTINUE
138.
135+
                WRITE(0+2)
                CALL NOUT (AINDAINY IVMILAILAHOTHE EXACT A MATRIX)
136.
137+
                CALL VOUT( ... NH+13+13HOTHE & VECTOR'
134+
                00 63 I=1 .NH
130+
                00 60 J=1+KM
                AQ(I+J)=A(1+J)
140+
141+
          6 U
                CONTINUE
142 .
                00 61 1=1+NM
                AG(1+1)=AG(1+1) + G(1)
143+
144+
                CONTINUE
          01
                CALL MOUTING +NUA+AN++21+21+0THE EXACT MATRIX C+AI
145+
146 +
          C
               SOR IS A JPL LINEAR EQUATION SOLVING SUBROUTINE.
1470
          ٤
148+
          С
                CALL SOR (AG+NCA+NF+B+NDB+NB+S3C+WCRK)
149.
                CALL YOUT (SHANA 25+ 25HOVECTOR OF OPTIMAL FORCES)
153+
151+
                GO TO 40
                WRITE(6+31)
152 +
          3.3
153+
                FORMAT(15X+26HUMATRIX IS NEARLY SINGULAR)
          31
154+
                GO TO 500
                1F1J0PT.E0.11 60 TO 176
155+
          46
156+
          C
157+
          ٤
               HERE THE APPROXIMATE VALUES OF A AND B ARE COMPUTED.
158+
          C
159+
          C
100.
                21=2.+(XL++7)/(PI++6)
          C
161.
                00 150 I=1+V4
152 .
                X=XZ(1)
103+
164 .
                00 150 J=1+NM
```

ź

٠,

),22

1

à

165. Y=XZ(J) AA(1+J)=21+(SIN(P]=X/XL))=SIN(PI=Y/XL) 166* 167+ 150 CONTINUE 108. WRITE(0+2) 169+ CALL MOUT (AA+X JA+X M+N4+32+32H)FIRST APPROXIMATION TO A MATRIX 170+ C THE SUBROUTINE HAP COMPUTES AN APPROXIMATE VECTOR &. 171. ¢ 172. C 173+ CALL BAP(36) 174+ CALL VOUT (66, NM, 12, 32 HOF IRST AFPROXIPATION TO A VECTOR) 175+ 00 163 I=1+NM 60 160 J=1+NP 176+ 177+ (L+I)AA=(L+J) CONTINUE 178+ 100 179+ 00 165 I=1.NH AU(I+I)=AQ(1+1) + Q(I) 180+ 141+ CONTINUE 165 CALL NUUTIAG.NUA.AN.NN.27.27HOTHE AFFRCXIMATE MATRIX A.G. 182+ C 183+ 144+ С SCR IS A JPL LINEAF EQUATION SOLVING SUBROUTINE. 185+ С CALL SGR (AG+NDA+NF+EB+NDB+No+\$30+WCFK) 186+ CALL VOUT (BUNNI29-29HJVECTOR OF APPROXIMATE FOREES) 187+ 170 CALL COST(0+0+NH+C) 166+ 169+ WRITE(6+171) C 196+ 171 FORMAT (///+7X+17hTHE EXACT COST IS+ E15.5 1 191+ IF(JOPT.EQ.1) GO TO 175 192+ CALL COST(06+0+NM+C) 193. WRITE(6+172) C 1940 172 FORMAT(///+1X+23hTHE APPROXIMATE COST IS + E15.5) 1 75 + WRITE(0+194) IF (JOPT.EQ.1) WRITE (6+195) 196+ 175 197+ WRITELO+21 198= Ċ 199+ HERE THE SHAPES ARE COMPUTED. L 200+ 6 291+ Z(I) IS THE X VALUE OF THE ITH POINT ON A GRAPH. С U(1) IS THE Y VALUE OF THE 1TH FOINT ON THE GRAPH OF THE 2020 ٤. 203+ OPTIMAL SHAPE. C UALLS IS THE Y VALLE OF THE ITH POINT ON THE GRAPH OF 204= C 205+ APPROXIMATE SHAPE. С PSICIN IS THE Y VALUE OF THE ITH FOLAT ON THE GRAPH OF 266+ Û 207+ DESIRED SHAPE, £, CU 200 K=2+NP 204+ 239+ Z(K)=(K-1) + DEL 210+ X=Z(K) 211 -PSI(K)=XL+X-X+X U(K)=C. 212. 213+ UA(K)=). 214+ 00 195 1=1+N# 215+ IF(X.GT.XZ(I)) 30 TO 100 216+ G=(XZ(])-XL)+X+(X+X-2.+XZ(])+XL+XZ(])++23 GC TO 185 217+ 220* 100 G=(X-XL)+X2(1)+(X2(1)++2-2.+XL+X+X=K) U(K)=J(K)+3+5(1)/(0.+XL) 214= 105 2230 18 (JOFT.NE.2) 60 TO 190 221+ UALKISUA(K) + G+33(2)/(5.+XL)

190 222+ CONTINUE 223+ IF(JOPT-1) 191.191.192 224+ 191 WRITE(6+196) X+PS1(X)+U(K) 225+ 60 TO 200 224+ 192 WRITE(6+196) X+PSI(KI+U(K)+UA(K) 227+ 194 FORMAT (1H0+3X+8HPGS IT IGN+4X+13+DESIREC SHAFE+07X+5HSHAFE+2X+ 228+ 1 13HAPPROX. SHAPE) 229. 195 FORMAT(1HJ+3X+0HPCS ITION+4X+13HDESIRED SHAPE+07X+5HSHAPE) 196 FORMATIO 233+ +1X+F13.2+3E15.51 231. 200 CONTINUE 232+ NP2=2+NP UG 215 1=1+NP 233+ 234+ YY(I)=PSI(I)+1.23 235+ YY(1+NP)=U(1)+1.25 CONTINUE 236+ 215 237+ 60 TO (500+300+350+250+300+250)+KOPT 2340 c 250 239+ CALL BUNPLT 243+ CALL BLFORM(*), IN_IN*+XLEN+ YLEN) 241+ CALL PLSCAL (ZINP-NEITYINP2-NG) CALL PLABEL ("THE IMPLY SUPPORTED BEAM"+25+"LENGTH IN METERS"+10+ 242+ 243+ 1 TUISPLACEMENT + 121 246 + CALL P. GRAF 245+ CALL PLAXIS (-2+XLEN+0.) CALL PLOURV(Z+U+NP+NT1+TIC1) 246+ 247+ CALL PLCURV (Z +PSI+NP+NT2+TIC2) 246+ CALL PLCURV(Z+UA+VP+NT3+TIC3) 2494 CALL PLOURV (X2+Y2+NM+NT5+TIC5) CALL PLTEXT (2.5.5.5.1.1.0..3) HADTUATOR POSITIONS MARKED BY X.30.11 253+ 251+ CALL PLTEX" (1.5+5-0++10+0++49HUESIRED (+) VS OPTIMALIOS VS AFPROXIM 252+ 14TE(/) SHAPES++9+1) 253+ 60 10 1270+271+272+273+274+275+2761+NP 276 254 . CALL PLTEXT(3.2+7.0+.1+0.+15855454 ACTUATOR5+15+1) 255+ 60 10 260 256+ 273 CALL PLTEXE(3.4+7.0+.1+0.+12HONE ACTUATOR+12+1) 60 TO 480 257+ 258+ 271 CALL PLTEXT (3.3.7. 3.1.0..13HT40 ALTUAT 075.13.1) 259+ 60 10 260 26)+ 272 CALL PLEEXT (3.2+7.0+.1+0.+ SHTHREE ACTUATORS +10+1+ 60 10 280 261+ 2020 273 CALL PLTEXT (3.3.7. J. . 1. U. . 1. HFOUR ACTUATORS . 14.1) 60 TC 200 2630 254+ 274 CALL PLTEXT(3.3.7.0..1.J..14 HEIVE ACTUATORS . 14.1) 205+ 60 TO 200 CALL PLTEXT (3.3.7. J. . 1. 0.. 15HSIX ACTUATOR. 13.13 266+ 275 1F(KOPT.20.4) 60 10 490 267* 260 2000 CALL AUVPLT 2540 31.0 CALL BURFLT 273+ CALL PLFORMET_IN_INTERNETLENE CALL PLSCAL (ZONPONGOYYONF2020) 271. CALL PLASEL OTHE SIMPLY SUPPORTED DEAN +25+ +LENSTE IN EFFERS++16+ 272+ 273+ 1 * UISPLACENENT* + 121 274+ CALL PLURAF 215+ CALL PLAXIS (-2+XLEN+0.) 276+ CALL PLOURV(Z+U+NP+NT1+TIL1) CALL PL CURV (2+PS1+F+NT2+TIC2) CALL PL CURV (X2+Y2+V4+NT3+TIC3) 277+ 274*

279+		CALL PLTEXTIR.515.5.1.1.0.130HACTUATOR POSITIONS MARKED of X130.11
260+		CALL PLTEXT (2.5.5.0
241+		
2.2+		60 T0 (320+321-322-323-324-325-324).hP
243+	326	CALL PLTEXT (3.277. 0. 1. 0. 15MSEVEN ACTUAY ORI. 15.1)
2844		60 TO 33C
245+	320	CALL PLTEXT(3.4+7.0+.1+0.+12HONE &CTUATO7+12+1}
286+		60 TO 330
287*	321	CALL PLTEXT(3.3+7.0+.1+0.+13HTWO ACTUATOR5+13+1)
288+		60 TO 330
289+	322	CALL PLTEXT (3+2+7+3++1+0++15MTHREE ACTUAT 045+15+11
290+		<u>60</u> 10 330
291•	323	CALL PLTEXT(3-3+7-0+-1+0++1+479UR ACTUAT935+14+1)
292+	• • •	60 10 330
293+	324	CALL FLTEXT(3.3+7.0+.1+0+18HF1VE ACTUAT085+14+13
294+		60 10 330
295+	325	CALL PLTEXT(3+3+7.0+-1+9++13HSIX AGTUATOR5+13+1)
240.	330	IF (KOP1.EG.23 +0 10 490
29/9	***	CALL AUVPLI
290.	220	CALL DURFLI
3000		CALL PLFURNI'S INTIN'SALENTICENT
301.		CALL PLASSIENTS AND THINK STUDY CONTRACTORS AND A SAME AND A MARKED
302+		1 PDISPLACEMENT A STREET SOFFARIED SERVICESVELASTA IN ALLENSTION
303+		CALL PLGRAF
304+		CALL FLAXIS(-2+XLEN+3-)
335+		CALL PLCURV(Z+PSI+NP+NT2+TIC2)
306+		CALL PLCURV(Z+UA+NP+NT3+TIC3)
337+		CALL PLCJRV(XZ+YZ+NH+VT5vT1C5)
308+		CALL PLTEXT(2.5+5.5+1+0++3CHACTUATCR FOSITIONS MARKED BY X+30+13
309+		CALL PLTEXT(2.3+5.0+.10+3.+35HJESIREU(+) VS APPROXIMATE(/) SHAPES.
310+		3 35+11
311+		GO TO (373,371,372,373,374,375,376),44
312.	376	CALL PLTEXT (3.2+7.3+.1+0.+15HSEVEN ACTUAT 665+13+1)
3434	170	
116.	210	CALL SCIENTED AND FOUNTION FISHURE ACTUATURE ACTUATURE IN
11 6 8	171	AU TU RYJ Call Eltertis tot de tagentisteg activitée.et.t
317+	311	
318+	372	CALL PLIFXI(3,2+7,0+,1+0,+)4HT+2FF ACTIATC55+1-+1
316+	••••	
320+	373	CALL PLTEX1/3.3+7.0++1+0++1+HFCUR ACTUATC65+14+1)
321+		GO TO 493
3224	374	CALL PL TEXT (3.3+7.0+.1+0.+14HF IVE ACTLATCAS+14+1)
323+		C 44 DT 06
324+	375	CALL PLTEXT(3-3+7-0++1+0++13HS3X AGTUATOFS+1%+) 1
325+	443	CONTINUE
Je o +		CALL AUVFLT
327+	445	CONTINUE
328+		CALL ENUPLY
329+	C.	DONT FORGET TO REPLACE 490 CALL ENDPLT
11:5	200	210M
737#		LNU

NO OF COMPILATION: NO DIAGNOSTICS. 732 LTF:-DV1 SUPS:7.070

•

,

÷

•

いっぽうこう あっしこう あまたををましてあるをうちょう

...

125

Í

ł

SUGROUTINE BAP(0) 1+ CONNON START HISTAR HHYINHMAX HERMAX +XL+KEY+XZ(1)) +N4 2. 3+ REAL B(10) 4# ĉ THIS SUBROUTINE COPPUTES AN APPROXIPATE & VECTOR FOR 5+ ι THE SIMPLY SUPPORTED BEAM. 6. ε 7= C INTEGRATIONS ARE PERFORMED BY THE UPL QUADRATURES SUBROUTING. 8. ۵ 9. ROMES AND ROM2 ARE PART OF THAT SUERCUTIME. ι 10+ C 11+ PSI IS THE LESIREL SHAPE. ú 12* С 13+ PI=3.14159 D0 50 1=1.NM 14 * 15* (ALL ROMAS (START+XL+X+FOFX+FSTAR+H#IN+HMAX+ERMAX+ANS+K+KEY) 251=XL+X-X+X 10 16+ 17+ FOFX=PS1+SIN(P1=X/XL) 18= CALL ROM2 19# 1F(K.EG.1) 60 TO 10 H(1)=ANS+SIN(PI#X2(I)/XL)#2.#(XL##3)/(PI##4) 23+ 21+ 5U CONTINUE RETURN 22 *

ł

i

i.

i.

ĩ.

1

1 * SUBROUTINE BVEC(3) 2. CONMON START + PSTAR + PMIN + PFAX+ERPAX+XL+KEY+XZ(10)+AP 3+ REAL 3(1)) 4.8 ٤ 5* C THIS SUBROUTINE COMPUTES THE EXACT & VELTOR FOR THE SIMPLY SUPPORTED BEAM. 0.* ٤ 7 * C INTEGRATIONS ARE PERFORMED BY THE SPE GLAUFATURES SECRETINE. 8* ί 9. ROMUS AND ROME ARE PART OF THAT SUBPOUTINE. L 10+ ι 11 . С PSI IS THE DESIRED SHAPE. 12+ L UU 55 1=1+VM 13+ 14+ 2=x2(1) 15+ CALL RUNDS (STARTIX LOXOFOFX OBSTAROMINOMINAXO CRMAXOANSO KO KEY) IF(X.GT.2) 60 TO 15 10* 10 17+ 6=(2-XL/+X+(X+X-2.+Z+XL+Z+Z) 60 TO 20 16+ 19+ u=(X-XL)+Z+(Z+Z-2.+XL+X+X+X) 1 5 2.2.8 0=6/(6.*XL) 20 21 • 81=3.1-159 62+ PSI=X+xL-X+X 23+ FOFX=PSI+G 24+ CALL RUM2 IF(4.20.1) 60 70 10 25 * 200 6(1)=655 27 + CONTINUE 3.3 600 ELTURN . . . 21.0

126

23*

The of the Party second

ENL

2.		SUBROUTINE COSTINACANNACA
2.		ANNAN CEARL STATISTICS
		CARDAN STANTASTAN INSTRUMENTARA ISANA IALIKETIA LAU
34		KEAL BILUJIWILUJ
	C C	
24	C	THIS SUBROUTINE COPPUTES THE QUADRATIC GOST FUNCTIONAL
6.	C	FOR A SET OF NY FORCES D(1) AT POSITIONS XZ(1) ALONG
7.	C	A SIMPLY SUPPORTED BEAR
8 +	C C	
9 •	С	COST=(1/2)+(SUM(C(I)+B(I)++2) + INTEGRAL((U(X)-PSI(X))++2))
1)+	C	
11+	С	WHERE U IS THE OPTIMAL SHAPE AND PSI IS THE DESIFED SHAFE
12+	C *	
13+		C=ü.
14+		DO 5 I=1+NM
15+		C=C+O(1)~(6(1)**2)
16.	5	CONTINUE
17+	-	CALL ROMES (START+XL+X+FOFX+ESTAR+HPIN+HAX+ERMAX+ANS+K+KEY)
18+	10	SHAPE=J.
19+		CO 200 I=1+NM
20+		IF(X.3T.XZ(1)) GD TO 160
21+		G= { XZ { 1 } - XL } + X+ { X+X-2.+ XZ { 1 } + XL+XZ { 1 } + + 2 }
22+		60 10 193
23+	180	G=(X-XL)+XZ(I)+(XZ(I)++2-2,+XL+X+X+X)
24 +	190	SHAPE=SHAPE+G+B(I)/(6.+XL)
25+	200	CONTINUE
26 •		P1=3.14159
27.		PSI=X+XL-X+X
28+	•	F0FX:
29*		CALL ROM2

30*	18(K.E4.1)60	10	11
31 •	0=.5+0 + ANS		
32+	RETURN		
13.0	÷ Nill		

Output

THE EXACT A MATRIX

		COL 1	COL 2	COL 3
ROW	1	1. 3623027+10	1.4932:27+13	1.0458322+10
ROW	2	1.4962127+10	2.1001304+10	1.4902119+10
ROW	3	1.0458322+10	1.490211++13	1.0622756+13
THE	B VECTOR			
1	TO 3	1.3737839+09	2.6475730+34	1 +8737792+09
THE	EXACT HAT	TRIX G+A		
		COL 1	COL 2	COL 3
ROW	1	1.0723027+10	1.4962127+10	1.0456322+10
ROW	2	1.4992127+19	2.1101334+13	1.4902119+10
ROW	3	1.0458322+10	1.4962119+10	1.0722956+10
VECT	140 30 KO	ITHAL FORCES		
1	TO 3	5-5130939-05	5+1035507-02	5.2134555-02

1

i i

FIRST APPROXIMATION TO A MATRIX

		COL	1	COL 5	ÇOL 3
ROW	1	1.05390	196+10	1.4904543+10	1.0539125+10
ROW	2	1.49.45	43+13	2.1078222+13	1.4734303+13
ROW	3	1.35391	25+14	1.4964583+10	1.0534153+10
FIRS		CIMATION T	0 8 VEC	TOR	
1	TG 3	1.07295	39+69	£ .6467587+69	1.8729540+07
THE -	APPROXIM	ATE NATRI	X A+U		
		COL	1	LOL 2	LOL J
ROW	1 I	1.06390	76+1J	1.4934543+13	1.0539125+10
Rûw	2	1.49045	43+13	2.1178222+10	1.4964583+10
80 W	3	1.05391	25+1J	1.4914583+13	1+0634153+13
VECT	DR OF AF	PROXIMATE	FORLES		
1	10 3	4.43234	96-02	N.2002374-J2	4.4323545+32

THE EXACT COST IS .62204+36

THE APPROXIMATE COST IS .63505+30

POSTTION	DESTRED			ABBRAY	CUAPE
LASTITAN	NEVIKEN	SHAPE	SHAPE	APPROX.	SHAFE

5.00	.47500+03	.40412+03	+402C7+C3
10.00	.90000+03	• 79850 +03	+79459+33
15.00	.12750+0 4	.11734+04	•11684 •(4
20.00	.16000+04	-15191+34	•15137+ 34
25.00	•1875U+04	.15257+04	•18212 +c4
30+00	•21000+04	•20443+04	.20823+04
35.00	+22750+04	.22919+UA	.22923+04
40.00	.24000+34	.24438+04	+2447U+34
45.00	+24750+04	•25373+U4	.254ca+č4
59.00	.25000+04	• 529 45 + 74	•25756+J4
55.00	·24750+04	•25373+u4	•25428+04
69,00	.24000+04	• 24439+94	•2447J+34
65.00	.22750+04	.22919+34	+22923+04
70.00	.21036+04	+29843+34	+20823+34
75.00	+16750+64	· .1d257+04	+16212+04
90-90	-1-030+04	+1519J+J¥	.15137+)4
a5.00	.12750+04	.11734+ 04	•31684+i4
40*37	*849999+83	• 1492)+03	.79459+33
95.00	• 47500+û3	.46412+03	.40217+03
100.00	. 10100	• 21202	• 3 3333

asymap PUNCHS+193/648+64PLTO

aPLOT+P

•

ş

New Adver

i

•

こうちょうかい おいちましてい

B.2 The Pinned-Free Beam Control Program Listing

1+		COMMON START.HSTAR,HMIN.HMAX.ERMAX.XL.KEY.XZ4103.NM
2.		REAL A(19,10),8(10)
3 *		REAL V(100) +UA(50)
4.		REAL AB(18,30),A3(13,10),BIG(13),Q(10)
5.+		REAL AA410,10),PHI(10),BA419),FA413)
5+		REAL ABA:10,13),BBA(10),AQA(13,10)
7+		DIMENSION WORK (100)
8.		REAL F(10)+U(50)+PSI(5J)+X(50)
9 *		REAL PHI2(10)
13+		DATA 6/10+0.J/
11+	С	
12+	С	THIS PROGRAM COMPUTES THE OPTIMAL DISCRETE FORCES
13+	С	FOR THE SHAPE CONTROL PROBLEM FOR THE JPL FLEXIBLE
14+	C	BEAM, AND GRAPHS THE RESULTING SHAPE VS THE DESIRED SHAPE.
15+	C	
16+	С	PLEASE DEFINE THE FOLLOWING VARIABLES.
17.	C	
18+	С	XL IS THE LENGTH OF THE BEAN.
19+	С	NM IS THE NUMBER OF ACTUATORS.
20 e	С	NM MUST BE GREATER THAN OR EQUAL TO 2.
21 *	С	NP IS THE NUMBER OF POINTS ALONG THE BEAN AT WHICH YOU
22 +	C	WISH THE GRAPMS TO BE PLOTTED.
23+	С	NP IS LESS THAN OR EGUAL TO 50.
24+	С	XZ(I), I=1,,NM_ARE THE ACTUATOR POSITIONS.
25*	С	BE CERTAIN KZ(1) IS BETWEEN 0. AND XL.
25+	C	Q(1), 1=1,, ARE THE VEIGHTS ON THE FORCES F(1) SQUARED
27+	С	IN THE QUADRATIC COST CRITERION.
28 •	C	
29+	С	
36 •	С	PLEASE CHOOSE ONE OF THE FOLLOWING OPTIONS.
31 •	C	
32 +	С	JOPT=1 ONLY EXACT OPTIMAL FORCES WILL BE CONSIDERED.
33+	C	JOPT=2 EXACT OPTIMAL FORCES AND FIRST APPROXIMATIONS
34+	C	BASED ON EIGENFUNCTION EXPANSIONS ARE TO BE CONSIDERED.
35 •	C	
35+	ç	
37 •	C	THE DESIRED SHAPE IS THE PARABOLA Y= LENGTH + 3/4 x - X+x.
36+	¢	
23 •	C	
4 •	C	PLEASE CHOOSE ONE OF THE FOLLOWING OPTIONS.
4] +	C	
42 +	C	KOPT DETERMINES WHAT GRAPHS ARF GENERATED.
43.4	C	
44 +	C	KOPT=1 NO GRAPHS. THE OF IMAL FORCES. SHAPE AND COST
43.4	C	WILL BE PRINTED.
4	c	KOPT=? EXACT OPTIMAL SHAPE VS. DESIRED SHAPE.
A7 .	r	KORTET DESTRED VS. APPROXIMATE SNAPES

ζ.

ŗ
48+	C	KOPT=4 EXACT. APPROXIMATE. AND DESIRED SHAPES ON ONE GRAPH.
494	C	KOPT=5 BOTH 2 AND 3.
5t-+	Ç	KOPT=6 BOTH 4 AND 5.
51+	Ç	
52+	C	
53+		KOP T = 6
54+		JOPT=2
55*		IF(KOPT.6T.2) JOPT=2
56+		
57+		XL=190.
58 *		
59+		
60.	•	72(1)71=0 - • AL
61 +	1	
- 62 * 	-	WRIIL(092) AL Formatsaaa am ormatsi ismpan of the deam to fid or
53-	2	FURNALLY///SIRSESHINE LENGIN UF HE BEAN ISSTICATIONS
644		CALL VOUT (KZANNASSASSHUTHE VECTOR OF ALTUATUR PUSITIONS)
67×		
66*	~	NF=NF41
674	L L	THESE CONSTANTS ARE REFERENCE FOR THE DI OTTINE SUBBOUTINES.
65 4	ι c	THESE CONSTANTS ARE REFESSANT FOR THE FEDILING SOCHOOTINES.
774	۲,	VI E N = 0
7		
73 -		TLEN+D0 NC-1
73.4		190- J NT- 4
7.0 -		
76.4		1262-12
76.4		
77.4		
78.*	r	
79.	ř	THESE CONSTANTS ARE NECESSARY FOR THE MATRIX INVERSION ROUTINE SOR
80.	č	
A1 +	•	
82 .		NCB=1
83+		NB=1
84+		x3= x2 (1)
85+		M=VN+1
85.	С	
87+	c	THE FOLLOWING VARIABLES ARE NECESSARY FOR THE JPL QUADRATURES
8.9.	Ċ	SUBROUTINE.
89.	Ċ	
90+		START=C.
91+		HSTAR=.01+XL
92+		HMIN=XL+1.E+4
93+		HMAK=.05+WL
54+		ERMAK=1
95+		KEY=0
96.	С	
97+	с	
98+	C	HERE THE EXACT LITTLE A MATRIX AND B VECTOR ARE COMPUTED.
93.	С	
1714		CALL AMATEAD
171+		CALL EVEC(B)
1 *2 *		CALL MOUT (A.NDA.NMANMA2DA2DHDTHE LITTLE A MATRIX)
103+		CALL VOUT(HONMO2DO2)HOTHE LITTLE B VECTOR)
1***	С	

• •

```
105+
          С
               HERE THE BIG A MATRIX AND B VECTOR ARE COMPUTED.
1.76+
          C
107+
                00 75 1#2.NH
1.8*
                Blc(1~1)=B(1)=K2(1)+B(1)/X1
119+
                00 75 J=2,NH
110+
                AB(1-1+J-1)=9(1)+XZ(1)+XZ(J)/(X1+X1)+A(1+J)-A(1+J)+XZ(1)/X1-A(1+J)
111+
               1+X7(J)/X1 +A(1+1)+X2(T)+X2(J)/(X1+X1)
          75
112+
                CONTINUE
113 .
                CALL MOUTIAB.NDA.M.M.17.17HOTHE BIG A MATRIX)
                CALL VOUT(BIG. 4.17.17HUTHE BIG B VECTOR)
114+
115+
                CALL VOUT(Q.NM.28.28HOFOR THIS WEIGHTING VECTOR Q)
116+
          C
117+
          C
               HERE THE EXACT WEIGHTED NATRIX A+Q IS COMPUTED.
118+
          C
119+
                00 80 I=1.M
120+
                00 80 J=1.M
121 .
                AQ(],J)=AR(],J)
122 .
          80
                CONTINUE
                D0 85 J=1.H
123+
124+
                AQ(1,1)=AQ(1,1)+Q(1+1)
125+
          85
                CONTINUE
126+
                CALL HOUT (AG. NDA. M. H. 24. 24HOTHE MATRIX BIG A PLUS Q)
127+
          С
128+
          C
               NOW WE SOLVE FOR THE EXACT OPTIMAL FORCES F2 TO FM.
129+
          С
132+
                CALL SOR (AQ +NDA+4+BIG+NDE+NB+$90+WORK)
131+
                GO TO 95
132+
          90
                WRITE(6+91)
133+
                FORMAT(////+10X+25HMATRIX IS NEARLY SINGULAR)
          91
134+
                60 TO 500
135+
          95
                CALL VOUT (BIG. M. 20, 20H) THE FORCES F2 TO FM)
136+
          С
137*
               WE COMPUTE THE ENTIRE VECTOR OF OPTIMAL FORCES.
          C
138+
          C
139+
                F(1)=3.
140+
                DO 100 J=1.M
141 *
                F(1)=F(1)-BIG(1)+XZ(1+1)/X1
142+
                F(I+1)=BIG(I)
143+
          120
                CONTINUE
244+
                CALL VOUT(F+NH+27+29HOTHE VECTOR OF OPTIMAL FORCES)
145+
          С
146+
                1F(JOPT.EQ.1) 60 TO 175
147.
          C
148+
               *****THE APPROXIMATIONS******
          C
149+
                00 165 1=1.10
15.+
151+
                G(1)=(XL++7)+1+E-7
152+
         105
                CONTINUE
153+
          С
154+
                V=3.927
155+
                V2=7.069
155+
          C
157+
               V AND V2 SATISFY TAN V = TANH V.
          С
158+
               THE FIRST EIGENVALUE IS (V/XL)++4.
          C
159+
               THE SECOND EIGENVALUE IS (V2/ML) ++ 4.
          C
1624
          C
               FIRST COMPUTE THE EIGENFUNCTION VALUES AT X2(1).
161+
          С
```

l

Ì.

ŝ.

÷

162+	C	
163+		DO 110 I=1.NM
164+		ARG=V+X2(])/XL
165+		AR62=V2+XZ(I)/XL
166+		
167+		FHI(1)=(-1,4142)+SIN(ARG)+(1,9695E-2)+(EXP(AR6)-EXP(-ARG))
168+		PHI2(1)=(1,4148)+SIN(AR62)+(,8511E-3)+(EXP(AR62)-EXP(-AR52))
165.	110	CONTINUE
70.	r	
171.4	č	THE APPROVINATE LITTLE A MATRIX.
1724	č	
176.	Ľ	DD 131 1-1 1-1
1744		
1764		
		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
		AA(10)/#AA(10)/C(AL**///(02**0//#FRI2(1/#FRI2(0/
1/8=	141	CONTINUE
1/9	C C	
180+	C	NUM THE APPROXIMATE LITTLE & VECTOR.
181+	C	
182*		DO 130 I=1.4NH
183+		KE Y # 7
184+		CALL RONBS(START, AL, T.FOFT, HSTAR, HAIN, HAAR, ERHAR, ANS, K, KEV)
185+	17	¥ANT= •75+XL+T-T+T
186*		ARG=V+T/XL
187•		P=(-1。4142)+SIN(ARG)+。019695+(EXP(ARG)-EXP(-ARG))
188*		FOFT=WANT+P
189+		CALL ROM2
193*		IF (<.EQ.1) 60 TO 10
191+		BA(1)=(XL++3)+PHI(I)+ANS/(V++4)
192•	130	CONTINUE
193+		CALL VOUT(PHI.NM.15.15HOTHE PHI VEC/OR)
194+		CALL HOUT (AA, NDA, NH, NH, 32, 32H BTHE APPROXIMATE LITTLE A MATRIX)
195+		CALL VOUT(BASNH-32-32HOTHE APPROXIMATE LITTLE 9 VECTOR)
196+	С	
197+	č	HERE WE COMPUTE THE BIG APPROXIMATE A AND S.
198+	ċ	
199+	•	DO 140 122-N4
200+		RBA(1-1) + BA(1) - ¥7(1) + BA(1)/¥1
201.		
202+		ABA(1-1)=1=0(1)=0(1)=0(2(1)=0(1)=0(1)=0(1)=0(1)=0(1)=0(1)=0(1)=0
213.		
2144	140	
2184 2184	742	CALL MOUT FARA, NDA, N, N, 24, 24N) THE RIG APEROX A MATEIXI
2 V J V 9 ° 6 4		CALL NOUT ABAY MARY ANY ANY ANY ANY ANY ANY ANY ANY ANY AN
109- 109-	~	
200.	2	NERT THE ADDAVIMATE RESERVED MATRIX AT A A TE CONDUTED.
200-	ž	THE THE APPROATHATE BEIGHTED HATKIN DIG A V & 15 COPPOLED
207-	L	
210*		
611ª 110c		UU 103 VE100 40447 - 11-40447 - 11
616 4		AWA 11 OV /= AU A 11 OV /
213	123	
214+		
215*		AQA(1+1)=AQA(1+1)=Q(1+1)
215 *	155	CONTINUE.
217*		CALL MOUTIAGA.NDA.M.N.31.31HJTHE APPROX MATRIX BIG A PLUS 3)
218*		CALL SOR (AQA+NDA+N+BBA+NDB+N8+\$90+WORK)

21.2

```
CALL YOUT (BBA. N. 32. 32HOTHE APPROXIMATE FORCES F2 TO FM)
219.
         160
220+
                FA(1)=0.
221+
                DO 170 1=1.M
                FA(1)=FA(1)-BBA(1)+X2(1+1)/X1
222 *
223 *
                FA(1+1)=88A(1)
224+
         179
                CONTINUE
                CALL VOUT(FA,NH,31,31HOTHE APPROXIMATE FORCE VECTOR F)
225+
                60 TO 183
226+
227+
         175
                WRITE(6,178)
228 *
                GO TO 185
         178
                FORMAT(////.3X.6HPOSITION.4X.13HDESIRED SHAPE.2X.13HOPTIMAL SHAPE)
229+
                FORMAT(////, X. BHPOSITION, 4X, 13HDESIRED SHAPE, 2X, 13HOPTIMAL SHAPE,
230+
         179
               1 2X.13HAPPROX. SHAPE)
231 *
         180
                WRITE(6+179)
232+
233+
         C
234+
         ¢
                HERE WE COMPUTE THE SHAPES.
235 .
         C
236+
         185
                D0 21: 1=1.NP
237+
                X(I)=(I+1)+DEL
238+
                T=t(1)
239+
               PS1(1)=.75+T+XL-T+T
240+
                U(1)=0.
241+
                UACI)=0.
242+
                D0 205 J=1.N4
243+
                Z=XZ(J)
244+
                H=T+Z+(33.+XL/140.+(Z+Z+T+T)/(4.+XL)-(Z++4+T++4)/#48.+XL++3) )
245+
                JF(T.GT.Z) 60 TO 195
245=
                G=H- (Z+Z+T++5+(T++3)/6.)
247+
                60 TO 200
248+
         195
                G=H-{T+T+Z+.5+(Z++3)/6.)
                U(1)=U(1)+G+F(J)
         200
249+
251+
                1F(JOPT.EQ.1) 60 TO 205
251+
                UACT)=UAC1)+G+FACJ)
252+
                CONTINUE
         2:5
253+
                JF (JOPT-E0-1) 60 TO 208
254+
                WRITE(6,206) T.PS1(1),U(1),UA(1)
         206
255+
                FORMATE/+1X+F10+2+6E15+5>
256+
                50 TO 215
257+
         278
                WRITE(5.206) T.PS1(1),U(1)
258+
         21 2
                CONTINUE
259.
         C
265+
         С
                Y IS FOR SCALING PURPOSES.
261 *
         Ć
262+
                NP2=2+NP
263+
                00 215 I=1.NP
264+
                Y(1)=PS1(1)
265+
                V(I+NP)=U(I)
265+
               CONTINUE
         215
267 +
         С
               HERE WE GENERATE THE PLOTS.
269+
         C
269+
         C
27: +
                GO TO 1500+300+350+255+30C+250)+ KOPT
271+
         25 9
               CALL BGNPLT
272+
                CALL PLFORM(*LINLIN*, XLEN, YLCN)
273+
                CALL PLSCAL (X, NP+NG+Y+NP2+NG)
274 .
                CALL PLABEL4*THE FLEXIBLE BEAM EXPERIMENT*.28.*LENGTH*.6.*DISPLACE
275+
               1MENT*(12)
```

276 •		CALL PLGRAF
277 +		CALL PLAXIS(-2,XLEN,8.)
278 +		CALL PLOURV(X,PSI,NP,NT,TIC)
279 +		CALL PLCURV(X,U,VP,NT,TIU2)
280+		CALL PLCURV(X+UA+NP+NT+TIC3)
281+		CALL PLTEXT(1.5,.50,.10,349HDESIRED(+) VS OPTINAL(0) VS APPROXIM
282 *		1ATE(/) SHAPES,49,1)
283+		60 TO (271+272+273+274+275) M
284+	271	CALL PLTEXT(\$.3.7.01.10.13HTMO ACTUATORS,13.1)
285+		60 TO 283
286 +	272	CALL PLTEXT(3.2.07.0.0.1.0.0.15HTHREE ACTUATORS.15.1)
287+		60 TO 280
288+	273	CALL PLTEXT(3.3.97.0.0.1.00.0.14HF0UR ACTUATORS.0.14.0.1)
287+		60 TO 281
290 -	274	CALL PLTEXT(3.3+7.0.1.0)
291+		60 TO 280
292+	275	CALL FLTEXT(3.3.7.0
293+	28 1	IF(KOPT.EQ.4) 60 TO 493
294+		CALL ADVPLT
295+	300	CALL BENPLT
296 *		CALL PLFORM("LINLIN",XLEN,YLEN)
297+		CALL PLSCAL(X, NP, NG, Y, NP2, NG)
298 *		CALL PLABEL (*THE FLEXIBLE BEAM EXPERIMENT **28**LENGTH**6**JISPLACE
299+		1MENT *• 12)
300+		CALL PLGRAF
3 31 +		CALL PLAXIS(-2+XLEN+J+)
562+		CALL PLCURV(X+U+NP+NT+TIC2)
503*		CALL PLCURV(X+PSI+NP+NT+TIC1)
524+		CALL PLTEXT(2.5+.5)+.10+0+.31HDESIRED(+) VS OPTIMAL(0) SHAPES.31.
395 •		1 1)
506 +		GO TO (321,322,323,324,325),4
507+	321	CALL PLTEXT(3-3+7+9++1+0++13HTNO ACTUATORS+13+1)
503+		GO TO 33?
569+	322	CALL PLYEXT (3+2+7+0++1+0++15H THREE ACTUATORS+15+1)
310+		60 TO 330
311 •	323	CALL PLTEXT(3+3+7+0++1+J++14HFOUR ACTUATORS+14+1)
312+		60 TO 331
313+	324	CALL PLTEXT(3.3.97.J.9.1.9).014HFIVE ACTUATORS014013
514+		60 TO 330
515+	525	CALL PLTEXT(3+3+7+0++1+0++13HSIX ACTUATORS+13+1)
316*	33)	JF(KOPT+EQ+2) GO TO 493
317+		CALL ADVPLY
318+	35 0	CALL BENPLT
319+		CALL PLFORM (*LINLIN*«XLEN»YLEN)
520+		CALL PLSCAL(X, NP, NG, Y, NP2, NG)
521 *		CALL PLABEL ("THE FLEXIBLE BEAM EXPERIMENT", 28, *LENGTH", 6, *DISPLACE
322 +		1MENT *•12)
523+		CALL PLGRAF
524+		CALL PLAXIS(-2+XLEN+N+))
525+		CALL PLCURV(XoUAoNPoNToTIC3)
526+		CALL PLCURV(X+PSI+NP+NT+TIC1)
327+		CALL PLTEXT(?+3++50++1)+J+++35HDESIRED(+) VS APPROXIMATE(/) SHAPES+
328+		1 35+1)
529+		G0 T0_(371+372+373+374+375)+M
330+	371	CALL PLTEXT(3.3+7+0++1+0++13HTW0 ACTUATORS+13+1)
531+		GO TO 490
532+	172	CALL PLTEXTES.2.7.0.1.1.1.1.1.1.515HTHEFE ACTILATORS.15.11

```
60 TO 490
333+
               334+
         373
               GO TO 490
335+
               CALL PLTEXT(3.3.7.0.1.0..14HFIVE ACTUATOR3.14.1)
336+
         374
               50 TO 491
337+
               CALL PLTEXT (3+3+7+0++1+0++13H51X ACTUATORS+13+1)
         375
338+
239+
         490
               CALL ENDPLT
34.1+
         500
               STOP
               E ND
3414
  1.
               SUBROUTINE AMAT(A)
  2+
               COMMON START. HSTAR. HM IN. HMAX. ERMAX. JL.KEV. X2(10) .NS
  3+
               REAL A(10.16)
               00 50 J=1+NP
00 51 J=J+NP
  4.
  5.
               X1=X2(1)
  6.
  7.
               {J=X2{J}
  6 .
               CALL RONDS (START + XL + X+FOFX+HSTAR +HNIN+HNAX+ERMAX+ANS+K+K5Y)
  9.
         10
               HI=X+XI+633++XL/140++fXI+XI+X+X)/{4++XL}+6X2++4+X++4)/{41+XL++3}}
 10+
               HJ=X+XJ+(33+XL/140+4XJ+XJ+XJ+X+X)/(4++XL}={XJ++4+X++4}/(4?++XL++3)
               1F(X.6T.X1) 60 TO 15
 11+
 12+
               GI=HI-(X1+XI+X/2++(X++3)/6+)
               GO TO 16
 13+
 14+
               C1=H1-(XI+X+X/2++(X1++3)/6+)
         15
 15+
         16
               1F(X.GT.XJ) G0 T0 23
 16+
               GJ=HJ-XJ+XJ+K/2.+(X++3)/6.
 17+
               60 TO 21
 18+
         20
               GJ=HJ-X+X+XJ/2.-(XJ++3)/6.
               FOF X=G1+GJ
 19+
         21
 2)+
               CALL ROM2
 21+
               1F(K.E0.1) 60 TO 11
 22+
               A(J,1)=ANS
 23+
         5)
               CONTINUE
 24+
               DO 64 1=2.NM
 25.4
               11=1-1
 25+
               00 66 J=1.11
 27+
               ACT+J)=A4J+1)
 24.
               CONTINUE
         6'
 27.
               RETURN
               END
 31.
  1+
               SUBROUTINE BVEC(B)
  2+
               CONNON STARTOHSTAROHMINOHMAROERMANOXLOKEYOXZELEJONM
  3+
               REAL BEIN
  4.
               00 57 I=1+NM
  5+
               Z=12(1)
  5.4
               CALL ROMBS (START +XL +X+FOFF HSTAR +HMIN+HAX+ERHAX+ANS+K+KEY)
  7+
         17
               %=x+Z+(33++YL/147++{Z+Z+X+X;/{4++XL}+{Z++4+X++4}/{440++XL++3})
               1FEX.GT.23 60 TO 15
  9+
 9.6
               C=6-(Z+Z+X++5+(X++3)/6+)
 1*+
               50 10 21
 11 .
         15
               5=6+(X+X+2+.5×(2++3)/6.)
               PS1=.75+X+XL+X+X
 12+
         20
 13+
               FOFX=PSI+G
 14+
               CALL ROMP
 11.4
               IF(K.EG.1) 60 TO 1"
 16+
               6(1)=ANS
         51
17+
               CONTINUE
 . .
               RETURN
 19+
               7 ND
```

Output

1

THE LENGTH OF THE BEAN IS 100.00 THE VECTOR OF ACTUATOR POSITIONS 1 TO 2 5.08000000+01 1.0000000+02 THE LITTLE & MATRIX COL 1 COL 2 2.4259911+J9 -4.1531314+J9 -4.1531314+09 7.1462926+J9 ROM 1 2 RON THE LITTLE B VECTOR 1 TO 2 5.4873537+08 -9.4246017+38 THE BIG A MATRIX COL 1 RCM 1 3.3462782+10 THE BIG B VECTOR 1 TO 1 -2.3399339+39 FOR THIS WEIGHTING VECTOR Q 0.0003303 1 TO 2 0.0000000 THE MATRIX BIG A PLUS Q COL 1 3.3462782+13 ROW 1 THE FORCES F2 TO FM 1 TO 1 -6.0961186-02 THE VECTOR OF OPTIMAL FORCES 1 TO 2 1.2192237-01 -6.0961186-32 THE PHI VECTOR 1 TO 2 -1.1690310+30 1.9992210+03 THE APPROXIMATE LITTLE A MATRIX COL 2 COL 1 2.4204669+09 -4.1487150+09 1 804 -4.1487150+39 7.1311938+49 ROW 2 THE APPROXIMATE LITTLE B VECTOR 1 TO 2 5.4816966+38 -9.3747/69+38 THE BJG APPROX A MATRIX COL 1 3.3447921+13 ROJ 1 THE PIG APPROX B VECTOR 1 TO 1 -2.0338170+09 THE APPROX MATRIX BIG A PLUS 9 COL 1 3.3457921+10 RO¥ 1 THE APPROXIMATE FORCES F2 TO FM 1 10 1 +6.0707809-92

•

THE	APP	ROXIN	ATE	FORC	E VECT	OR F	
1	T 0	2	1.	2157	462-01	-6.	3787339-32

POS IT ION	DESIRED SHAPE	OPTIMAL SHAPE	APPROX. SHAPE
.00	.00000	.90000	- 93393
5.00	•35000+33	+1 367+93	•25993+33
13.00	•65 ?33 + 23	+51572+73	+51556+03
15.33	• 9 9 6 3 3 + 0 3	•75154+03	• 74939 + 33
23.00	+11000+04	• 765 • 7 • 03	•96373+33
25.00	+1250ü+74	•11510×94	.11477+34
39.02	+13503+74	.12973+91	•12936 - 34
35.00	•14030+54	+13983+04	•1354 - ta
43.00	•14090+04	.14453+04	•14412+34
45.00	•13500+04	·14316+04	+14276+34
52.00	.12520+04	.13434+34	·13456+:4
55.02	+11999+74	+11935+04	•11901+04
60.00	• 90 2 30 + 33	•26903+03	.96626+03
63.00	+65 000+93	•65359+03	•6#164+93
79.99	+35700+13	.34451+03	•34383+93
75.00	• 90 2 2 9	39688+32	++39575+12
83.03	-++2003+13	-++6229+03	46397+33
20.03	-+85703+32	91537+*3	91276+33
90.02	-+13532+34	13913+04	+.13873+)+
95.30	19531+(+	18325+94	* •18771+04
1 33 . 30	25 060+54	23813+?4	++23745+34

ļ

*

* - - -

B.3 The Simply Supported Beam Estimation Program Listing

;

ŧ

```
REAL 0(10)+8(10)+A(30+10)+X2(10)+A(10)
 1+
               REAL PSICSUS + AU (20+10) + MARK(10) + U (53) + 2(53) + 5 (20+50)
 2+
               REAL SELISOUS
 3.
               UATA B(1)+6(2)+8(3) /.1475+ .25+ .1875 /
 4.+
 5+
         C
 6 •
        C
             +++++ IN TROLUCTION ++ +++
 1.
        C
 8.
        C
             THIS PROGRAM PERFORMS SHAPE ESTIMATION FOR THE
 9+
             SIMPLY SUPPORTED BEAM. UPON INPUT OF NM DISCRETE
        c
             OBSERVATIONS BILL OF UISPLACEPENT AT POSITIONS X2(1)+
10+
        c
11+
        С
             AN OPTIMAL LETIMATE OF THE SHAPE OF THE BEAM
12+
        C
             WITH RESPECY TO THE CRITERION
13¢
        L
14+
        C
             (1/2)+(50M((8(1)++2)+(1/0(1)))+1NTE6FAL((8-F)++2))
15+
        C
             WHERE ULRY IS THE SHAPE AND FIXE IS THE NOISE IN THE
16+
        C
             DYNAMIC MOULL (DEL ++4)U = FIX).
17.
        C
20.4
        C
19+
        L
             PLEASE DEFINE THE FOLLOWING VARIABLES.
20.
        C
             XE IS THE LENGTH OF THE BEAR.
115
        C
             NH IS THE NUMBER OF OBSERVATIONS.
22+
        C
23+
        U.
             XZ(1)+ I=1+++++NH ANL THE POSITIONS ALONG THE BEAM AT JHICH
24+
        C
             OBSERVATIONS ARE TAKEN,
             DELL ARE THE ++ INVERSES++ OF THE DELIGHTS ON THE OBSERVATIONS IN
25+
        L
244
             THE PERFORMANCE CRITERION.C
        C
21+
        C
             NP IS THE NUMBER OF POINTS ON EACH CURVE TO BE PLOTTED.
26+
        L
24+
              91=3.14154
10+
              XL = 1 .
11 .
              NH=3
320
              NUA=10
$3+
              NU5=1
54.
              Nb=1
35 +
              NP=20
36+
              DEL = XL/NP
37 .
              NP=NP+1
38+
              NP2=24NP
39+
              00 1 1=1+MM
              6(1)=(XL++7)+1.E-7
4(...
41+
              XZ(1)=.25+1
42+
              CONTINUE
        1
43+
              WRITE(0+244)
        144
44.
              FORMATCINII
45+
              WRITE(6+2)
* 6 *
              FUFMAT(////)
        2
47.
              HRITE(0+3)XL
46.
              FUNPATIENASHTHE LENGTH OF THE BEAP 15+F10-21
        د
              CALL VOUT (X2+NM+26+26HUTHE DUSERVATION POSITIONS)
444
50+
              CALL VUUT(0+NP+17+17HOTHE OBSERVATICK5)
21.0
        L
             LOPPUTE THE MATKIX A
52+
        L
55+
        L
544
              00 5 1=1+N#
25+
              X=X2(1)
264
              L1=X+(x-2.+XL)
570
              00 5 J=1+NM
              ¥= X7 (J)
3.8+
24€
              62=7+7-2.+*64
0(**
              C3=X+X+Y+Y
              a1 •
              A(1+J)=:(X=XL)+(Y=XL)/(36++XL+XL))+ ((X++3)/7++(X++5)+(L)+C2)/0++
62+
```

63=		1 (X**3)*C1+C2/3.)*(X*Y/(36.*XL*XL))*((XL**7-Y**7)/7.+XL*Y**6-XL**7
64+		2 + 2+(XL++5-Y++5)+ (13.+XL+C3)-(XL++4-Y++4)+(3.+4L++3+XL+C3)
65.		3 + (XL ++ 3-Y++3)+ (1./3.)+ (5.+XL+XL+C3+4.+XL++4+C4) - (XL+XL-Y+Y)+ (XL+
66+		4 (4+ (XL++3)+(3)+(XL-Y)+(XL+XL+C4)) + (X/(36.+XL++2))+(Y-YL)+((Y
67+		5 **7-X**7)/7XL*.5*(Y**6-X**6)+.2*(Y**5-X**5)*(C2+2.*XL+XL+X*X)-
460		6 .25+(Y++4-X++4)+(3.+XL+C2+XL+X+X)+(Y++3-X++3)+C2+(X+X+2.+XL+XL)/
69*		73。- (Y+Y-X+X)+ _3+ (XL+X+X+C2)}
70 *	5	CONTINUE
71+		D0 6 I=2 • NM
72*		
744		
75*	•	
76#	· ·	CALL MOUT (AANDAANN AN MATTATTH) MATRIX AS
77+	ί	
78.	Č	HERE HE COMPUTE A+B.
79+	č	
4 Ū &		DO 20 I=1+NM
51 *		Ad (1)=
82+		DO 20 J=1+NM
83+		Ab(I)=AB(I)+ A(I+→)+b(J)
d4 =	57	CONTINUE
85+	•	CALL VOUT(AB+NM+15+15HUTHE VECTOR A+8)
604	L C	NA COMPUTE AN
- 10 - 110		REAL CONFOLE AVG.
60+ 69+	U	EC 25 1=1+6P
90.4		10 25 J=1+NM
91+		L(L+L) = L(L+L)
92 +	25	CONTINUE
93*		UG 30 I=1+NM
94 +		AG(I+I) = AG(I+I) + Q(I)
95 *	30	CONTINUE
40+ 67+		CALL HOUT CAUGA DAVE PENNET DE DE DE DATALE AVEZ
98.0	c	HERE WE SOLVE FOR THE OPTIMAL SHAPE AT POSITIONS X2.
99*	č	
100+	-	CALL SGR (AG+NDA+NM+AB+NDB+NB+\$35+JORK)
101+		CALL VOUT (ABONM 024024 HUOPTIPAL SHAFE POSITIONS)
1J2+		60 TO 40
103+	50	WK ITE (6+36)
104+	36	FORMAT(1HU+1X+36H++++* MATRIX NEARLY SINGULAR ++++++)
105*		66 TO 560
106*	Ĺ	
107	ć	NOR WE COPPLIE THE UPITFAL SHAPE.
105*	46	00 45 1=1-KP
110+	••	
111.	45	CONTINUE
112 •		00 5J 1=1+4M
113+		60 56 J=2+NP
114+		IF(XZ(1).0T.Z(J)) 60 TO 51
115+		X= X7 (I)
110=		Y=2(J)
11/* 114+	51	UL IN 32 **7/11
110*	24	A-2107 V-2771
		1 - 7 6 1 2 2

i

ł

.

140

.*

í

120+	52	62=Y+Y-2.+XL+Y
1214		C1=X+(X-2.+XL)
122+		C3=X+X+X+X
123+		C 4 = X + X + Y + Y
124+		S(1+J)=((X-XL)+(Y-XL)/(36.+XL+XL))+ ((X++7)/7.+(X++5)+(C1+L2)/0.+
125+		1 (X++3)+(1+(2/3.)+(X+Y/(36.+XL+XL))+((XL++7-Y++7)/7.+XL+Y++6-XL++7
126+		2 + .2+ (XL++5-Y++5)+(13.+XL+XL+C) - (XL++4-Y++4)+(3.+XL++3+XL++C)
127+		3 -: X1 ++ 3- Y++ 3) + (1 - /3-) + (5 -+ XL+ KL+ C3++-+XL+++++C+) - (KL+KL+Y+Y) + (XL+
128+		4 L4+ (XL++3)+C3)+(XL-Y)+(XL+XL+C4)) + (X/(36++XL++2))+(Y-XL)+((Y
1294		57-X++7}/7X1 - 5+ (Y++-X++6) + 2+(Y++-X++5)+(2+2,+2++X++)-
130+		6 .250 (Y004-X004) 0 (3 .0X10C2+XL*X0X) + (Y 003-X03) 0 (20(X0X+2.0VL))
131+		73(Y+Y-X+X)+.5+(XL+X+X+C2))
132+	54	LONTINUE
133+	• •	UR112(6+50)
134+	56	FORMAT(///+1X+12hTHE MATRIX 5)
135+		WRITE(0.58)(XZ(I), 1=1, NM)
136+	57	FURPAT(/+1X+F1U-2+1UE15-5)
137+	56	FORMAT (//+11X+1JE1 5-5)
138+	•	$U(1) = C_{\star}$
1 19 .		10 ST 1=2+NP
140+		WRITE(0.57) Z(1)+(5(J+1)+ J=1+N#)
141+		u(1)=0.
1424		UO OU JEI+NR
143+		U(I)=U(I)+(B(J)-A5(J))+5(J+1)/Q(J)
144+	οü	CONTINUE
145+		WRITE(0+2)
146+		WA 116 (0,00)
147+		00 65 171+NP
148+		P51(1)=XL+2(1)-2(1)++2
149 .		SCL(I)=U(I)+1+1
150+		SUL (1+NP)=FSI(1>+1+3
151 •		WRITE(0+67) Z(1)+25I(1)+U(1)
152+	65	CONTINUE
153+	07	FORMAT (1+F13+2+4215+5)
154+	00	FORMAT(2X+oHPOSITIUN+3X+12HACTUAL SHAFE+3X+12HESTIM+ SFAFE)
155 +		XLEN=8.
156+		YL L N = 6 .
157+		
1584		
129+		
100.		
101.		
104 *		N12=0
1034		NT 3 - 1
1044		CALL DUNFLI
1024		LALL FLEVRET'LINLEN' FFLENTLETF
100-		CALL PLOCAL (2 INP ING ISCLINP2 ING)
10/*		CALL FLADELL'SHAPE ESTIMATION FUR LAE SIMPLY SUPPRIED BEAV.
1004		CAN DECOM
17.14		GALL FLURAF
1 2 1 -		UNLE TERMADING VALUEN BUGA (A1) DI DIDV (V) AADANN NT AT TOIN
* f * * 1 2 2 m		UNLE FRUUNTIAETADINTITIDIIUU 141 - BLIURUADIAETADINTITIDII
1784		UNEL - COUNTIE FUTNETNE FFE FOR F E ALL DE MINUEZ-DOCESDO, NEOSET EL
1744		υπου πουστητέρη αγγάτη μα τη στητή του ματά τη του και του και του που του του του του του του του του του τ
175.		THE TETERT FRANCES STATEST STATEST STRATE STRATE STRATEST AS COSE WAR ITONS (*)
178=		1011 NUTURE STREETSSILL NO TO 12147147427434 80
		00 - 10 - 11 - 11 - 11 - 11 - 11 - 11 -

É

ţ

.

141

,

1114	76	CALL PLTEXT(3.4+7.0+.1+.0+12HONE ACTUATOR+12+1)
178+		G9 10 a)
174+	71	CALL PLTEXT (3.3.7.0
10)+		60 TO 80
101+	72	CALL FLTEXT (3.2+7.0+.1+0.+15HTHREE ACTUATOR5+15+13
102 .		60 TO 0J
1 n 3 +	75	CALL PLTEXT(3.3+7.0+.1+0.+14HFOUR ACTUATOR5+14+1)
1 64 4		Co 01 Ou
1854	34	CALL PLTEXT (3.3.7 .0.1.1.0
106.		60 TO 60
187+	75	CALL FLTEXT (3.3+7.0+.1+0.+13HS1X ACTUATOR5+13+1)
148+	аU	CALL ENDPLT
1940	560	STOP
193*		ÉRÜ

THE	LENGT	H OF	THE BEAM IS	1.30	
THE	OBSER	VATI	ON PUSITIONS		
1	TO	3	2. 200000-01	2+999999-91	7.5000000-01
THE	OBSER	ITAV	ON S		
1	TU	3	1.3750000-01	2.5000000-01	1.8750000-01
THE	MATRI	A X			
			COL 1	COL 2	LOL 3
ROW	1		1.0623015-04	1.4902122-04	1.0456313-64
RUL	2		1.4902122-04	2.1061301-38	1.4902125-14
ROW	3		1.0458313-04	1.4902125-04	1.0622984-04
THE	VECTO	R A+	υ		
1	το .	د	7.0702743-00	1.0858621-64	7.6782742-05
t Hc	MATRI	X A+	u		
			COL 1	COL 2	LOL 3
NOM	1		1. 3633315-04	1.4902122-34	1.0458313-34
ROW	2		1.4902122-04	2.1041301-04	1.4902125-04
ROL	5		1-0456313-04	1.4902125-34	1.0632984-34
001	IPAL SI	APE	POSITIONS		
1	TU .	د	1. 3421271-01	2.5452702-31	1-8421149-01

Output

ł

しいし いいままま

ł

THE MATRIX S

	• 2500 3+ 00	• 20000 + 00	•75030+33
• Ü5	. <3560-04	.32959-04	.23671-64
-10	40554-04	.65109-04	.45591-34
.15	. 60353-64	.95661-04	-670 1-04
• 20	.88411-04	.12386-03	.86845-34
•25	.1623-03	.14902-03	.10458-03
. 30	.12137-03	.17351-03	•11980-03
• 35	•13340-03	.18761-63	.13213-63
. 40	.14222-03	·20348-03	+14125-03
•45	.14744-03	+2J821-03	•14093-)3
• 50	-14902-03	•51681-u3	.14902-03
• 55	. 14693-03	-20821-03	-14744-33
• 60	-14125-03	.26046-03	.14222-03
۰۵5	.13213-03	-16781-03	+13346-03
. 70	.11986-03	. 17051-u3	.12137-63
.75	.10458-33	-14902-03	•10623-03
.80	- 26845-44	.12386-U3	.88411-64
• 65	.67J21-U4	.92663-04	+68351-34
. 90	.45591-04	*65189-04	.46558-04
. 95	.23071-04	-32959-04	+23589-34
1.00	·2050U-U9	-58935-09	·10315-Có

ï

PUSITION	AUTUAL SHAPE	ESTIN. SHAPE
• 20	• 30000	.00000
• ú5	.47500-01	•41587-u1
.10	. 90060-01	.81910-01
•15	•12750+UQ	•11979+UU
•20	.16900+90	•15416+ 00
• 25	.18750+00	•18421+∪ü
•3U	• 21 J00+00	.20929+00
• 35	•22750+00	.22402+JU
.40	+24090+30	•24519+UÜ
. 45	+24750+00	.25169+JU
•50	.25000+00	+25453+00
• 55	•24750+DG	•25169+UÙ
•6J	.24J00+QÚ	+24520+33
• 05	+22750+80	+22403+00
.70	•2100 0+ 60	+20932+u0
.75	.10753+00	•18423+00
• 8u	+16000+00	•15418+JO
.85	+12750+00	•11∀78+uu
.90	.96000+01	•81401-U1
.95	. 47503-31	.41590-01

.74506-38

.15969-04

1.00

ł,

ť

.*

. . .

ORIGINAL PAGE IS OF POOR QUALITY

C.1 The Large Space Antenna Computer Program Listing

1.4		DIMENSION HDH(20).F8FC(50)
28		1 1 4 5 10 X (8A2) . V (8A2) . 7 (8A2) . SLUGG(FA2)
1.		OTHENSTON VECTOR(SAA), U(AA2), V(AA2), V(AA2)
4 t		THENSTON BEHR (1A) O(1A) F(1A) A(1A 1A) AA(1A.1A)
		ATTENSTIN BUT(14,48)
3+		DINEROIDE FORCESSION
		NAMENDERDE ALDERTELS - POSETIS, PORTING
		VINENGIUN NETRILIJA GOETILAA DAAL
*		1.102 001 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00
7•		SUITUEN AF'SID/JUF'SID/ Suituen (BED/JUF'SID/
10-		INITHER AND ALTAN ANATANIN', ANATANIN' ANATANI
114		
124		AURIANESCE (MITTECTONITION)
134		
144		
178	1	***************************************
167	L.	
1/+	L.	EVAND BHAGE CEPTMANTON AND CONTROL OF A LARCE RDACE ADDRUGA
104	<u>,</u>	SIBIT SHARE CONTANTION BUT CONTANT OF A PRASE SARE BALCANAS
1.4+	Č,	
214	- C	
23+ E1#		***************************************
544	, c	
2.14	<u> </u>	THE BURDIN RETHATE AND ENVIOLS THE STATE STATED.
244	5	THE BEREF AND ALL AND DET POURTAINE MARK DE POURTAINA OF A
2.74	C	LANGE SPACE ANTENNA, UNING REAT CUMPLIANES, MUDES AND PREGUENCIES
66 4	Г.	SUBALIED BY A FIVILE FFEMENT MODEL.
27#	C	
28#	_	THE MUDEL INCLIDES IN KIRS, THE X, Y, AND & COUNDINATES FOR ROZ
54#	ç	PATHAS, UK NUGES, LACAIED UN 14 CONSECUTIVE CINCLES,
50#	C .	
51*	<u> </u>	IT IS ASSUMED THAT THE HUB OF THE ANTENNA IS RIGIDLY ATTACHED,
124	Г. С	SI THAT THERE ARE NO HIGID HUDY HUDES,
5.54	ŗ	THERE ARE 33 FRENUENCIES AND CHRRESPONDING FIGENFUNCTIONS
44#	r,	(HUNES) FOR INTS
35#	C.	
36#	ç	THIS FRUGHAM READS FRUM THE TEMPUHARY FILE FIREMANT, WHICH IS
374		CREATED FHUM THE TAPE A1960 BY HUNNING A PHELIMINARY PHIGHAM
56*	ç	CHEATED BY VEJATANAGHAVAH (VEJAT) AL "AN LIKEP. JPL ET SUPBOURSA
39#	<u> </u>	AUGUST 14, 1980, BY VEJAY ALWAN.
407	Ç	THE ALL THE DURING ALL THE DURINGLE IN ALTER TO THE FOURT IN
414	Ç.	THE BARTAN ON WHICH THIS MACANAR IS MASED IS POINT IN
42#	ç	JPL FF 347-112, APRIL 9, 1991, TAPAPTING STATIC SHAPP CONTROLS
43*	ç	DETERMINATION ALGONITHMS FOR THE USE OF PODES SUPPLIED BY A
44#	C .	EINITE EFEMENT WODEL, • HA CUMUIE MEERS•
45#	C	
45#	5	
47*	<u> </u>	THE EUCLUGING VERIARED FUST OF DEFINED.
48#	5	
49=	C	
50*	C	THE VECTOR ALPHALLS, INI, ANE THE COUPERCIENTS OF THE HOUSS
51#	Ċ.	TH THE ACTUAL DISTURTED SHAPP, WHICH IS TO BE ESTIMATED AND
52#	r	PORFELTED.
53*	C	
54*	Ç	
55*	۴,	THE DESERVATIONS AND CONTROL POSITIONS ARE ASSUMED TO BE COUNCATED.
56*	C	ARN APPLIED TO THE SAME DIRECTIONS AT EACH POINT.

146

57+ THUS IF A FONCE IS APPLIFU TO THE X DINECTION AT THE HOLE 49. L TT IS ASSUMED THEME IS AN OBSENVATION OF THE TOTRECTION AT MOUL 56+ ť 44, LAND CUNVERSELY. 5.38 ۴ 4^* C 638 C 621 ¢ HAM TO THE MUMMER OF MUDES IN DUR APPENXIMATIONS. A3. C *4* ٢ WET IN THE MUMBER OF FONCES TO HE APPLIED. 45# ٢. IPTELD, IND, ..., NPT IS THE NURHER OF THE NUBAL POINT 66# r TH WHITCH THE ITH FONCE IS APPLIED. 67# r 664 C 691 JPTII), INI, ..., NPT INDICATES THE DIRECTION OF THE ITH FORCE. . JPT(1) IS 1.2 GR S. JPT(1)=1 "FANS THE FONCE IN IN THE C DISFORMAL JUTT13=2, S NEANS THE FONCE IN IN THE V DISECTION OF 2 OTSECTION. 70. . 71+ £ 121 C 15+ • 74+ r AT SHOE 14, USE IN THE 2 DIRECTION AT MADE 10, AND HAF 1. THE Y DIPERTIDE AT AUDE 39. HPTES, INTE(14,10,10,39) AND JPTE(1,2,5,2). 75# r 76* C, 77* e, ALL FLEFERTS DF THE MIAGNAL HEIGHTING HATRIX R ARE CHUSEN IN HE The same value hr, on input,... Hr is the initial value of the diagnal flehents of the netroiting r 784 791 C Ar # t 814 HATRIX R. C THE THIS PROGRAM H IS THE INCREMENT AV ANICH HE INCREASES. THE CHITEKION BY WHICH YE IS OFTENNINED ... THE SHALLEST 424 • 6.5# ٢ VALUE FUR WHICH THE MATRIX AND IS THVERTTHEE. ۴, 45# ¢ 86¥ ٢ A7.# ٢ SET TOPT EQUAL TO 1 IF NO PLOTS ARE DESIRED. 45.8 C A9* ٢ 90# t 91* С 92* r ¢ THESE VARIABLES ARE MOT THRUT, THEY HAVE BEEN PERINED OF HTLL 9 (. HE OFFICED IN THE PROGRAM. 94# ۴ 95.4 0 FRACE OFSERVATIONS OF THE DISTOFTED SHAPE ALL BE COMPLETED. 96# ٢ 97* AND STORED IN THE VECTOR VSTAN. C 444 VSTAR IS THE VECTOR OF ORBERVATIONS AT THE PULKTS IFT(1), 141, 141, С 918 1 100# ٢ USTAR VILL CONTATO THE OPTIMAL SHAPE ESTIMATES AT THE POINTS 101* r TET(T). r 102* CORE IS THE VECTOR OF ESTIMATED COPERICIENTS OF THE MODES r 104# 104# 1 IN THE WISTORTED SHAPE. 105# r 175# F IS THE VECTOR OF OPTIMAL CONTROL FORCES. C TETS IS APPLIED TO MODE IPTED IN THE DIRECTION SPICED. 1078 1 104. C FETA IS THE VECTOR OF TOPAL COFFETETEDTS REBULTING FROM THE APPLICATION OF THE OPTIMAL CONTROL ENFERS, WHICH WILL BE 1744 ٢ 1100 f, C COMPUTED BASED DV THE OPTIMA SHAPE ESTIMATE STORED TO THE VECTOR 111# 115+ ٢ COFF. 115+

ł

```
114+
          Ċ
115#
               ISED IN THE NUMBERING OF THE NODES.
          C
               NC IS THE NUMBER OF PLOT CUMMANDS.
          C
116*
117*
          C
                JSEG 15 THE SEQUENCE OF PLOT COMMANDS.
115+
          C
119#
          Ċ
150+
                THE LAST CIRCLE HAS BEEN DELETED FROM THE PLOTS
          C
121+
          ŕ
                BECAUSE OF BAD DATA PUINTS ON THAT CIRCLE IN SOME HONES.
          C
1554
                IF IT IS DESTRED THAT THE LAST CIRCLE HE PLOTTED, SET NOS2428
IN THE DATA STATEMENT, IN THE SURROUTINE DRAW, AND REMOVE
THE OU LODP INVOLVING 25 CONTINUE,
12.5*
          C
124+
          ¢
1254
          ¢.
126#
          C
              NOR IS THE HEADING ON THE FILE,
NODES IS THE NUMBER OF NODESESS.
127+
          ¢
154+
          C
              NFREG IS THE NUMBER OF FREQUENCIES=50.
154*
          ¢
130*
          C
          ¢
151+
          Ċ
1 52+
                Ċ
133*
134*
          C
135+
          r
                DATA CANDS ...
136#
          C
137+
                DATA ALFHA/10..2+0...10...5+0...5...5...5....
                CATA NC, NH, NPT/2140, 11.18/
138#
159*
          C
                FIFTH CINCLE
140*
          C
141*
          ٢
142+
                0414 197/127,130,133,130,139,142,145,148,151,154,157,160,165,166,
                1 169,177,175,178/
145*
                DATA JPT/18#1/
1448
145#
                ISTGRO
146#
                INPTEL-
147#
                RREI_UE=10
145*
                R29.4+R
149#
          C
150*
                READ PLUT CURMAND SEQUENCE
          C
1514
          C
1254
                READ(5,21)(JSEU(1),1=1,40)
          51
154#
                FRAMAT(2014)
154+
          C
155#
                HERE HE DELETE THE LAST CIRCLE FROM THE PLOT CURMANDS.
          C
156+
          ¢
157+
                00 25 KK#1,NC
158#
                JSEIANS(JStu(KK))
154#
                 TE (JS.LT. 775) 60 TO 25
160#
                JSFO(KK)=-JS
161#
          25
                CONTINUE
1524
          C
1+5+
          C
               OFFINE NODE SEQUENCE ISFOILD ....
154+
          C
165#
                100 20 181,662
1668
                1500())=1
167#
          29
                CONTINUE
146#
          C
149#
                1F(10PT_E0.1) GO TO 440
170+
                CALL PLUTS
```

```
171+
                 CALL PLOT (6.0,4.0,-5)
172+
                 CALL FACTOR(.0008)
1734
          930
                 CONTINUE
1744
          C
175+
          С
                 UD 9 INEL, NH
1764
                 COEF(IN)=0.
177*
178+
                 RETA(IN)=0.
179#
          9
                 CONTINUE
180.
                 DO 99 JNEL,NPT
                 DCHK(JN)=0.
181*
                 YSTAR (JN)=0.
1821
183*
                 AY (JN)=0.
1844
                 USTAR (JNIMO.
185+
          99
                 CONTINUE
1864
          C
147+
                 REWIND 45
                 HEAD (45) (HOR (K), Ke1, 20)
188+
1891
                READ (45) NODES, NEREQ
190#
                 NCHECKENUDES#3
191+
          C
192+
          C
              X(I),7(I),4(I) ARE THE COORDINATES OF NODE I.
193#
          Ċ
194*
                 READ(45)(X(1),Y(1),Z(1),T=1,NODE8)
195+
          C,
196#
          C
              SLUGS(I) IS THE HASS AT NODE I.
197+
          Ċ
1984
                 HEAD(45)(BLUGS(I), Is1, HODES)
199+
                 READ(45) (FREG(1), 1=1, NFREG)
200$
                 WRITE(6,10)(HDR(K),K=1,20)
20;+
             10 FORMAT(1M1,//,15X,2044,5X, 'FREQUENCIES',//)
WRITE(6,12)(FREQ(K),KB1,NFREQ)
$05#
203+
             12 FORMAT (5%, 6E15, 8, /)
204+
                 WRITE(6,14) NODES
205#
             14 FORMAT(//,40X, IND. OF NODES # 1,14)
2064
                 WRITE (6:15)
207*
                 WRITE (4+16)
2084
                 FURMAT(//,2X, POSITIONS AND DIRECTIONS OF CONTROL/DESERVATION FOIN
          15
504*
               1781)
                FORMAT(///RX, 'NODE', PE, 'DIRECTION')
210*
          16
$11*
                 DO 20 IN1,NPT
212+
                 JS=JPT(1)
213#
                 IF(JS=2) 17,18,19
                 WRITE(6,22) IPT(1)
214+
          17
                 60 10 20
215+
                 WRTTF(6,23) IPT(1)
216#
          18
217*
                 05 07 00
216+
          19
                 WRYTE(6,24) IPT(I)
219*
          50
                CONTINUE
                FORHAT (/,2X,14,6X, *X*)
FORHAT (/,2X,14,6X, *Y*)
+055
          22
          23
221+
*555
                FORMAT(/,2X,14,6X,121)
          24
          C
2230
224+
                UO 100 KPE1, NH
225+
         C
550+
$27*
          Ĉ
              NTRNS IN A CHECK TH SEE THAT THE TAPE IS BEING READ PROPERLY.
```

```
+ + 55
          C
              NTRNS = 3(882)=2646.
229+
          C
C
              HUR IS THE MODE (EIGENVECTOR) NUMBER.
              FR IS THE FREQUENCY.
$201
231+
          C
535+
          C
233+
                READ(45)KFR, FR, NTRNS, (VECTOR(K), KE1, NTRNS)
                IF (NCHECK, NE . NTRNS) GO TO 125
234+
235+
          C
                PHIL(1, J), IH1, NH AND JH1, NPT HOLDS THE VALUE OF HODE I
          C
5394
237+
          C
                 AT NODE IFT(J) IN THE DIRECTION JPT(J).
          Ċ
538+
                DO 35 1=1,NPT
JEIPT(I)
239#
2404
241+
                 JS=JPT(1)
                 IF (J8+2) 30,51,32
2421
243+
          30
                 PH1(KF,I)=U(J)
                60 10 33
244+
                PHI(KF,I)=V(J)
245+
          31
2464
                60 10 33
247+
          32
                PHI(KF,I)=+(J)
248+
          33
                CONTINUE
249+
          35
                CONTINUE
250+
                50 50 1=1,NODES
251+
          C
$255#
          C
                HERE WE COMPUTE THE KNOWN DISTORTED SHAPE.
253+
          C
254+
                 X(I)=X(I)+ALPHA(KF)=U(I)
255+
                 Y(I) #Y(I) +ALPHA(KF) #V(I)
296*
                 Z(1)=Z(1)+ALPHA(KF)+H(1)
257+
          50
                CONTINUE
258+
          100
                 CONTINUE
259+
                IF (10PT_EQ.1) 60 TO 105
260*
          C
261+
          C
               HERE WE PUOT THE KNOWN DISTORTED SHAPE,
5454
          C
2631
          C
                DRAW IS A SUBRUUTINE CREATED BY G. RODRIGUEZ TO PLOT THREE DIMENSIONAL SURFACES. IT CALLS THE SUBROUTINE THANS.
          C
264*
2651
          C
2664
          Ĉ
267#
                CALL DRAH (X, Y, Z, JSEQ, 18EQ)
                CALL FACTOR(1.0)
*845
$69$
                 CALL PLOT(10,0,0,0,=3)
                CALL FACTUR(.0008)
270#
271*
          105
                CONTINUE
2724
                CALL MOUT (PHI, NM, NPT, 15, 15HOTHE HATRIX PHI)
273+
          C
274+
          C
275+
          ¢
                HERE WE COMPUTE THE MATRIX A AND THE VECTOR OF EXACT DESERVATIONS
276+
          C
                YSTAR.
277*
          C
278+
          C
279+
                00 190 1#1,NPT
                o(timu.
1045
                D1 190 J=1,NPT
591+
                A(1,J)=0.
282+
          190
593+
                CONTINUE
                00 200 INEL, NH
284*
```

÷

```
295+
                00 200 1=1,NPT
2069
                COEF(1)=0.
2874
                YSTAR(I)=YSTAR(I)+ALPHA(IK)=PHI(IK,J)
2884
                DO 200 J#1,NPT
289#
                A(T, J)=A(I, J)+PHI(IK, I)=PHI(IK, J)/(FPEQ(IK)==4)
2904
                CONTINUE
          $00
291+
                CALL MOUT (A. NPT, NPT, NPT, 13, 13HOTHE HATRIX A)
292+
                CALL VOUT (VETAR, NPT, 30, JOHOTHE VECTOR OF DESERVATIONS YE)
2931
          C
2941
                COMPUTATION OF THE PRODUCT A (YSTAR) BAY .
          C
295+
          Ĉ
2964
                DU 202 I=1,NPT
297+
                TAN IFL SOS DO
298+
                AV(I)#AV(I)+A(I,J) # VSTAH(J)
299+
          202
                CONTINUE
300#
                CALL VUUT (AV. NPT, 14, 14HOTHE VECTOR AV)
301+
          ¢
302#
          ¢
                HERE HE ADD THE R MATRIX TU THE A MATHIX.
303+
          C
304+
          C
                T44,1=1 605 00
305+
                A(1,1)=A(1,1)+RR
306#
307+
          205
                CONTINUE
                FORMAT (//,2×, 'H= ', 15.A)
308+
          204
          205
                CALL NOUT (A, NPT, NPT, NPT, 15, 15HO) 'E HATRIX A+R)
1091
310+
                WRITE(6,204) RR
                00 216 1=1,NPT
311*
$12+
                USTAR(I) #AY(I)
                DO 210 JEL, HPT
3131
314*
                AA(1,J)=A(1,J)
315+
         510
                CONTINUE
316#
3179
          C
                HERE WE MORE TO SOLVE THE SYSTEM (N+A) USBAYS .
316+
          ¢
319#
               SOR IS A JPL LINEAR EQUATION SOLUTION HOUTINE.
          C
$20*
          C
$155
          C
                CALL BOR (AA, NPT, NPT, USTAR , MPT, 1, $250, MORK)
1221
                CALL VOUT (USTAR, NPT, 28, 28HOVECTOR OF OPTIMAL ESTIMATES)
DO 215 I=1, NPT
323+
3248
3254
                00 215 J#1,NPT
                DCHF(I)=DCHK(I)+A(I,J)=UBTAR(J)
1264
327+
                CONTINUE
         215
                CALL VOUT (DCHK, NPT, 19, 19HOTHE VECTOR (A+H)UC)
3594
                00 200 181.NH
129#
                FQ4#(FHEQ(1)##4)#RR
530+
$31+
                50 220 J=1,HPT
                CHEF (1)=CUEF (1)+ (YSTAR (J)=USTAR (J))=PH1(1,J)/FAH
3324
433+
         550
                CONTINUE
354*
                CALL VUIT CALPHA, NH, 34, SANOTHE VECTOR OF ACTUAL CHEFFICIENTS)
$15#
                CALL VOUT (CDEFINH, 37, 37HOTHE VECTOR OF LOTIMATED COEFFICIENTS)
336#
         ٢
357+
         C
                NOW WE CUMPUTE THE ESTIMATED SHAPE.
53A#
         r
339+
         C
340#
                REWING 45
441#
                HEAD(45) (HOH(K),##1,20)
```

READ (45) NODES, NFRED 3424 NCHECKENODE8+3 343* READ (45) (K(I), Y(I), 2(1), 101, NODES) READ (45) (BLUGS(I), 101, NODES) 3444 345+ 3464 READ (45) (FRED(1), 181, NFRED) 347+ DO 240 KFE1,NH 348+ READ(45)KFR,FR, NTRNS, (VECTOR(K),K=1,NTRNS) IF (NCHECK, NE, NTRNS) GO TO 125 DD 240 IF1, NUDES 149+ 350# 351+ X(I)=X(I)+COEF(KF)+U(I) 352+ V(1)=V(1)+COEP(KP)=V(1) 353+ 2(1)=2(1)+CUEF(KF)+w(1) 354+ 240 CONTINUE 1# (10PT.E0.1) 60 TO 300 355+ C 356+ 357+ C HERE WE PLOT THE ESTIMATED SHAFE. 358+ C CALL DRAH(X, Y, Z, J8E0, 18E0) 359+ CALL FACTOR(1,0) 360# 361+ CALL PLOT(10,,0,0,=3) CALL FACTOR (. 0048) 3954 363+ C C 3640 365* 60 TU 300 WRITE (6+251) 366* 250 367# ISIG=1810+1 FORMAT (15X, KOMOMATRIX IS NEARLY SINGULAR) 368* 251 WRITE(6,252) 3694 370+ 252 FORMAT (//, 15X, SHEHIT.) 371+ IF (1816,67.6) GD TD 400 372+ WR17E(6,253) 373+ 253 FORMAT(///15X/23MREDEFINE THE MATRIX APR) 374+ 00 260 101,NPT 375+ A(T,T)=A(1,1) + H 376+ 260 CONTINUE 577* RRE10. CRH Ru9.+RR 60 TO 205 378+ 379+ 380+ С 300 CONTINUE 381* 195+ HERF HE COMPUTE THE VECTOR O IN THE CONTROL PROBLEM, C 3434 DO 310 1=1,NM 384+ 00 310 J#1,NPT 345+ 0(J)=0(J)+PHI(I,J)=COEF(I)/(FREQ(I)==2) 386* 310 CONTTNUE 387* CALL VOUT (D, NPT, 13, 13HOTHE VECTOR D) CALL MOUT (A, NPT, NPT, NPT, 15, 15HOTHE HATRIX A+R) 3884 315 389+ WHITE (6,204) HR 5904 01 320 1=1,NPT 391+ #(1)=0(1) 192+ OCHK(1)=0. 3934 DO SEC JELINPT 394+ AA(1,J)#A(1,J) 395+ 320 CUNTINUE 396+ C 397+ C 398+ C HERE WE HOPE (FERVENTLY) TO BOLVE THE MATRIX (A+R)F#D.

399+	C	STA IS A JPL LINEAR EQUATION SOLUTION ROUTINE.
400+	C	
401+	Ċ	
40Ž+		CALL SUR(AA,NPT.NPT.F.NPT.1.5350,FORK)
#0 <u>3</u> #		CALL YOUT (F. NPT. 23. 25HOVECTOR OF OPTIMAL FORCER)
4044		00 325 101,NPT
4050		DD 125 181.4PT
4068		Drwe(1)=DCWB(1)+A(1,4)=F(4)
407.	325	CONTINUE
		CALL VOLT (DCHK, NPT. 18, 18HOTHE VECTOR (44835)
4098		
4108		
		DO BRO JELANPT
4120		8FTA(1) 88ETA(1) +5(1) +8HT(1,1)/FG
4138	330	CONTINUE
4148		CALL VOUT (BETA, NH. 34, 30HONDAL CORRECTIONS ROOM CONTROL FORCES.
4150		1)
4168		CALL VINITIALPHA.NH. 34. JANDINE VECTOD OF ACTUAL CORREPORTATES
4178	c	and the shares and the star of an and all started as
4184	č	
4190	ē	NOW WE COMPUTE THE SMAPE ADJUSTNENT.
4208	ē	
4210	č	
4228		00 335 181.NM
4238		CDBF(I) MALPHA(I) MAFTA(I)
#249	335	CONTINUE
4258		
4244		RFAD (45) (HON (K) - 541 - 20)
4274		WEAD (45) NODES, NERED
4284		
4298		READ (45) (8(1), V(1), 7(1), TH1, NODES)
4304		NFAD(45)(4LUGS(1),101,NDF3)
4315		RFAD(+5)(FRED(1), TR1, NERED)
4324		
4330		READ(45) HPR. FR. NTHNE. (VECTON(K). ERI. NTRNE)
434+		IF (ICHECA, NE, NTRNA) GO TO 125
4350		DO BAC 181.NODES
4364		X(7)=X(1)+CdEF(xF)=u(T)
4374		V(T) = V(T) + COEF(RE) = V(T)
4364		$2(\tau) = \ell(\tau) + CDEF(KF) = \omega(\tau)$
4394	340	CONTINUE
440+		16 . UPT.EG.13 60 TO 500
441*	C	
4424	Ċ	HERE WE PLUT THE CURRECTED SHAPE.
443+	Ċ	
444		CALL DRAM (X, Y, Z, JSEC, TBED)
4450		CALL FACTUR(1.0)
446.		CALL PLUT(10.0.0.0.5)
4470		CALL FACTURE OCAN
480		60 Th 400
4463	450	NF17F(N, 251)
450+		Istratate 1
4514		TF (1316.67.10) 60 TA AUD
4524		+RT1F(6,253)
4530		
4544		
455#	3e0	CANTTAUL
-		· · · ·

ž

あまちち ちっちっち いっち

ŝ

the same of

· • • • • • • •

467# STOP 468* END ND OF COMPILATIONS NO DIAGNOSTICS. CTP1_067 8UP815,380 1. C SUBROUTINE DRAW (UX, UV, UZ, SEQ, SEQ1) 2* 3+ C DRAW IS A SUBROUTINE CREATED BY G. RODRIGUEZ TO PLOT THREE Dimensional Surfaces. It calls the subroutine trans. 4+ ¢ č 5+ 6* PARAHETER NP0002, NC02140 REAL UX(NP),UY(NP),UZ(NP) 7* 8* 9* INTEGER SEQ(NC), FLAG, SEQ1(NP) 00 10 141,NC 10# JUIANS(SEQ(I)) 11+ 00 5 KE1 . NP 12# IF (SEU1(K) .EQ.J) KKEK 13# 5 CONTINUE 14+ 15+ FLAG#2 IF (SEG(I) .LT.O) FLAGES 16# 17# X = UX(KK) 18# YEUY(KK) 19# ZEUZ(KK) \$0\$ CALL TRANS(X,Y,Z,XP,YP) CALL PLOT (XP, YP, FLAG) \$1+ 55+ 10 CONTINUE RETURN \$3* 24* END SUBROUTINE TRANS(X,Y,Z,XP,YP) 1. 2+ REAL X, Y, Z, XP, YP THETA=30.0 3+ 4# DR=3,1416/180.0 5+ XP=(X+Y)+CU8(THETA+DE) 6# YP=(X+Y)=SIN(THETA=DR)+Z 7= RETURN

.

CONTINUE IF(IOPT.E0.1) GO TO 510

CALL PLOT(10.,0.,999)

RR=10, #RR

00 TO 315

CONTINUE

CONTINUE

CONTINUE

Ru9,#RR

456+

457+

458+

459+

460+

461*

4624

463+

464+

465*

466#

8*

END

C

Č 125

400

500

Output

CLAMPEN MRAPARIA REFLECTOR (15 M. NIAM., (14 BINA) (VESM MUNES RUPRESAEV)

FHEOLFHCIER

Man Sides Arts

しかいがくした。 しんがきしゃ たんきがいがたい かんがく かいかい ほうぎん たんごう しかいあいがく 一般 ありん ストリー 気がない アニー・ストル・ション マ

.•

فالعافة مروفة والمرافق والمرافع

50+F200AEF5.	40+18540854°	*23506397+02	20+04 144822°	cu+05 [4441C"	2441419392"
20+15140882*	20+1115+24	20+54115052*	404418125se	**********	20+21167404*
\$0+40750704.	40702704°07	50+13021204°	60+180284L4	CU+U68866448	
40+68485108°	20.44244744	20+82884208°	40+2424404°	~~~~~~~~~	R0+11820220*
20+11220626"	20+1282265	20+02455424°	40+848481SB*	40+74842036"	60+6=64635 6 *
20+58686 124"	*0+2134+26*	20+21044210*			

. HD. DF NODES . 442

PURITIONS AND DIMECTIONS OF COMIPOL/OBSERVATION POINTS

MÜNE PIRECTION

*

121

	-	1e ⁵ K		N	16 X	33 K	A 01
--	---	-------------------	--	---	------	------	------

149

,

155

، .

144		1*4							
		COL 1	COL 2	C0L 3	C ⁿ L 4	s luj	4 1JJ	CIA. 7	W TUD
104	-	1-2451248-07	10-5046400"1+	-2.0484570-01	-2.7598793=01	-3.13A41951.E-	-3.1334199-01	10-4084651.5-	10-2-244444
	n. •	80-051x/85*1	4,5546770-04		10-4067115°6	10-1616188"E			10-512+cu6*2
	.			U		16-01-1102-2-		10-045145146	
	r ør	2.2173623-04	1.4770435-01	2-6171161-01					
Nu.		1.90 million	10-110125	10-179428.1	10-0410544	10-244444	10-110-12-6-	1	10-10-2454.4
#0#	•	1.7740292-04	E0=59=E102.1-		3443436-01	5.2544149-05	-4.74421A0-01	-3-3581455-01	50-5442554 °E=
	•		1. A544752-04	P. TAAA 328-01	1.9079359-01	10-6295851.8-	10-2020201-01	10-4014400.5	10-8486558 ª
300	•	4-1717377-04	1.004787874-01	C-M##444###		10-2068141.8-	3.3190724-01	2.92749AAA	10-2104607.1-
114			20-20-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-10				10=041141="1"		10-1217-74-74
					Ē		ī		2
								Cit 13	
BC.		-1-0404040-1-	-1.2031247-07	1.0499405-01	2.0444570-01	10-6414661.5	5.11A4195-01	3.154.144-01	2.754 .04-01
200	n -	AC-MM40044.	1.3474150-04	8.944770=0A	KU44616166°6	2.5111246-01	3.8419193-01	10=> 4 # 6 6 6 5 * F	3.8442400-01
	•	1.1799446-01	50-108268" =-	10-2506055-1-		->.4746210=01	10-01640-01	20-866114.4-	50-031458°4
			91-579917C ()	20-2456150°8	[u====================================	10-01 1-01	10-142442	-5+544455*2-	40-1120210°5
	r. 4						10-3169601*1		
	e •								
NC R									
202	•	10-6606419-1-	-4.1717327-04	-1-5067878-01			117400A-01		
110 B	•	4U-0145486 1-	1.3205104-04	S. 50712935-02		10-0924080 4-	- 5.1595747-01	5.415nstnen1	1.747440-0.1
7 1 8			-1.2714470-04	-1-4551075-01	In-AGODTAC. I	5.780n8F9-01		-2-6071404-01	5.3549107-01
		COL 17	C01 10						
rua	-	2.04545A9-01	1.04942401						
20 A	~	2.5524235-01	50-1110648 °6						
7	₽.	1-+59-054-1	1-174944-01						
		2.014404240	10-9619925-1						
	.	10-1162260"2	50-221091-1 10:00-						
	6 1								
	- 4								
728	-	1-210404	1-10-011-1						
7 La	۰ ۲	-2.675712 Hent	40-9772A.						
	:	れじーイントイガタガ * ル	-1"-2"13142-01						
1 341	ATRIK	-							
	•								
		CÚI 1	cur a	CUL 3	9 °E2	cni, 5	¥ 103	crt ,	cor 🖌
708	-	1-21-22	5.4741470-10	5.4237584-10	01-4103448 .4-	[[•]][4644.4-	2.4111.01.01	11-472469.84	
100	•	5.4751577-17	4,4535901-07	5-1148454°5	40-6361964 5-	40-6054085 A	10-1-5-1-1-0-1		-4.574147 1-0A
	-	5.4277484010				toolateree" is		1.70.5277.07	-1 -2: 10 -2: -0 -
								10-14/24/4*14	
	,								

. н н а

156

,

.•

⇒ \$ 4 4 ÷, 5 41,44,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44
 41,444,44< Col 17 5,0011435-17 5,0011435-17 5,0011425-07 1,3114514-77 1,311454-77 1,311454 1.9101110101 1.910112011 TRAFFEROUNDERCHE C ------

ì

ł.

1

į

ORIGINAL PAGE IS OF POOR QUALITY

-8.1747503+00

10-7609087.0-

11111

;

1.

1-4230834 **

Uner alarya .

1 ÷ ī

ŧ č «

Ĩ

158.

2.7127194400

3.8434143+00

-R.3234.507-91

-2.417n744+00

7.4907241-01

1.4599792+00

+1.8046785-03 2.7718121+00

-2.9444695+00 1.5710398+00

.•

.

60=e561400*1 40=ë4e2065*L=	CN. B		
50-5415868-5 50-5415868-5	CNL 7	44,987,497,497,407 4,493,994,407 4,493,497,407 4,424,444,407 4,444,444,444,444,444,444,444,444,444,	
40-4545444 - 1 - 40-454444 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1	CUL 6		
-6.9729789-04 -5.7991737-04	CnL 5		
10-624728°1- 10-624460°1-	101 H		
%.2474474-04 9.4494128-01	CDL 3	2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2	
9.0640404-07 -2.0166721-09 1.1003012-06	COL 2		
47 2,0485401-07 -2,4871993-04 3,9178191-04 3,9178191-04	Cut 1		

1.3136934-07	10-1446500"1-	10-146450-91	B.4434721-04	-1-3443404-04	COL 14	~1~++0+57E*2-	08745 37-09	1 . AA41 745+08	1.9545438-07	-1. J954944-67	-0-dlu1212-9-	1.9324477-07	10-2423000-		1-		1.705277-07	-1.473737.07	-1.598954.1-07	1-471755-04		10-650000-0	-5.7219944-04
-1.5954931+n7	80-4101212*S-	1.5324470-07	BO-74715P0. 5-	40=167125V° F=	COF 13	11-10000-0-	1.1501539-04	1-31344444		80-P480540" 4-	19-21-0246*1	82-2101212" yu		80-191588-4	01-201-285"4	1-0314441-07	-1.416447A-07		1.673447-08	40-144410.E		-1.284724Aent	40=54888554 L-
-7.0450473-r4	1.9920918-07	-4.2191912-5A	TO-CARPETO 1-	A. 98451 87-UN	5 UL 14	2.5592124-10		-1,0540401-07	ビビー 「ビザルル」ル・ナー	10-1520446-1	-7 " 045047 5-AA	71-224542 - 1-	1.3176570-07		11-1514624.8-	-1.5556541-08	ムビーゴ ヒドタチペル・ドー	1.47]754[-05	3.01239AAAAAA		-1.44444.1-	-1.4149ngen7	10-0136180-01

.

1.4124249-07 -1.424249-07 1.134249-07 1.1349-07 1.144949-07 2.0L 13 2.0L 13 2.0L 13 2.0L 13 4.01919-07 1.494999-07 1.494999-07 2.549199-

*= #**= #

			1.00000000	4.4457734400	10-0\$#155e*#	i	COL 8	
	94.7531889-01 3.687107408	40-5415462-1 90-541562-1	1.0016060	1.+++1.4++-A+	∏=~= +++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++	į		
	10-01586428 10-01586488 8-0158688	40-454664, 44 40-45466, 14	^	1.1440704-04	#2+65+65#0*#+ #2+65+465#+++		cut e	
		-0-2818416°. -0-2818446°.	1000000°	50-0-0-0-0	NC - 71 7 5 5 7 4 "N 4 NC - 71 7 7 5 5 7 4 "N 4	•	cur a	
	10-10221.4 112221.4 11	40-4086486° 1+ 40-4086486° 1+	1.0000000.1	0~+6648+66*6	9.9237175-04 1.9778241-03	•	Cur •	
	1.6369089+00 1.5348931+00	10-200742.E	0,0000000 0,000000	=1.8748481=0€ 3.8460101=0€	2.011322503 2.011328203	•	c 702	5.8237684-17 5.823768714-07 5.22352704-07 9.573142014-07 1.23737271-07 1.2375771-07 1.2575772-07 1.2575772-07 1.2575772-07 1.2575772-07 1.2575772-07 1.2575772-07 1.2575772-07 1.2575772-07 1.2575772-07 1.2575772-07 1.2575772-07 1.2575772-07 1.257577272-07 1.257577272-07 1.257577272-07 1.257577272-07 1.257577272-07 1.257577272-07 1.257577272-07 1.257577272-07 1.257577272-07 1.257577272-07 1.257577272-07 1.257577272-07 1.257577272-07 1.257577272-07 1.257577272-07 1.257577272-07 1.257577272727272727272727272727272727272
	00.02721272 1.00.527220 1.00.5272200 1.00.527212 1.7712 2.0712 2.	9,0440404-0 -2,0146722-09 1,1003012-0	516MT3 n.0000000 5.0000000+00	FFICTENTS =1,0210472=73 9,0032443400	-2.4504463-03 +3.1310058-03 4.2324-04	ţ		1.0141404 4.0194040 4.00040000000000000000000000000000
1.2374.07 1.23744.07 2.43477.07 2.43477.07 2.43477.07 2.43477.07 2.43477.07 2.43477.07 1.743477.07 1.743477.07 1.74147.07 1.74147.07 1.74147.07 1.74147.07 1.74147.07 1.74147.07 1.241	00000-09 1144 [[871 [447 [8 1. 919 8 9 9 - 0 9 - 2. 9477 2 9 4 0 0 1. 30 3 4 1 3 1 • 0 0	4+8)U+ 2.0489491+94 +2.4471994+04 3.4174192+04	F ACTUAL COFFFT 1.000000000 0.0000000	F ESTTHATEN CDE 9.995879000 2.7091501-01	3.3399974=04 =5.2228792=03 5.33281982=03	-	1 101	1
* < h < f < N # + N < h < f	Rs 1000	THE VECTOR (1 1 TO A 4 TO A 1 TO 1A	THE VECTOR OF 1 TU R 0 TU 1	THE VECTOR DI 1 TO 81	THE VECTOR D 1 T() A 4 T() A 1 T() 16	TWE 427814 A.		- N.F. 4 F. 6 F. E Ø O - N. - 3 J J J J J J J J J J J J J J J J J J

é

Ï a feeting. Ż į, į

> . .•

> > 1.744 1.7

ş 2 ş ì Ť

ł

40-1015-2015 40-10-0029242 40-10-0029242 40-10-0029242 40-10-10-10 40-10-10-10 40-10-10-10 40-10-10-10 40-10-10-10 40-10-10 40-10-10 40-10-10 40-10-10 40-10-10 40-10-10 40-10-10 40-10-10 40-10-10 40-10-10 40-10-10 40-10		14016511.40 14016511.40
1.49444407 1.4944407 1.4944407 1.49244707 1.49244707 1.41244107 1.41244107 1.112441		7.4727247407 7.4727407 7.477407
-1.4455134-07 -2.0450473-08 1.4650713-07 -2.2171012-03 -2.2171012-03 -2.0448880-07 2.0448880-07 2.010-34 2.010-34		1.0+5:1.25+5 °≠
4. 2 2254 -04 .442757 -07 .442757 -04 .154557 -07 .154554 -07 .154554 -07 .164554 -07 .102		**********
1.5127593-07 -6.212251-07 -1.51551-07 -1.51551-07 -1.51551-07 -1.51551-07 -1.5150-07 -1.5150-07 -1.55500-07 -1.55500-07 -1.55500-07 -1.55500-00		104640°14°2
-4.042434604 -1.014014-07 1.5124684-07 1.5124684-07 1.22478476-07 4.22478476-07 4.22478476-07 4.22478476-07 4.24778476-07 4.24778476-07		3+572541+++ 7++11+++
**************************************		50+554853°1 50+6454853°2+ 50+6454853°2+
64.317441-1 2.5499144-1 2.5499144-1 2.5499144-1 5.3491444-1 5.411494-1 5.411494-1 5.417444-1 5.61L		2010000100 2011/10 2010/10
sisse	-NFEFGLEDO-LFXFLLE -NNENGLEDC-LKFBDLLE 	10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 1

1(4+4)

48 F T 13 U

160

	10-7100055°5 10-71017242°5 10-71017242°5	20-62050-00 -5-13(0056-00 -5-2322-03	10-222958 10-2225358 10-2225	5-618184 1.11484 1.11484 1.1148	10-11-15-64°5. 10-15-54°5.	=a_9=45457=0# =1,1524794=05	50-24 14426 *č= 50-24 14450*4	10-195651°4-
HANAL CAFFIC 1 TO 4 5 TO 11	16414 FROM CON 9.4441235400 2.742775412	1780L FORCES •1.1450024•03 5.0027578+07	++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++	ůu+£104+++*	Ku-uu 1 88 19* 5	40+44×44×°6		uu • u • i 1 • • • • •
Twf VECTOR OF 1 TO 0 0 TO 11	40744L COEFFI 1.000000401 0.0000000	C. J F M T S 0. 9000000 9. 000000000	00000000 0°000000000000000000000000000	lu+ucunuv* i	0.000000 ° U	0.43449°4	1,400044	La+c-10000 "E
1 PL018 Arn#E881 125 Pata 16404ED -	RENT TO BITETO . IN CONTROL HO	11 PLTF Ine						
					04IN			

Ì

Bibliography

- "Large Space Structures Challenge of the Eighties," Special Section Astronautics and Aeronautics, October 1978, Vol. 16, No. 10, pp. 22-51.
- Stakgold, I., Green's Functions and Boundary Value Problems, 1st ed., Wiley, New York, 1979.
- Luenberger, David, Optimization by Vector Space Methods, Wiley, New York, 1969.
- 4) Meirovitch, Leonard, <u>Analytical Methods in Vibrations</u>, MacMillan, London, 1967.
- 5) Leissa, A.W., "The Free Vibration of Rectangular Plates," Journal of Sound and Vibration, Vol. 31(3), 1973, pp. 257-293.
- 6) Roach, G.F., <u>Green's Functions: Introductory Theory with Applications</u>, Van Nostrand, London, 1970.
- Hildebrand, Francis B., <u>Advanced Calculus for Applications</u>, Second Edition, Prentice-Hall, N.J., 1976.
- 8) Sobolev, S.L., Partial Differential Equations of Mathematical Physics, Addison-Wesley Publishing Company, Reading, Massachusetts, 1964.
- Aubin, J.P., <u>Applied Functional Analysis</u>, John Wiley & Sons, New York, 1979.
- 10) Blum, E., Numerical Analysis and Computation: Theory and Practice, 'Addison Wesley, Reading, Mass. 1972.
- Burden, R., Faires, J., Reynolds, A., <u>Numerical Analysis</u>, Prindle, Weber and Schmidt, Boston, Mass. 1978.
- 12) Clough. R. and Penzien, J., Dynamics of Structures, McGraw Hill, 1975.
- Zienkiewicz, O.C., The Finite Element Method in Engineering Science, McGraw-Hill, London 1971.

PRECEDING PAGE BLANK NOT FILMED